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INTERCOLLEGIATE SPORTS

THURSDAY, APRIL 9, 1992

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,
SuBcoMMITTEE ON COMMERCE, CONSUMER PROTECTION,
AND COMPETITIVENESS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:12 a.m., in room
B-352, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Cardiss Collins (chair-
woman) presiding.

Mrs. CoLLiNS. Good morning. This hearing of the Energy and
Commerce Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer Protection and
Competitiveness will come to order.

Today, our subcommittee’s hearing will examine women'’s partici-
pation in intercollegiate athletics, gender equity, and the impact of
those governing regulations on intercollegiate athletics mandated
by title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972.

Women represent about a third of college athletes, but National
Collegiate Athletic Association figures estimate that women get, at
most, one-quarter of athletic scholarships. Wornen’s share of total
athletic_expenditures is less. Today we will see, for example, that
among Division I institutions, 252 offered basketball for men and
246 offered basketball for women and that these institutions spend
substantially more in operating the men’s programs than they do
on the women’s programs. For every dollar spent on operating a
women’s program, institutions spend, on average, $2.75 operating
the men’s program. For every dollar spent on recruiting women
basketball players, the institutions spend an average of $3.21 on re-
cruiting men. These are substantial differences, and I hope that
today an explanation can be offered accompanied by some remedial
solutions.

Last May, I requested the Jeneral Accounting Office to conduct
a review of college athletic budgets and hiring. The preliminary re-
sults from their survey are disturbing. The simple finding was that
at colleges and universities, other than historically black colleges
and universities, minority and women hiring practices were abys-
mal. The GAO report today, as does the NCAA’s recent survey on
gender equity, shows schools still do not carry out either the letter
or the spirit of title IX which calls for equal opportunity for men
and women in athletics.

For example, within the men’s and women’s basketball programs
at Division I institutions, there appear to be substantial differences
in the salaries paid coaches in the programs. The salary of coaches
in the men’s programs are more than 80 percent higher than the
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salary of coaches in the women’s programs. This holds .:ue for
both head coaches and assistant coaches. . ‘

It should be noted that while 40 percent of the coaches in the
women'’s programs are men, none of the coaches in the men’s pro-
grams are women, and it is possible that the aggregation of data on
salary by program is covering up an even greater disparity be-
tween the salaries paid male and female coaches. I expect the data
presented today by the GAO to reflect this situation.

For too many years, schools have been spending more effort to
find excuses not to comply with title IX than to find ways to imple-
ment the law. For example, they often try to ignore spending on
football despite the fact that the law provides no such exception.
They claim that football is a revenue gainer despite the fact that at
most schools it isn’t. They look at spending ratios based on partici-
pation rather than enroliment, an approach which is self-defeating
and perpetuates unegqual treatment of women.

If schools had speci~l programs for male scientists or if they des-
ignated two-thirds of their academic scholarships for men, we
would be outraged. We should have similar outrage with respect to
sports.

Finally, since the passage of title IX 20 years ago, this subcom-
mittee demands to know just exactly what has been the ‘response
from the NCAA? What leadership has the NCAA demonstrated?
What guidance throughout these 20 years has the NCAA given to
its thousand-plus member institutions, and what, if any, incentives
has the NCAA provided to encourage fuli compliance with the dic-
tates of the law?

It is ironic that the NCAA will impose stiff sanctions on schools
for what appear to be minor infractions, such as driving an athlete
to classes at the University of Maryland, but, on the other hand, as
schools openly violate both the spirit and the letter of title IX, the
NCAA has no program of sanctions for these more serious viola-
tions.

The failure of schools to live up to their requirements for gender
equity harkens back to the original theme of our hearings. As I
have said before, college athletics have unfortunately become big
business. As college presidents and athletic directors develop budg-
ets based on television revenues instead of the needs of students,
the problems in college sports will persist.

Mr. Alex McMillan.

Mr. McMiLtAN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

This is the fourth hearing held by this subcommittee exploring
issues surrounding intercollegiate athletics, and today’s topic, title
IX and the effects on women’s sports and gender equity, is certain-
ly important. While Congress originally passed title IX in 1972, it
appears that most of the major improvements in women’s intercol-
legiate athletics did not take place until after further congressional
legislation in 1988. It is unfortunate that these reforms were so
long in coming. However, things now seem to be moving in the
right direction.

1 would like te thank all of the witnesses for agreeing to appear
before the subcommittee today and would like to welcome Vivian
Fuller, who is a graduate of Federal State University in North
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Carolina and previously worked at North Carolina A&T Universi-
ty. .

Also, T would like to especially welcome Dick Schultz, the
NCAA's e¢xecutive director. During his tenure, the NCAA has un-
dertaken a series of reforms that have been instrumental in restor-
ing the faith of many Americans in intercollegiate athletics.
Through these reforms. the association has demonstrated a willing-
ness to examine its policies and has taken steps that are in the best
interests of all student athletes.

Reviewing some of these NCAA reforms for the record, the
League Committee was established to review the NCAA enforce-
ment and infractions process with many due process issves to be
implemented. The Presidents Commission has resulted in the presi-
dents of the member institutions asserting their control over the
association’s policies. This plan has alsc reduced the time demands
placed on student athletes. ,

A new Division I men’s basketball tournament revenue distribu-
tion plan was approved which results in a more eguitable distribu-
tion of money throughout the NCAA membership and not simply
to the winning teams. New freshmen academic eligibility guide-
lines were :stablished to ensure that students are prepared for col-
lege course work and will have a reasonable chance of graduating
in addition to competing in intercollegiate athletics, and, finally, of
much interest to today's hearings, a study analyzing the expendi-
tures for women'’s and men's athletic programs was conducted. The
results of that study nave been widely discussed and will be pre-
sented to the subcommittee today.

Notwithstanding these positive steps in many areas, the NCAA's
own gender equity study indicates that disparities exist between
men’s and women’s intercollegiate programs, and I am pleased that
Dick Schultz recognizes gender equity as an issue of simple funda-
mental fairness and hope that he will take a leadership role in this
area.

I look forward to hearing from all of today’s witnesses and focus-
ing on ways to seek further improvement toward achieving overall
gender equity.

Thank you. I yield back.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. The gentleman from Maryland, Mr. Tom McMil-
len.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. Thank you for
holding these hearings.

We have had a number of hearings on a number of issues in col-
lege sports—due process, funding for histerically black colleges,
and the overall situation in college sports. But I can’t think of any-
thing more important than looking at the financing of college atI}uI-
letics, revenue distribution, and particularly the distribution of
funding for women's sports.

It has been 20 years since Congress passed title IX, and, as we
look out and look at the evidence, the oversees of college boards
have only relegated a small piece of the pie to women and women
athletes. When title IX was passed, congressional intent was clear-
ly stated: There should be no discrimination based on sex. But if
you go down the evidence and look at it, Division I men’s scholar-
ship expenses outpace women’s by almost 3 to 1. Spending on re-
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cruiting is 5 times greater in men’s sports. Time after time, there
is evidence that the law has just not been complied with. And it is
beyond just the NCAA, It is also the Office of Civil Rights. The
Office of Civil Rights since 1972 has only initiated three reviews of
college programs with regard to this discrimination.

Madam Chair, I have no doubt that the NCAA will come before
us today and say that they profess their loyalty to title IX and
want to comply with it, and I give credit to Dick Schultz for trying
to drag and cajole and shove many of the institutions into the
twenty-first century. But the facts are very clear. The facts are
that in 1972 Congress passed title IX. In 1992, the NCAA is putting
a gender equity committee together, 20 years after the law was
passed. In 1978, there was a hearing on due process and enforce-
ment. In 1991, 13 years later, the NCAA forms a due process com-
mittee to look at those kinds of things. Clearly, this is too little, too
late. We have got to do much, mu~.n better.

I think the issue here is that the congressional intent has too
often been ignored as to what I think we are trying to do. When
you look at college sports today, you understand that for the most
part the winner takes all. If you make it to the final four, you get a
great bonanza. It is a capitalistic enterprise, and I think when you
look at all that and where we are going, it is very disconcerting.

That is why I introduced last summer the Collegiate Athletic
Reform Act, because, among other things, the bill would distribute
revenue differently, not based on winning or winner takin% all, but
it would be based on academic parameters, it would be ased on
commitment to gender equity, it would be based on values I believe
that are part of college and university values.

You know, Madam Chair, the alternative, if we are not careful, I
believe, is that college sports is heading down a disastrous road.
Just as the Supreme Court in 1984 unshackled colleges and univer-
sities to seek the greatest commercial advantage, I do believe that
there will come a day when student athletes, the waivers of this
system, will ask for the same rights, collective bargaining, they will
ask for employee rights, they will ask for workers’ compensation.
When that day comes, college sports becomes 100 percent a busi-
ness. It will be a sad day for our colleges and universities if this
occurs.

I am not here today to attack the messenger because I think, as 1
said before, Dick Schultz has probably done more to prod his asso-
ciation than anyone in history. He has gotten the college presi-
dents involved; he has established a good agenda. But quite honest-
ly, if it weren't for Congress passing this bill in 1972, we wouldn’t
have any compliance, any gender equity whatsoever. So the fact is,
we are here for good reason. We are here to take these sports en-
tertainment complexes which are unique in America out of any
country in the world. We have built these sports entertainment
complexes on our campuses, and we are trying to put back educa-
tional values in those complexes.

I thank the Chair once again for having these hearings.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Mr. Oxley.

Mr. OxLeY. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

This is another in a series of hearings on intercollegiate athlet-
ics, and I look forward to hearing from each of today’s witnesses,
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especially the NCAA’s executive director, Richard Schultz, on
whose watch I believe the NCAA has made substantial progress to-
wards recolving the challenges facing intercollegiate athletics,
which, I might add parenthetically, are not that much different
from a lot of the challenges that we all face as Americans no
matter what our particular background is.

Today we convene to discuss title IX and gender equity. Recent
events have served to increase the visibility of the gender equity
issue. Within the last month, the NCAA has released its gender
equity study .and announced the creation of a new NCAA gender
equity task force. As I understand it, this task force is charged with
developing a proactive approach to furthering gender equity in
intercollegiate athletics. For this I believe we should commend Di-
rector Schultz and the entire NCAA.

I hope today’s hearing will make clear that the NCAA is not the
bad actor many people make it out to be. The NCAA does not act
on its own as an independent actor but, rather, as an extension of
its member institutions. In the past, the NCAA has been greatly
misunderstood, and this is totally unfair. The NCAA acts on the di-
rection of the presidents of its member institutions, and over the
last few years, armed with the Knight Commission’s recommenda-
tions, the Presidents Council has taken the reins of control back
from the athletic directors.

The NCAA is already taking steps by providing graduate opvor-
tunities for female student athletes interested in pursuing careers
in athletics administration. This is certainly a step towards ensur-
ing women will be represented in intercollegiate sports.

There are many won:en already running high-powered athletic
programs. Barbara Hedges heads up the Athletic Department at
the University of Washington, winner of this year’s national cham-
pionship in football—or at least one of them. She is capable of run-
ning any program in the country. Merrily Dean Baker, the new
athletic director at Michigan State, is here with us today. I'm sure
she will be successful in Michigan State, although I hope not suc-
cessful enough to allow the Spartans to beat Ohio State. I'm still
trying to figure out how they got a quarterback from my district,
but I'll get into that later.

Stanford women's basketball coach, Tara VanDerveern, can match
strategy with the best minds in men’s basketball, and, lest we
forget, the NCAA'’s president is a woman, Judy Sweet.

It is apparent to me that the NCAA is on the right track in ath-
letics, academics, and in gender equity, and Government interfer-
ence can only delay or derail the reforms now under way. Before
we act, we must ask whether it is prudent to substitute our judg-
ment for that of college and university presidents who have demon-
strated a steadfast dedication to reform. I don’t think it is.

Clearly, if there were not some degree of gender equity we would
not be here today. To the casual observer, there is a disparity be-
tween the number of men versus the nLumber of women who par-
ticipate in intercollegiate athletics and the funding allocated for
their respective endeavors. There is also a disparity in the number
of male-versus-female coaches and administrators.

Although title IX has been around since 1972, it has really only
been applied to athletics since the enactmeni of the 1988 Civil
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Rights Restoration Act, and I think that is an important point to
remember. Women are becoming more involved with intercolle-
giate athletics, and I expect that as time goes by the number of
women in coaching and athletics administration will grow just as
athletic opportunities for women have grown.

In just a few years the Presidents Council has gotten tough on
academic standards for athletes, and I'm sure they can make simi-
lar progress on the gender equity issue.

Madam Chairwoman, I look forward to hearing from our wit-
nesses today.

Mrs. CoLLins. Mr. Towns,

Mr. Towns. Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I commend you for bringing this issue hefore the subcommittee
so that we can provide the level of discussion and review of dis-
criminatory policies and attitudes that this issue merits.

Let me say that we must do everything reasonably possible to
eradicate discrimination directed against women and women’s
sports programs wherever and whenever it exists, We are confront-
ed with some very thorny questions and issues. However, the fact
remains, under the law we are obligated to achieve and promote
equity in the administration of female and male sports programs,
and there is absolutely no way around this issue if we respect the
law. We must do everything we can to tear down the walls that
impede progress and full participation by women who desire to
compete in sports programs.

Since the enactment of title IX in 1972, we have not witnessed
any appreciable improvement in the plight of women in intercolle-
giate athletics either from the provision of scliclarships, hiring of
female coaches for female sports teams, hiring wemen for athletic
director positions, or even in achieving pay parity Jor doing similar
jobs. A classic example: coaching. Look at the salaries, look at the
differences, and you will see that there is nc real commitment to
correcting it.

I am confident that we will benefit from the testimony we are
slated to hear today, and I commend you again, Madam Chair, for
providing us with this opportunity. And I would like to thank the
panelists for their participation, because this inequity has gone on
much too long.

Let me just say one thing in terms of some comments that I have
heard from time to time, that the Congress should stay out of this:
“Let us police ourselves; we will take care of this if you just allow
us the time to do it; you all just leave us alone.” Well, let me just
say to you that discrimination is wrong, and I think that the Con-
gress should step up and say that it is wrong, and I think that if
we refuse to do that, then we are not performing our duties.

And let me say that I am not going to defend the NCAA, because
I respect its leadership. I join my colleagues in saying that I think
Dick Schultz’s heart is in the right place, I think his head is in the
right place, but there are some places that he just has not been
able to move, and I think it is our obligation and responsibility as
Members of Congress to assist him in helping to make this move.
What is going on is wrong, and we need to try and make it right.

Madam Chair, I thank you for calling this to our attention, and I
think you are tk~ person to provide this kind of leadership.




Thank you very much.

Mrs. CorriNs. Thank you.

Our first panel will come forward, please. They are Mr. Clarence
Crawford, who is the associate director of the Division of Education
and Employment Issues for the General Accounting Office; and Mr.
Richard Schuitz, who is the executive director of the National Col-
legiate Athletic Association.

Won't you come forward, please, and whoever is accompanying
you,

Mr. Schultz, you are accompanied by Ms. Merrily Dean Baker,
the athletic directer of Michigan State University, and Ms. Phyllis
Howlett, the assistant commissioner of the Big Ten Conference?

Mr. ScHuLTZ. Yes.

Mrs. CoLLiNs, We welcome all of you.

This subcommittee operates under the House rules of 5 minutes
per person, which sometimes gets a little bit sticky, but those are
the rules of the House. We have a little timer up here, and when
that bell goes off, that means your 5 minutes are up, and I think
all of you in sports know about those bells; they always come at the
inopportune time. But when that happens, we will move on. But I
want all of you, every witness here today, to understand that their
full written testimony will become a part of the record.

We are going to begin with Mr. Crawford.

STATEMENTS OF CLARENCE C. CRAWFORD, ASSOCIATE DIREC-
TOR, EDUCATION AND EMPLOYMENT ISSUES, GENERAL AC-
COUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY CHRIS CRISSMAN; AND
RICHARD D. SCHULTZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL COL-
LEGIATE ATHLETIC ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY MERRI-
LY DEAN BAKER, ATHLETIC DIRECTOR, MICHIGAN STATE UNI-
VERSITY; AND PHYLLIS HOWLETT, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER,
BIG TEN CONFERENCE, AND CHAIR, NCAA COMMITTEE ON
WOMEN'S ATHLETICS

Mr. Crawrorp. Madam Chairwoman and members of the sub-
committee, I'm pleased to be here today to discuss GAO's prelimi-
nary -esults from our review of selected data concerning intercolle-
giate athletics.

You asked that we, (1) review financial data of the Nationai Col-
legiate Athletic Association and its member schools’ athletic de-
partments; (2) develop department gender and race/ethnicity pro-
file data; (3) develop department compensation data by profile; and,
(4) analyze profile and compensation data comparing information
for historically black schools to similar information for other
NCAA Division I schools.

I would like to introduce Mr. Chris Crissman who is in charge of
our work. I would like to summarize our gender, minority, and
compensation results.

We surveyed all 298 NCAA'’s Division I schools to develop athlet-
ic department profile and compensation data for the five selected
positions: athletic director, head of women’s athletic programs,
head football coach, men’s head basketball coach, and women’s
head basketball coach. With a pledge of confidentiality, we ob-
tained an 87 percent response rate, including 16 of 19 reuponses




from historically black Division I schools. Our analysis for histori-
cally black schools is based on & maximum of 16 respondents. Fur-
ther, we made no attempt to adjust compensation data to reflect
experience or years of service. Finally, we did not include in
today’s testimony information on individuals who are currently oc-
cupying more than one of the selected positions.

Among the schools responding to our questionnaire, only ¢ne
school had a woman serving as the athletic director and no women
coached football or men’s basketball. Women headed nearly 90 per-
cent of the women's athletic programs. However, women held
about 27 percent of the women'’s head basketball coaching positions
at historically black schools compared to slightly more than 60 per-
cent of like positions at other Division I schools. All selected posi-
tions at historically black schools were occupied by mirorities,
except in one case where a white male was the women's head bas-
ketball coach.

Turning your attention to our staff chart on the left, you will see
that minorities rarely held these positions at other Division I
schools. Minority representation was highest among men's basket-
ball coaches at about 14 percent. Moving to earnings, head football
coaches had the highest average total compensation, $55,181 at his-
torically black schools and $120,258 at other Division I gchools. Our
compensation chart shows that individuals at historically black
schools had lower total earnings than those in other Division I
schools.

As requested by your staff, we compared the average total earn-
ings for women and men who coach women’s basketball at histori-
cally black and other Division I schools. Our final chart on
women’s basketball contains our findings. We found that men
earned slightly more than women at historically black schools, yet
women had higher earnings than men at other Division I schools,
$47,871 compared to $42,706.

This concludes my testimony, and I would be happy to answer
iny questions that you or other members of the subcommittee may

ave.

Thank you.

[Testimony r.sumes on p. 23.]

[The prepared statement of Mr. Crawford follows:]
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Statement of Clarence C. Crawford

Madame Chairwoman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to be here today to discuss GAO's preliminary results
from our review of selected issues involving intercollegiate
athletics. In your request, you noted that the Subcommittee :s8
concerned about numerous inquiries it received from other members
of the Congress, state legislators, and the general public. These
concerns focused on certain lssues related to intercollegiate
athletics which annually generates over $l1 billion in interstate
commerce. You asked that we examine the finances of the National
collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) and its member schools,
gencer profile in schools' athletic department positions, and
minority hiring within athletic departments.

Specifically, you asked that we (1) review data on the revenues and
expenses of the NCAA and its member schools' athletic departments,
(2) develop profile data on the gender and race/ethnicity of staff
members in schools' athletic departments, and (3) develop
compensation data by gencler and race/ethnicity of staff members
within athletic departments. You also asked that we analyze the
profile and compensation data by comparing information for schools
designated as historically black schools by the Higher Education
hct of 1965, as amended, to similar information for the other
schools in NCAA's division I.

~he material I will discuss today will be included with more detail
in our forthcoming report to the Subcommittee. As such, our report
will contain additional information concerning the results of our
efforts.,

BACKGROUND
The NCAA is involved in the administration of intercollegiate

athletics. Its membership corsists of over 800 4-year colieges and
universities.
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NCAA member schools belong to one of three divisions. A school's
classification is generally based on items such as the number of
sports sponsored. Typically, schools with the largest number of
athletic programs and facilities belong to division I and schools
with smaller programs are in divisions II or III. In addition,
division I schools are further subdivided into three categories,
I-A, I-AA, and I-AAA, with schools that have the larger football
programs generally in division I-A.

NCAA's charter allows it to study all phases of intercollegiate
athletics. In this capacity, the NCAA issued reports on minority
hiring and gender equity in January and March 1992, respectively.
It also conducts--under contract--a survey every 4 years relating
to the revenues and expenses of its member schools' athletic
activities for the NCAA's three divisions. The last report was
issued in October 199G and covered revenues and expenses for the
4 years ending in fiscal year 1989.

SCOPE_AND METHODOLOGY

As agreed with your office, we used existing NCAA data sources to
examine the revenues and expenses of the NCAA and its member
schools. The NCAA provided revenue and expense data for the year
ending August 31, 1981.

We also used the NCAA's October 1890 report to develop data on the
revenues and expenses of member schools' athletic programs. We
limited our use of this report's results to the 106 schools in
division I-A because we were unable to aggregate the division I
results and their response rate--82 percent--was the highest in
division I.

We surveyed the 298 schools in the NCAA's division I to develop
gender, race/ethnicity, and compensation data within their athletic
departments. We mailed a questionnaire containing nine questions

2
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to the athletic director at each of these schools, We requested
demographic information, including gender and race/ethnicity data,
as well as compensation data for the 1990-91 academic vear for five
positions generally found in athletic departments: (1) athletlic
director, (2) head of women's athletic programs, (3) head football
coach, (4) men's head basketball coach, and (5) women's head
basketball coach. We are performing additional analyses for
individuals concurrently occupying more than one of these
positions. Those results are not included in today's testimony but
will be included in our report.

With your concurrence, we pledged confidentiality to the schools
that responded to our questionnaire to help improve our response
rate. Eighty-seven percent of the schools (259) answered at least
one question, including 16 of the 19 historicaily black schools in
division I,

Our analysis for historically black schools is based on a maximum
of 16 schools. Therefore, caution must be exercised in using these
results because of the limited number of schools. Wa will provide
for the record a summary detailing the number of valid responses
for each income item analyzed for the 259 schools, including ranges
between the minimum and maximum amounts cited. The ranges for some
income items were extremely wide. This should be considered in
evaluating the averages cited.

We made no attempt to adjust the compensation data we received to

reflect issues such as an individual's experience in athletics,
vears of service in a particylar position, size of the school, or
size of the athletic programs. In addition, we did not verify
respondents’' answers.
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MAJOX REVENUES AND EXPENSES OF
THE NCAA AND ITS MEMBER SCHOOLS

NCAA's Revenues and Expenses

The NCAA reported that it had revenues of $152.5 million and
expenses of $151.3 million, resulting in a surplus of $1.2 million
for tha year ending August 31, 1991.

Table 1 shows that television fees--primarily for broadcasting
rights--was the NCAA's major revenue source: $118.5 million or
nearly 78 percent of the total. Revenues of $26.8 million from
sports championship activitles--such as its annual basketball
tournament--followed, providing about 14 percent of total revenue.

Table l: NCAA'sS Revenues

Source Amount (miliions) Percent
Television $118.5 17.17

Championships 20.8 13.6

Rovalties 5.3 3.5

General 4.6 3.0

Publishing 1.4 0.9

Grants 1.0 0.7

Communications .6 0.4

Visitors center .3 0.2

Total $152.5 100.0

The majority of the NCAA's expenses ($79.2 million) were for the
redistribution of revenues to member schools for activities such as
grants-in-aid and sports sponsorships. The next largest expense
category, as shown in table 2, was to support its championship
activities ($32.3 million).

16
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Table 2: NCAA's Expenses

Category

Amount (millicns)

Percent

Distribution to
members

$79.2

52.3

Championships

32.3*

21.4

National office

22.0

14.5

Membership services

15.9°

10.5

Q

Committees 1.9 1.3

Total $151.3 100.0

0f this amount, $25.7 million was paid directly to member schools
for team transportation and per-diem expenses in conjunction with
their participation in NCAA championships.

rof this amount, $3.5 million was spent for scholarships, youth
programs, and catastrophic insurance for all student-athletes.

Member Schools' Revenues and enses

The NCAA's 106 division I-A member schools averaged $9.7 million in
revenues and $9.6 million in expenses for fiscal year 1989, Fifty-
five percent of these schools reported a surplus, 40 percent

reported a deficit, and 5 percent reported a balanced budget.

Ticket sales was the largest source of revenue, accounting for 35
mable 3 shows the
schools' revenue by source for fiscal year 1989.

percent of revenues at division I-A schools.

RIC
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Table 3: Division I-A Schools' Revenues

Source Percent
Ticket sales 35.0
Contribut.ions 15.0

Bowls, tournaments, 14.0
and television

Guarantees & options

Direct government
support

Student activity
fees

Other student
assgegsments

All other sources 16.0
Total 100.0

Salaries and wages, including fringe benefits, was the largest
single expense for division I-A schools, accounting for 23 percent
of operating expenses for fiscal year 1989. Table 4 shows the
schools' expenses by category.

cable 4: Division I-A Schools' Expenses

Category Percent

Salaries and wages 23.0

Grants-in-aid 17.0

Team and other travel 10.0

Guarantees and options 7.0

Equipment and supplies 4.0

All other sources 39.0

Total 100.0

2
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GENDER PROFILE

Among the schools responding to our guestionnaire, only one woman
in division I served as athletic director, and no women coachad
football or men's basketball. Figure 1 shows that women were more
frequently represented as the head of women's programs. However,
this figure also shows that women comprised a lowex percentage
(abc.t 27 percent versus 64 percent) of women's head basketball
coaches at historically black schools compared to the other
division I schools.

Figure 1: Women as_a Percentage of Heads of Women's Progranis and
Women 's Head Basketball Coacheg

Persent
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MINORITY PROFILE

Among the schools responding to our questionnaire, athletic
department positions at historically black schools were occupled by
minorities, except at one division I school where a white male was
the women's head basketball coach. However, as shown in figure 2,
minorities rarely held these positions at other division I schools.
Men's head basketball coach was the position most frequently held
bv minurities--about 14 percent of the positions.

Flgure 2: Minorities as a Percentage of Staff for Selected
Athletic Positions at the Other Division I Schools

™
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Athlstic Position

The NCAA found <imilar results in its study on minority hiring.
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AVERAGE COMPENSATION RECEIVED BY PERSONNEL
IN SELECTED ATHLETIC POSITIONS

I would like to summarize information for the five selected
athletic positions we surveyed at division 1 schools, based on
responses we received from our questionnaire.

The average mounts cited for each income item we discuss ig the
average amount received by those persons receiving such income.
Except for base salary, many schools reported that not all persons
holding these positions received any additional school benefits or
outside income. This is particularly true for historically black
schools, where there was only a small number of athletic parsonnel
rer ‘ving any additional school benefits or outside income.

Base Salaries

At historically black schools, head football coaches had the
highest average base salary--$49,522--while athletic directors at
the other division I schools had the highest average base salary of
$82,355. Table 5 shows that individuals occupying the five
athletic positions at historically black schools earned a lower
average base salary than those individuals in the similar positions
at the other schools.

21
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Table 5: 'Averaqe pase Salaries for selected Athletic positions at
Historically Black and Othe chools

rthletic position* Average base salary

Historically black other schools
schools

pthletic director $49,117 $82,355

Head of women's 33,289 48,694
programs

Head football coach 49,522 77,511

Men's head 44,290 71,151
pasketball coach

Wwomen's head 30,602 40,482
basketball coach

aThe number of responding schools that said their staff received a
base salary for the five athletic positions (in consecutive order)
at historically black schools were 10, 3, 12, 16, and 15; and at
the other division 1 schools 134, 120, 153, 228, and 215.

Additional School penefits

For those earning additional school benefits in division I schools,
head football coaches had the highest benefits--$19,968 and
$25,568--at historically black and other division 1 schools,
respectively. These benefits can represeiit items such as club
memberships and housing assistance. Table 6 shows that individuals
occupying the head of women's programs, head football coach, and
men's head basketball coach positions at historically black schools
earned less additional school benefits than those in similar
positions at the other division 1 schools. However, athletic

directors and women's head basketball coaches at historically black
schools had higher average additional school benefits than those at
the other schools.




19

Table 6: Average Addltional School Benefits for Selected Athletic
Positjions at Historically Black and Qther Schools

tio at

Athletic position* Average additional school benefits

Historically black Other schools
schools

Athletic director $8,000 $7,367

Head of women's b 3,359

programs

Head football coach 19,968 25,568 s

Men's head 12,425 20,162

basketball coach

Women's head 7,137 4,943

bagsketball coach

. ‘The number of responding schools that said their staff received
additional school benefits for the five athletic positions (in
consecutive order) at historically black schools were 2, 0, 3, 5,
and 3; and at the other division I schools 97, 65, 119, 182, and
136.

.I "There were no individuals in this position receiving such income.

Qutside Income

Men's head basketball coaches had the highest average income for
those receiving income from sources outside the schools, ranging
from $5,000 at historically black schools to $39,338 at the other
division I schools. Table 7 shows that individuals occupying the
five athletic positions at historically black schools had lower

average outside earnings than those in similar positions at the
other schools.
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Table 7: Average Outside Income for Selected Athletic Positions at
Historically Black and Qther Schoolsg

Athletic position* Average outside ‘ncome

Historically black Other schools
schools

athletic director b $15,890

Head of women's ® 3,783
programs

Head football coach 32,835

Men's head . 39,338
bagketball coach

women 's head 6,651
pasketball coach

“The number of responding schools that said their staff received
outside income for the five athletic positions (in consecutive
order) at historically black schools were 0, 0, 2, 3, and 0; and at
the other division I schools 22, 9, 97, 155, and 91.

*rhere were no individuals in this position receiving such income.

Total Income

Head football coaches had the highest average total compensatlion,
regardless of the income source: $55,181 at historically black
schools and $120,258 at the other division schools. Table 8 shows
that individuals occupying the five athletic positions at
historically black schools had lower average total compensation
than those in similar positions at the other schools.
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Table 8: Average Total Compensation for Selected Athletic
Positions at Historically Black and Qther Schools

Athletic position* Average total compensatlén

Historically black Qther schools
schools ’

Athletic director $50,717 $89,115

Head of women's 33,875 50,205
programs

Head football coach 55,181 120,258

Men's head 49,110 114,993
basketball coach

Women's head 32,150 46,005
basketball coach

‘The number of responding schools combined to determine the average
total compensation received for the five athletic positions (in
consecutive ordor) at historically black schools were 10, 2, 12,
16, and 15; and at the other divis:on I schools 122, 113, 130, 203,
and 191.

Comparative Compengation for Women and Men
Coaching Women's Basketiball

hs requested by your office, we also compared the earnings i{ur
women and men who coach women's basketball at historically black
and the other division I schools. We found that men had earned
slightly more in average total compensation ($32,331) than women
($31,651) at historically black schools. However, women had a
higher average total compensation ($47,871) than men ($42,706) at
the other division I schools. Table 9 shows these results.
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Table 9: Comparison of Compensation for Women d Me oachin

Women's Basketball

Income Average compensation at Average compensation at
category historically black other schools
schools
Women* Men* Women® Man®

Base salary $31,526 $30,266 $42,495 $36,725
Additional 500 11,356 5,018 4,795
benef its

Outside i ¢ 6,471 7,018

R income

Tot.al 31,651 32,331 47,871 42,706
earnings’

s for women and men coaching
gory (in consecutive order)
0, and 4 for women; and

sphe number of responding school
women's basketball for each income cate
at historically black schools were 4, 1,
11, 2, 0, and 11 for men.

bThe number of responding schools for women and men coaching
women's basketball for each ilncome category (in consecutive order)
at the other division I schools were 140, 90, 61, and 122 for
women; and 75, 46, 30, and 69 for men.

¢rhere were no individuals in this position receiving auch income.

As a result, the

dgach of the lncome categories are averages.
rmining the average

numbers cited cannot be added together in dete
total earnings.

We would like to thank Mr. Richard Schultz, Executive Girector of

the NCAA, and his staff for their cooperation during our study.

Also, we want to thank the division I schools that responded to our

survey.

This concludes my testimony. I would be happy to answer any

questjons that you or other members of the Subcommittee may have.
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Mrs. CoLuins. Mr. Schultz.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD D. SCHULTZ

Mr. ScHuLtz. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman and members of
the subcommittee.

Ms. Howlett and I appreciate the opportunity to appear here
today and offer some association comments on the all-important
subject of gender equity. We feel that this will, without a doubt, be
one of the very primary issues not only in the NCAA but in other
areas during the next year or so. We feel that these hearings do
provide a very important function in providing an opportunity to
take a look at how athletic interests are being represented, areas
that need to be improved, and one of the items that we think is
very important is to determine really what the role of a private as-
sociation is in providing leadership and direction for members of its
a}slsociation who are the ones that reaily have to directly deal with
this.

I am going to ask Ms. Howlett first to summarize some of the
findings on the gender equity study, and then after she does this, I
will make some following statements on where we are and what ve
intend to do.

STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS HOWLETT

Ms. HowLerT. Thank you.
The NCAA, as you well understand, initiated a gender equity
study which dealt with the 1990-91 association membership. It was

conducted by the research staff of the NCAA and was conducted at
the request of the National Association of Collegiate Women Ath-
letic Administrators. The purpose was to analyze expenditures for
men’s and women’s athletics programs at NCAA member institu-
tions. As stated in the summary, an underlying assumption of the
survey was that gender equity is a moral as well as a legal man-
date or an imperative, and athletics administrators were asked to
analyze the data in that context.

The summary disclosed that although female enrollment was, on
average, equal to or slightly greater than that of males, participa-
tion of males in intercollegiate athletics exceeded females by ratios
of about 2 to 1. As to scholarships assistance, institutions, on aver-
age, made assistance available in dollars to about the same ratip as
participation—that is, 2 to 1. In terms of spending in general on
male and female teams, spending for men’s programs significantly
exceeded the ratio of Division I, but in Divisions II and III recruit-
ing expenses for male student athletes exceeded those for female
student athletes by a very wide margin.

I believe that without too much doubt, spending for football, for
which there is no comparable women’s sport and in which there is
comparatively very large average squad size, contributed greatly to
the spending disparities.

As to coaching—and we Ufiderstand the General Accounting
Office has developed perhaps more comprehensive data than we
sought—we found, on average, while the ratio of coaches to partici-
pants was about equal for men’s and women’s teams, salaries for
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coaches of women's teams lagged behind those for men’s teams in
all divisions.

Much has been said in the press in recent weeks about the
extent to which the survey summary demonstrates failure by some
of our institutions to conform with the requirements of title IX. As
we stated in the preface to the summary, the study was not taken
with a view to measuring title IX compliance, and indeed much of
the data is either not relevant to such an analysis or requires an
imperfect measure of the average conformity to title IX.

if I were to summarize the results in title IX terms, I would say
the survey appears to suggest in some respects that, such as provi-
sion of scholarship assistance, a complete understanding of what
the law currently requires, but it also suggests that we have a long
way to go in achieving overall compliance with law, not to speak of
embracing the simple moral imperative of fairness and the provi-
sion of opportunity.

Mr. ScHuULTZ. It is my understanding that I am also supposed to
introduce Merrily Dean Baker, who is a member of our staff, and
we are very pleased that she was just recently named the director
of athletics at Michigan State University.

Merrily.

STATEMENT OF MERRILY DEAN BAKER

Ms. Baker. Thank you, Dick.

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman and members of the committee.
I am Merrily Dean Baker, and I currently serve as assistant execu-
tive director of administration with the NCAA. As Dick just indi-
cated, I will be leaving that position shortly to assume new duties
as director of athletics at Michigan State University in East Lan-
sing, Michigan, and in so doing will join Barbara Hedges at the
University of Washington as one of only two women who have been
afforded an opporturity to serve in the position of director of ath-
letics at a Division I institution.

While at the NCAA, my responsibilities have included a rather
broad range of diversity. In addition to focusing on women’s issues
in intercollegiate athletics, my responsibilities have also included
administration of several youth sports programs in the NCAA,
with which I know the chairwoman is very familiar, the National
Youth Sports Program that is one of those programs. I also am re-
sponsible for NCAA drug education and drug testing programs,
post-graduate scholarship programs, the comprehensive NCAA re-
search programs, conference grant program, and NCAA commit-
tees.

Hopefully, all of those activities, in combination with my previ-
ous experience as a collegiate coach and for several years as an ad-
ministrator of women's programs at both Princeton University and
the University of Minnesota will enable me to have the necessary
diversity of experience in order to dea] with the very complex and
increasingly complex job of administering intercollegiate athletics
programs at a major university.

Certainly I know that my job will be easier due to the leadership
of Dr. John DiBiaggio, Michigan State University’s president, who
is a very enlightened educator and a vigorous participant in the
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Knight Commission as it moves forward with its agenda, looking at
reform currently under process inside the NCAA, Association.

It has been a privilege to work at the NCAA during the time
when the association, under the leadership of Dick Schultz, has
begun the process of directing the attention of the membership to
the many unsolved problems in the area of gender equity. It has
been said before, and I will say it quickly again: I regard gender
equity in intercollegiate athletics to be nothing short of a moral
imperative, and I hope that the publication of the gender equity
study recently released will be accepted for what I think it is, and
that is a signal that the NCAA is prepared to address this issue
herilld on and to provide the leadership to help its members do so as
well.

Madam Chairwoman, I would like t¢ congratulate and commend
you and members of the subcommittee for taking the time ‘>
review these important issues and provide important leadership in
helping to move the agenda forward. Much has been accomplished,
but much more needs to be done. Gender equity is achievable
across this great land, and the subcommittee’s interest helps to
assure that we will continue to move forward together and with a
unified commitment.

Thank you.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Mr. Schultz.

Mr. Scaurrz. I will try to briefly summarize.

At our press conference several weeks ago when we announced
the gender equity survey, President Judy Sweet made the state-
ment that this is merely the first step in an intensified effort by
our association to assist our members in improving the opportuni-
ties for women student athletes.

Also at that press conference, we announced the formation of a
task force, and I said at that time that we are not interested in a
task force to tell us what the preblems are; we know what the
problems are. We want a task force that will be very creative, we
want a task force that will be made up of people with divergent
opinions and concerns about gender equity, and we want them to
help us provide solutions and answers to how we as an association
and how our member institutions can move forward and be very
productive in dealing with these gender equity issues.

We also have asked the Presidents Commission, and they have
agreed to move gender equity forward on their agenda. It is one
that they had slated for 1993, and at this last meeting last week
they appointed Judith Albino, the president of the University of
Colorado System, to head up their gender equity committee, and
she also wiﬁ serve on our task force, so that there will be close liai-
son between our task force and the Presidents Commission. We feel
this is very important, because if this task force feels that there is
legislation that should go forward that would help create situations
within the association to advance gender equity on a fast track,
then we want to be in a position to have strong support for that
legislatively not only from the NCAA Council but also from the
Presidents Commission.

We can talk about gender equity, and we can talk about making
it soluble and something that we all want, and I have a personal
commitment to that and to the improvement of opportunities for

m
.9




26

minorities not only in coaching but in every other respect. We can
talk about it, but the challenge in actually carrying this out is
going to be a difficult one simply because of the situation we find
higher education in today when it comes to finances.

T don’t think that the simple solution should be to say, “OK, Ath-
letic Department, it's your cesponsibility; fund all these programs.”
I think there has to be a commitment to gender equity outside of
the athletic department as well. I would hate to see programs dras-
tically cut and opportunities minimized not only for women but for
men also just to achieve gender equity when I think that this com-
mitment has to come from far more sources. I think institutions
have to make a commitment to help fund these programs, perhaps
States, perhaps even the Federal Government, to make sure that
this happens, and these are some of the things we want our task
force to look at. We hope that they can come up and create some
very successful solutions.

As an association, as the executive director of that association, 1
want to be sure that we are very, very proactive in dealing with
this particular situation, and, as you have heard before, we view it
not just as a financial situation but a moral obligation as well. I'm
committed to seeing that happen, I think our Presidents Commis-
sion is committed to seeing that happen, and we hope that we can
move ahead.

Thank you for the opportunity to make these comments.

[Testimony resumes on p. 58.]

[The attachment to the prepared statement of Mr. Schultz fol-
lows:]
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NCAA GENDER-EQUITY STUDY

In Januery 1991. the NCAA >ouncil reviewed a resolutrion subm:tted by the
National Association of Ccllegiate Women Athletic Adsinistrators (NACWAA) rs-
questing. asong other things. thet ths NCAA undertaks s study t: analyze ex:
penditures for woeen's and men's sthletics progrems. The Countil forwarded
the resolution to the NCAA Coanmittes on Women's Athlatics for ceviewv and rec-
ommendations. After review by this coamittee st its Februsry 1991 meeting.
staff members developed s draft suzvey form. vhich conformed to the spscifice-
tions of the NACWAA request. and submitted it to the Council. Ar ad hoc group
of Council snd Coxaittee on Women's Athlstics weebers reviewsd the dreft snd
modifiad it to ensure its eppropristeness for ell divisions. Ultimately.
three seperste forms vere davesloped. each designed spscificelly for ons of ths
three NCAA veebership divisions. The differences in the dats collected for
esch of the three divisions vere determined by ed hoc commictee mambers frouw
esch of the three divisions. Thess forms vere sent to the chisf executive of-
ficers of the NCAA eembsr institutions with s cover letter expleining the gen-
esis and purpose of the study over the signetures of Richerd D. Schultz. NCAA
executive director: Judith M, Sweat. NCAA president: and R. Carald Turner.
chair of the NCAA Prasidents Commission. The foras vere mailed une l4. 1991.
and m return date of July 12. 1991. ves requested. A good many potential re-
spondents asked for an extension of this desdline. On August 19. 1991. a fol-
low-up lettsr ves sent to the institutions that hed not responded.

Usable Questionnsites wers ceceived from 646 institurions. with the following
breakdown:

I-A 98/106 92.4 percent
I-AA 12/89% 80.9 percaent
I-AAA 83/103 80.6 psrcant
II 166/218 76.2 percent
IIx 2271/30 68.6 percent

Coding and Keying Proceduces.

Upon receipt in the nationsl office. the complated formg vers given extsnsive
raviev utilizing guidelines developsd for the revisv. Among the guidelinss
vere procedurss for deeling vith the following:

1. . Calls wvera made to those institutions whoss Surveys con-
teined omissione. In some ceses, the dets vers simply unevaileble. In
those casss, the dete vers coded ss “missing” velues.

Two_ oK more regponses for one ivem. There vers occessions. especislly in
the range of practice Times. vhen two or more responses m:st edequstely
described the situstion st & esmber institution. Telephorar contsct wves
made tO try to eacertein the most common time.

Coaches sre often involved in more than one eport.
Frequently, institutions were sble to sllocats ssounts of selaries to sech
sport: when this wes not possible. the selery ves simply ¢ivided by the
nusber of sports end sllocated smong the sports on sn equei besis. This
wes the spprosch utilized vhere the coeches’ responsibilities involved tvo
or more tesms of ons gender of where they involved teame of ssch gendsr.
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Cochined cperaxing expenses. recguiring ezpenses gnd gzholerships. Cross
country and track were so often combined in these sreas that. after futile
attempts to ceparate them. they wara finally left &5 reported. The reault
is that expenditures for cross country. a& ceported here. are probably un-
derestimated and the expendituras for treck and field ara probably overas-
t.sated. Totels. vhich report average by institution. reflect expendi-
tures for both sports. and are. therefore. not distorted.

Analysis.

The data wera keyad in 11 files and transferred from tape into a Paradox
database. From Paradox. tha SAS libracy of statistical packages was usad to
tompile the descriptive statistics. In 2ach cesa. the ctatistics ware first
fun on 3 sport-by-sport basis: i.a.. deta from all institutions reporting
sponsorship of a given sport were added together and means wera computed for
that sport. For the institutional averages. each institution's data in a
given category {(e.g.. men’s scholarshipc) were summed: these sues were than
combined to produce a grand total. The grand total was divided by the numbaer
of institutions raporting to yiald an everage per institution.

If thres or fewar inetitutions reported data in a given sport. those data ware

omitted from the tablas. This occurred most often with cegard to salacy in-
formation. ’

Discussdioq.

The date can be evelueted from e variaty of percpactives. and for that resason.
care has baan taken to avoid offering concluaiona or commantary theceon. Ona
guch parepactive is the view that gendar aquity in intarcollegiate athlatica
represents s eoral ecd not just a lagal imperativa. and that reaponsible ad-
winixtrators zhould analyze tha date in thet context, aaking thamsalves if men
and woman studant-athlatés are indead treated equally.

It must be notad. in this cegard. that tha deta offer oply a partisl view of
gender aquity in intercollegicte athlatica. They do not. for exampla, land
themsalvee to qualitative anelysis: for exampla, thay do not show whathar ona
taas raceivas naw uniforms evaryrthras years. while anothar tess’s uniforma
are replaced every year: or whather taama have comparable lodginge vhan thay
travel off ceapus. Iqually importent. parhaps. tha deta do not reflect poli-
cias and practices on any irdividual cespus. but marely shov avarags quantita-
tiva data by NCAA divisional)catagory of inetitution. .

1

The data can also be analyzed, in terms of some of the requiresents of Title IX
a8 currently interpratad hy‘in;ul-tion and Fadarel policies. 1In ganerel.
Title IX currently raquires that athlatics financiel assistancs be allocatad
in proportion to the nusbar ofimala and female participants in intercollegiate
athletics. that all othar benhfite accorded participanta be equivalant. end
that the athlatics intareats ahd ebilities of enrclled women students be ac-
comnzodatad to tha sese dagrae I"‘l thos« of men.

Bacausas the atudy waa not dui:‘gnd wvith & viav to meaauring Titla IX coepli-
ance. much of tha date is sithet not reulevant to such en analysis or rapre-
sants an ipparfact massaura of avarege conformity to Title IX, Cartain of the
dete. however, may give & rough 1‘pdicution of tha extant to which NCAA mesbars
have rsspondad on averags to soss!of the. requiresanta of the statuta. spacifi-
cally with rafaranca to the relativa provision of athletics financial essis-
tanca and coaching assiatance to vale and famsle studant-athlatas. e well as
provision of equivalant competitive opportunities in lika sports. It 15 again
emphasized. howavar. that thess quantitative datea reprasant, svan in theas in-
stancasg. Only a limited massure on average of conformity to Titla IX.

Finally. it i¢ important again to recogniza that the averages containad in the
charts that follow do not represant an idasl sgeinst which an instatution can
massure itsalf -- either in terms of law or Ona’e {ndividual cense of gender
equity -- rather. they reprasant only quantitetive avaragas of cattain currant
conditiona at raporting institutions.
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Schelarabips.

Number of full ethletice granta- 16872
in-aid avardad {n 1990-91

Numbar of partiel ethlatice graents- 74.7)
in-eid evetdad in 1990-91

. Numbar of ethletics grants-in- .83
eid axtendad to the fifth yaar
in 1990-91

-
FEE

. Brogram hudgess.

- Total expanditures for athletics programs

[

. Sourcee of ravenua for ethletics programs
(chack all thet aepply}):

(1) Gata raceipta
(2} Student ectivity faaa (athletice fad)

(3} Student ectivity feee (20t ralatad to
athlatica}

(4) Guarenteas and options received

(3) Conatributions from alumni and othara

(¢) Dietributions from conferauce or othar
organizetions for bawl games, tournemeata.

talavision

(7} Direct steta or othar governmant support

Coaching personnel/sungort staif.

§419.827
162
4.9
Al
a2
f 0% §
5953
46,7

E
SITRITIN:

List the gumber of full-tiwe coachee (those receiving benefits):
Hen'a pu.r,-: 8,11 Women's progream: 3,31

Liet the number of part-tiwe coschaa:

Hen‘'a program: §.0% Woman'a progrem: 4,36

List the number of graduete aaciatants:

Men'a program: 31.0] Womea'a program: 2,14

Numbar of cartified athlatics treining ateff aveilable to progrems:

Wen'e progrem: 1. 635 Woman'ae program: L .61

Ratio: Q.R7:1

Participation = 2,11:1 Gtants-in-aid « 2,13:1 Total expenditures = 2,13:1

”{\'/d b b
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NCAA FACT SHEXT

TITLE IX OF THR XDUCATION AMENDMENTS OF 1972

Title IX:

Titie IX represents the principel legislative statement on gender
€quity that ls applicable to the conduct of intercollegiate athletjcs. Thle
Statute, enacted by Congrass fn 1972, prohiblita discrimination on the beais of
sex in any education program or activity receiving Federal financial
assistence.

In 1988, reacting to a Supreme Court declislon limiting application of
the statute to those education programs actually receiving Federal assistance,
Congress passed a further law making it clear that Title IX appliies to ell
operations of e higher education institution, any pert of which receives
Federal financial aysistance.

Basic Requirements:

The regulation and policies of the Department of Education
implementing Title IX require (1) thet athletics {inancial assistance be
allocated in proportion to the numbers of male and femaie participants in
intercolleglate athletics, (2) that a1l other bdenefits, opportunities and
treatment afforded perticipants of each sex be equivalent, and (3) thet the
athletics interests and abillties of women be accommodated to the same degree
as those of men vith respect to the number of participation opportunities,
team competitive levale and selection of sports offered. Departures from
these requirements are permitted it justified by factors determined by the
Depertment's Offlce for Civil Rights (OCR) to be nondiscriminatory.

Athletics Finencial Assistance:

With respeact to ethletics financlai assistence, the teet of
compliance is finencial proportionality. The total amounts of athletlics aid
avarded to the membars of each eex must be substantially proportionete to the
numbers of perticipants of thet sex in the Intercolleglate athletics program.

If the percentege of ethletics eid everded to each sex is not the
same a3 tha percentage of participants of that 3#X%, the determination whether
substantisl proportionelity hae been achieved i3 mede by performing
statistical teete. If the amounts awarded are substentially proportionate, or
if any disperity can be explelned by nondiscriminatory factoss, the
institution i{s found in complience. Only aid based wholly or partly on
athletics ability is included in the proportionajity calculation.

Other Athletics Program Areass:
For all ethletics program components other then finencie! eid, the

basic test of compliance is equivelence -- the availabil{ty, quality end klnds
of benrefits, opportunities end treetment efforded the members of eech gex must

Q
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be equsal or equal In effect, unleee dlsperitles are juetified by fectore
determined to be nondiscriminstory. Although flnanciel meesures are used 313 e
meens of sssessing equivalency In many arese, expendituree and budgetery
allocetions, !n end of themselvee, do ROt determine vhether an institutlion ls
tn compllance.

The following factors have been ident 1fled by OCR as nondliscrimine-
tory conslideratlons that may justify depertures from equivalency: unique
aspects of particular sports (but not {nciuding the capaclity to produce

N revenue), special clrcu.\snncu of e temporsry nature, speclal event
mensgement needs of spec ﬁ:por“ end voluntary effirmative sction.

Accommodet fon of Athletice Inteseste ead Abliltiee:

In assessing compllance with respect to sccommodation of Interests
end abilitles, OCR examines whether an institution (1) provides participation
opportunities (positlons on tesms) to mele and female students In numbern
K substantlally proportionate to thelr respective enrollments, o. (2) can shov e
history and contlnulng practice of program expaasion responsive to the
developlng interests and abilitles of the *underrepresanted sex,” or (3) can
demonstrate thet the athletics interests and abllitles of fts students of that
£y sex have been equlvaiently fully end affectiv«<ly accommodated. The
perticipation opportunities provided must be et equivelently advenced
competitive levels, or the institution must be eble to demonstrate e history
. and practice of upgrading competitive opportunities ss warranted by daveloping
. abilitlee.

“ Trestasst of Footbell:

Footbell ls no> treated separately from other perts of the
intercollegiste sthletics program. With respect to finencial eid, the lerge
number of athletes needed for & football team normally {ncreases the nuaber of
male participants In the overell program end therefore incresses the smount of
financiel eid to ba ailoceted to men under the proportionality test.

With respect to other sthletics program components, certsin special
requirements of perticular sports, fncluding specifically football, are
recognized as nondiscriminetory differences just ° .ing departures from
equivalency In such eress es me¢dical services, eq ment, facilities required
for compatition, meintensnce of thoee fecilltiee, epecisl event manegement
needs releted to crovd size and epeciel publicity requiressete.

With reepect tc accommcdetion of {nterests end ebilitles, offering
footbell ordinerily lncreeses the number of perticipatics opportunitiee
provided to men and therefore slso is likely to Increese the number thet muet
y be offered to women to eccommodate equivelently their sthietics intereete and

abilitiee.

Program-Wide Assezsment:

The epprelzal of whether an fnetitution hes satisfied the
requirensnts of Title IX is made on e progran-wide basis. This !a true of both
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NCAA CENDER EQUITY SURVEY
FACT SHEEXT

The Study: The gender-equity study, conducted v geens of s confidential
survey of NCAA member institutions in the second half of 1991, ves authorized
by the NCAA Council in response to & request by the Nstiomal Associstion of
Colleglzte Woman Athletic Administrators. The study ves edministered by the
NCAA Committee on Vomso’s Athlatics.

Purpoge: The principel purpose of the atudy vas to snelyze expenditures for
vomen's and men's ethletics programs by institutions in each of the KCAA'S
sembership divisions. The survey ves not developsd with a view to determining
conformity by NCAA members with the Pederal reguletions and policies issued
under Title IX. Some of the dste mey bLe usaful, hovever, in etteapting to
sseess complience by NCAA mesber institutions on average to current Titie IX
requirements related to the subjecte of the survey.

Date Collection and Compilstion: Usable survey responses, releting to the
ecademic yeer 1990-91, vers raceived from 646 institutions. Response rates
ranged from over 92 percent in Division I-A to about 69 percent in Division
III. Survey quastions varied from divieion to division. Responss dete were
compiled by the NCAA resssrch steff.

Pootbell: The sport of football hed a dramatic effect on the ratios messsured
by the survey. It is e major revenue-producing sport for shich no comparable
women‘s sport exists. It gensretes ravenues that provide e finencial nuclaus
for all men's and vomen‘'s intercollegimte programs.

The nusber of individusla who participats, selaries for e highly wieible
coaching eteff, and the required equipment and maintensace to protect the
participents end sefely eccommodste fane elso require expenses that ckew the
ratios for recruiting, coaching and operating costs. Opersting expenses, for
exaapls, substentislly excesd avarsgs operating costs for ell other men’s and
women's sports combined in Divisione I and II.

Thé nusber of ethletice grents-in-aid permitted for this sport infletes the
esount of moasy spent om scholershipe for men. The retio of scholership
expenditures for men and wvcsen, however, is comparable to the retio of mals
aad fesale participants in intercollegiate athletics.

titu ¢ 1In Division I, evarage total enrollment vee divided
in 1990-91 slmost equally betvaen men and vomea studente, but im Divislon II,
aversge enrollsent of wvomen was proportionately aelightly higher (53.5
percent). Enrollment datm vers no: collected in Division III.

Athletice Psrticipstion: The number of male participents in intercollegiste
ethletics programs exceeded female participente on aversgs by 2,24 to 1 in
Division I, 2.11 to 1 in Division II, and 1.37 to 1 in Divisioan III.
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Scholerships: Divieion 1 scholership expenses for mals ostudent-sthletes
svereged sbout $849,000 per snetitution, end for female student-sthletes esbout
$373,000, o retio of 2.28 to 1. The retio in Divieion II wes slightly less
(2.15 to 1), with xmele ead fessle scholership expenses overeging $320,000 and
$€149,000, respectively. In esch divieion, the male/fesmalo scholership expenss
retio rether closely perslleled the male/femals perticipstion retio, ee
required by Title IX.

Scheduling: On eversge, Division I inetitutions scheduled ebout 10 contests
per sport for their een’s and vomen's teams. In genersl, o compsreble number
of contests on sversge were scheduled for sporte such ee besketbell, fencing,
lecrosss, skiing and eviaming in vhich both men's snd women's teams were
sponeored. similer dete were reported for Division 1I, except that the
sversge nusber of contests for sen end vosen vers proportionstely fewer.

In Division III, for which dets on number of contests vers not collected.
responses on sversge disclosed thet prectice times for men's end vosen's teams
were scheduled betvesn 3 and 6 p.s. vith elmost exectly the eame freguency.

Opersting Expenses: 1n Divieion I, eversgs opersting expenses for men's
sports exceeded those for vomen's sports by 3.42 to 1, vhich excesded the
sele/feasle porticipant retio of 2.28 to 1; in Divieion II. the retioc ves 2.15
to 1. close to the 2.11 to 1 retio of sele to fesale perticipents. In
Division III, the opersting expenss retio wes 2.00 to 1, somevhst grester than
the mels-female perticipent retio of 1.87 to 1.

Reviev of ewversge opersting expenses DY individusl sporte in sll divieions
indicetes thet to & major extent, non-revenue-producing sports vers on everege
comparsbly funded betvesa the sen’s snd wosen's programe.

[} . In Division I, sversje recruiting expenses for male
student-sthletes excessded thoss for femsle student-sthletes by @ retio of 4.82
to 1. The compsrsble retio in Divieion II ves 3.08 to 1. Theses dete wers oot
collected in Divieion III.

schine: In Divieion I, the eversge percentege of esls cosches for men’s
teames ves 98.6 percent, whersas only 44 .8 percent of ccaches for women's toame
were femals. This informetion wes not sought in the other divisioas.

Aversge Division I retio of perticipsnts to full and part-tise cosachss ves
slightly better for women's teams than for sen’s teams: 11.36:1 for vomen and
12.29:1 for men. Averege Divisicn I cosching expenss per participaat favored
the men's program -- $2,301 for med and $2,040 for womsa.

fa Divieion II, 26.4 percent of heed coschee for een's sports recelived
ssleries in axcess of $35,000, vhirese only 11.1 pesrcent of heed cosches in
women's sporte esined such ssleriss. Averege dete reported in Divieion III
disclosed a merrcver difference; 30.5 percent of mele hesd cosches received
ssleries of $31,000 or higher, compsred with 19.0 percent for femels hesd
coeches.
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the finencial ald compllance determination end the esseeements of vhether

(1) Interests and ebilitles have been eccommodeted. and (2) other benefits end
opportunities have been provided, equlvslently. The comperleons that
determine compliance are between the programs for mele and female ethietes,
not specific sports, perticular teams or specific classes of eports (sguch as
“mejor” versus “minor® or "revenue-producing® versus 'non-revnnun-produclng'
sports).

Zaforcement of Title IX by OCR:

Since the 1588 cleciflcatlon by Congress of the full applicetion of
Title IX to intercolleglate athletlcs progrems. about 46 complaints involving
36 institutions have been filed with OCR. In eleven of these, violatlions were
found and remedial action noted or ordered; In 24, no violetion was found or
the case ves closed for other reasons; and 1! cases ere still pending.

Host recently, in a letter of findings related to Brooklyn College
lssued last month, CCR found thet although the college vas in compilance as to
the avard of flnancial azsiatance, !t was not Iin compllance with severa! other
aspects of the athletics program, Including the required equel accommodatlon
of Interests and adbllities of students of both sexes. Based on essurances by
the college as to cecrtefn entlicipated ectfons, howvever, OCR found the college
“to be presently fulfilling its obligations under Title IX.*

Beginning in September 1991, OCR began conducting cormpliance revievs
of Intercollegiate athletics programs es to vhich no compleint had heen filied.

Privete Titie IX KEnforcemanmt:

Although the Title IX statute contelns no provision for a privete
party to bring suit to enforce its mendate, the Supreme Court held in 1979
that such a right vas to be implied. It was generally beileved that eveiladle
private rafief would be llmited to equitable remedles such as an {njunctlion.
Late last month, however, the Court lssued e further decislion to the effect
that at leest with ceference to Intentlionel violatlon of the statute, 2
private party could collect monetery dameges resulting from such violetion.

Appiicetion to Athletics Program Reductiome:

Carly leet month, OCR clirculated a dreft gemorandum to postsecondery
institutions, verning of potential Inadvertent violetions of the Titie IX
stetute thet could result from budget-releted reductions in the scope of the
overall intercollegliete athietics program. Risks in Lhis regerd appeer
principaliy to relete to the requirement thet the ethletics interests and
abiiities of wvomen studente be eccommodated to the same degree as those of
men -- ¢ requirement that vould apply equally both before end efter the
program reductlion.

PAFulToxt Provided by ERIC




58

Mrs. CoLLINs. Mr. Schultz, since the passage of title IX 20 years
ago, can you tell us exactly what NCAA has been doing for its
member institutions to assure compliance with the Federal law
beside a newly formed task force?

Mr. ScuuLtz. I really can’t confidently address what has hap-
pened in the prior 15 years; I can talk about what has taken place
in the last 4% years. I think up until about 4 years ago, basically
the position of the NCAA was to try to provide information to the
member institutions that would explain to them what their respon-
sibilities were as far as title IX is concerned. I don’t think there
was a strong effort on the part of the association to say it is impor-
tant that you do this, that we are going to try to move this for-
ward. I think probably the Grove City lawsuit stymied a lot of
thosggefforts on the part of a lot of people until the Restoration Act
in 1988.

In the last 4 years I think we have made a real effort to provide
direction and leadership for our members. The gender equity, the
formation of the Women’s Committee on Atbhletics, some special
programs not only for women at our National Office and via schol-
arships but also for ethnic minorities to provide opportunities and
leadership, and a constant reminder by myself and others that this
is an important issue and has to be on the front burner, not on the
back burner.

Mrs. CoLLINS. In describing your survey data, you keep compar-
ing spending ratios for men’s and women'’s sports to participation
ratios. Isn’t the focus on participation ratios rather than enroll-
ment ratios self-defeating? In other words, isn’t is possible or likely
that if schools spend based upon participation rates they will per-
petrate those ratios rather than improve them?

Mr. ScuuLtz. Do you want to address that?

Mrs. CoLrins. Ms. Baker.

Ms. Baker. I think that becomes, Madam Chairwoman, one of
the critical issues that needs to be resolved probably by the Office
of Civil Rights in terms of interpretation on title IX.

We have reached the point where we need to know is that law
going to be based upon enrollment or contrived participation fig-
ures within intercollegiate athletics. That has not been determined.

I think gender equity, as Mr. Schultz and Ms. Howlett and I have
been addressing it, goes well beyond the legal requirements of title
IX. They become the minimums, if you will. Gender equity is a
much larger issue than that.

But certainly if we are going to look at the larger issue, then we
must look at participation figures. If an institution is 50 percent
male and 50 percent female in its undergraduate student represen-
tation, then certainly all programs should be equally available to
both sexes, in my opinion.

Mrs. CoLLiNS. Is that your opinion also, Mr. Schultz?

Mr. ScHuLtz. Yes. i think that the law itself, the interpretation
of it, has lent a fair amount of confusion, because when it comes to
financial aid, participation seems to be the measure, and when we
talk about opportunities, enrollment seems to be tae measure, and
I think this is an issue that nceds to be clarified, and I think it has
been a point of confusion for some time.
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I would like to reemphasize the point that Ms. Baker made in
that we feel that title IX and gender equity, while they are synony-
mous in some respects, are really two separate issues. It is our feel-
ing that an institution could be in compliance with title IX and
there still could be a tremendous variable in gender equity.

Mrs. CoLrins. Mr. Crissman, did you do any figures on recruit-
ment?

Mr. CrissmaN. No, we didn’t, Madam Chairwoman. We basically
looked at the compensation level for the positions within the ath-
letic department. We did not get into such things as recruiting. The
NCAA study in that respect was much more comprehensive than
ours.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Tell me for the record what your statement says
on recruitment, Mr. Schultz.

Mr. ScuuLTz. Basically, to put it in very simplistic terms, there
are substantially more dollars spent for the recruiting of male ath-
letes than woman athletes.

Mrs. CoLrins. Why?

Mr. ScuurLtz. I don’t know that there is a specific reason for
that. I don’t think there is necessarily an answer that you can pin-
point and say this is a specific reason. I think probably the number
of participants adds up to that.

If you take a look at the sports, the big differences are in football
and basketball. The other sports seem to be fairly comparable in
recruiting expenses, and I think it goes back and reflects what we
have seen in this country in that football and basketball have been
the major sports and that is where the major emphasis is placed,
and I'm not saying that that is the way it should be, but I think
that is part of the reason.

Mrs. CoLrins. Could one of the reasons be that those are the
sports that the networks are very interested in having and there-
fore more money comes to the schools?

Mr. Scuurtz. I think the fact that they are substantial revenue
producers is one of the reasons. I'm not sure what part television
plays in that today during the season.

Mrs. CoLLINs. I don’t think the networks would want it if they
couldn’t show it on their screens and people wouldn't be sitting in
front of their screens looking at it.

Mr. Scuurrz. I think we have to point out that there is a sub-
stantial difference between in-season network television and cham-
pionship network television.

Since 1984 and the antitrust regulations that were passed down,
the dollar value for in-season television has gone down dramatical-
ly, and I think that most institutions are more concerned about
hcw manv neople show up for the games than they are necessarily
the do'.. - o, - -«.! f~am television.

Lol entew 3 Well, woesn’t it follow that if a team is on televi-
5ioa1, sucs . © ~erhaps Duke, and people in some other parts of the
country ai- :. t as familiar with that basketball team, wouldn't that
generate the kind of attendance that Duke might be interested in
having?

Mr. Scuurtz. I think what it does is generate an awareness of
the program ar’l helps them in their recruitment process rather
than the ettendance process, but I think they are very interested in
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having it from the standpoint of the fact that young men and
women in California know about Duke and, when they are recruit-
ing not only athletes but students, that there is an awareness that
would not exist if it were not for the television exposure.

Mrs. CoLLins. My time has expired.

Mr. McMillan.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

I think what we are talking about isn’t some conscious policy by
the institution to discriminate in a case like that, it has to do with
interest level. I don’t know how Duke funds their scholarship pro-
gram. I think the University of North Carolina basically funds its
scholarship programs through contributions. Contributions are re-
lated to interest, and certain sports generate more interest than
others.

Do we take those factors into account in analyzing these statis-
tics?

Mr. ScHurtz. No, there wasn’t an attempt to do that. These are
just dollar amounts that were submitted.

Mr. McMiLLan. Well, doesn’t that have a big impact on empha-
sis?

Mr. Scuurrz. It goes back to emphasis and what emphasis an in-
stitution places on a program. Whether it is an athletic program or
I)vhéather it is an academic program will probably be reflected in the

udget.

Mr. McMiLLAN. But the educational foundation at the University
of North Caroclina is going to have a much more difficult time rais-
ing scholarship money for lacrosse than it does for basketball.

Mr. Scuurrz. That is true.

Mr. McMiLLaN. And what concerns me generally about surveys,
whether they are within an institution in terms of disparities from
one sport to an~'".er or among all institutions, are we looking at,
say, UVA and Yale in the same light in terms of comparable com-
pensation?

Mr. ScHULTZ. Are you talking about for scholarships?

Mr. McMirLan. Well, I am thinking at this point about compen-
sation for coaches.

Mr. ScHuLrtz. Well, there is a substantial difference. Having been
in both the Big Ten and the Ivy League and the ACC, there is a
substantial difference in compensation between Ivy League coaches
and ACC or Big Ten coaches.

Mr. McMILLAN. Are the surveys we are making taking into ac-
count the reasons why there are differences?

Mr. Scuurrz. No.

Mr. McMiLLAN. Should they?

Mr. ScuuLrtz. That would be a very elaborate study and would be
one that at some point in time might be of use.

Mr. McMirLan. I just can’t see that we can totally ignore the
fact that some people have a more intense interest in an aggressive
sports program in one sport or another or one gender or another
than other institutions so the sheer comparability from one school
to the next may not be valid unless you take that into some kind of
consideration.

Mr. Scrurrz. I think that one of the things that probably the
task force will be looking at and I know that athletic directors and
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presidents will be looking at will be, is the dollar spent on recruit-
ing actually needed, or are there excess dollars spent on recruiting,
and can some of those dollars be diverted to other areas without
damaging that popular program.

There are many people that feel that there is an excess and that
the same thing can be achieved for less dollars, making those dol-
lars available in other areas, and I think recruiting in itself is
something that not only this committee but others interested in
cost reduction will be taking a very hard look at.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Most of the compensation disparities arise not
because someone sits back and says we are going to try to depress
the compensation for women coaches and athletic directors, it
arises out of competition for talent for producing a winning pro-
gram. You know, Dean Smith may make more than the coach of
the women's basketball team at North Carolina not because some-
one sat around and said we are going to pay the women’s ‘eam
less, it is a case of interest and competition over a long period of
time, and I don’t know how we are going to get around that.

If I can make this slightly personal, should the head coach of the
Virginia women’s basketball team that went to the NCAA finals
and the head coach of the men’s team that won the NIT be paid
the same amount?

Mr. Scuurrz. I think if they have compuarable experience and
comparable success, they should.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Even though the interest in women's basketball
may be different than that in men’s basketball?

Mr. Scuurrz. In the example that you use, at the present time
there probably isn’'t much difference in interest.

Mr. McMi1.LAN. Maybe I used the wrong example. I could say the
same about Stanford probably.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. We are going to have another round. The time of
the gentleman has expired.

Mr. McMillen of Maryland.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Thank you.

The gentleman from North Carolina was referring to precisely
the point I was getting at, that we are talking about a marketplace.
{ mean these are businesses, supply and demand. That is exactly
the values that we are not trying to promote on college campuses.

In the testimony it was mentioned it was the failure of the uni-
versity community to resist powerful special interests as the reason
why we haven’t had gender equity in our sports today. Dick, in
your testimony you say there is a practical limit at which institu-
tions can have money coming from basketball and football and
going to other programs, that many of them are operating in oper-
ating deficits. :

Let me point out that the University of Texas just hired a foot-
ball coach, Coach Mackevick, for $1 million a year. Now the Uni-
versity of Texas presumably ig able to do this because they are able
to put women’s programs second class, they get their students to
pay fees when many times the students can't go to the games, they
are playing in publicly built stadiums, and when a booster 1nakes a
tax deduction to the University of Texas sports program the Feder-
al Government is picking up a third or a quarter of tl.at; that is a
tax expenditure that helps subsidize the system.

59-428 O -~ 92 - 3
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The bottom line is, when I look at that, I say yes, why couldn’t
you pay that coach $50,000 and put $950,000 into women'’s sports?
How would you answer that?

Mr. ScHULTz. I’'m not sure what Mr. Mackevick’s compensation
package is. I would be greatly surprised if it is $1 million from the
University of Texas. I would probably assume it is more like
$100,000 from the University of Texas and a television contract
from somebody outside and other situations like that. That is usu-
ally the way those compensation packages are put together.

Mr. McMILLEN. But it is $1 million going to that coach that could
go to the system. There are plenty of other examples I could give
you, but there is $1 million going to that coach. I thirk the point is
made. I mean there is really no justification for it. The reason why
schools are operating at operating losses is because you have a
rigged system; a few get rich, a few get poor.

Another point I would like to make: Dick, you have said many
times that you don’t believe in Federal intervention. Would you, by
definition, say title IX is Federal intervention?

Mr. Schurtz. Well, title IX is something that applies to all of
education and all of higher education.

Mr. McMiLLEN. But you would say it is Federal intervention?

Mr. Scuurrz. It is Federal regulation, yes.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Has title IX been good?

Mr. Scaurtz. I think it has.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Would gender equity in college sports have oc-
curred without it?

Mr. Scuurtz. I don’t know. I think that is difficult to say. I think
that it probably would not be as far as it is today had there not
been some——

Mr. McMILLEN. So you could clearly say that because of Federal
intervention we have at least a pittance of gender equity?

Mr. ScuuLTz. That is probably correct.

Mr. McMiLLeN. OK. Do you control all of your revenues of your
member institutions? Does the NCAA?

Mr. ScHULTZ. No. The other revenue we control is what is devel-
oped from our championships.

Mr. McMiLLEN. What don’t you control?

Mr. Scaurrz. We don’t control ball games, in-season television,
gate receipts, radio——

Mr. McMiiLeN. Football?

Mr. Scrurrz. Of any of those sports.

Mr. McMirLeEN. Football revenues?

Mr. ScuuLtz. No, we don’t control any football revenues.

Mr. McMiLLEn. Why is that the case? Why don’t you control
those revenues?

Mr. ScuuLtz. The NCAA has never controlled any in-season rev-
enues. The only revenue that the NCAA was involved with was tel-
evision, in-season television, from about, I guess, the late 1950’s or
8o unti] 1984.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Was the loss of control related to the 1984 Su-
preme Court decision?

Mr. ScHuLrz. Yes.

Mr. McMILLEN. In other words, that fragmentation of college tel-
evision revenues resulted because of the 1984 decision?
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Mr. ScuuLtz. As far as football is concerned. The NCAA was
never involved in int-season basketball television.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Does it make it difficult for you to promote
gender equity when you don’t have full control? I think that is im-
portant for the record.

Mr. ScaurTtz. Well, I'm not sure that gender equity ties into the
football television, because that money was just returned to the in-
stitutions.

Mr. McMiLLeN. It is all part of the pot of money, isn’t it? It is
part of what the GAO is looking at in terms of the kind of gender
equity that is occurring.

The point I am making is that the 1984 decision, the fragmenta-
tion of college revenues, is exactly the reason why you can’t
achieve gender equity. You don’t have control. Until you get con-
trol back and have a whole new revenue distribution pie, that is
exactly the purpose of the legislation we have introduced. And, as I
said before, I think you are doing a wonder.ul job trying to push
this system. I think you are not empowered to get control of it. I
mean you are not going to be able to buck the interests that say, “I
want to pay this coach $1 million.”

Let me ask you another question. Are you afraid of an athlete
who is going to take this system to court and say, “I am a laborer; I
want employee rights; I want workmen’s compensation; I want to
be able to cc'lective bargain; I don’t want to be impeded in my abil-
ity to go the pros’? Are you afraid of an athlete taking a system to
court?

Mr. ScHurTz. Not at the present time, because the athlete has
the right to leave school any time they want to.

Mr. McMiLLeN. Can the athlete have collective bargaining?
Could they collectively bargain?

Mr. Schurrz. With the institution?

Mr. McMiLLEN. With the NCAA.

Mr. ScHuLTz. No.

Mr. McMiLLeN. Can they have an agent?

Mr. Scuurrz. No.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Can they have representation?

Mr. Scuurtz. They can. Under new legislation they do have the
right to some negotiation.

Mr. McMILLEN. Are they covered by Workers’ Compensation?

Mr. Scuurtrz. No, they are not an employee.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Yet a coach can make $1 million in the system,
but the athlete takes an extra $25 from the school and the athlete
may very well go on probation.

Mr. ScuuLrz. Of course, I have some concern about salaries that
people are making, but I think it is a stretch to start comparing
coaches’ salaries with athletes, because those coaches that are
earning those salaries, most of them were one-time athletes, they
have paid their dues, both men and women, they have received
their education, and they have been in the job force.

Mr. McMiLLEN. I certainly don’t want to deny anybody their
right in a normal marketplace, but if you want to go to a normal
marketplace and make this a marketplace, then let’s open it all up,
let’'s have athletes have the right to bargain, let's have a full-
fledged business, let the IRS come in, let’s regulate it as a business,
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let’s make it a business. I mean why do we operate as a rigged
svstem when we don’t comply with title IX, we don’t do lots of
t]};ings we are supposed to do? I mean either we are going to be col-
leges and universities or we are going to be a business, but you
can’t be half-way.

Thank you.

Mrs. CoLLins. There is a vote on the floor of the House of Repre-
sentatives, and therefore we are going to recess for 10 minutes.

[Brief recess.]

Mrs. CoLLins. This hearing will come to order.

Mr. Towns.

Mr. Towns. Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

First of all, Ms. Baker, let me congratulate you as the new ath-
letic director, and I'm certain that the programs at Michigan State
University are in good hands, so we won’t worry about them too
mb%ch, but those other .universities we feel we must be concerned
about.

Ms. Baker. Thank you.

Mr. Towns. Let me just say, Mr. Schultz, I have a tremendous
amount of respect for you, and I think that your commitment and
dedication are truly there; there are no ifs, ands, or buts in my
mind about that, But I want to follow up on a question that my
colleague, Congressman McMillen, raised in reference to title IX
being Federal intervention, and I also look upon the fact of the stu-
dent athlete’s right to know. There was a lot of concern about that,
and then after we moved forward with it, I wnink at the next
NCAJQ meeting, the next convention, a lot of changes were pro-
posed.

So what I am saying is that sometimes I think on this end we
have to help you get everybody's attention. I know that sometimes
you say, well, the Federal Government should not be involved in it,
and I listen to you and I hear you, but, at the same time, when you
look at how long this has been going on, and when I listen to the
statistics that are put forth by GAO, and then I listen to comments
that are being made, and then when you look at the salaries—I
mean you just sort of keep looking, and you just keep looking, and
one would say that if there is no Federal intervention at all and
nobody here is saying anything, how long do you think it would
take to correct this?

Mr. Scaurtz. I think there is a difference between, I guess, how
you would interpret Federal intervention, whether you consider
legislation to be intervention or hearings like this and pressure
being intervention. I don’t view hearings such as this or the con-
cerns of the Congress regarding what goes on in any area of higher
education as being intervention. I feel that that is a pressure and
that is good and sometimes that helps us get things going.

We have talked about title IX and that law perhaps being Feder-
al intervention, and I guess we could reverse that a little bit and
say that if that is a sample of Federal intervention, has it really
been successful as we look at the charts and review the numbers?

I guess the point I would like to make is thai I like the pressure;
I want all the help I can get to make changes. I think the Presi-
dents Commission feels the same way. I think in this respect the
Knight Commission has been very, very important because it has
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been another resource, another pressure point, another area of con-
cern, but many times when laws are passed they are intended for
one thing and they end up having other impacts, and I just feel
that the pressure is good, I would like to see that change come, be-
cause if the change takes place from the people who are involved it
will be the right change and the appropriate change, and they will
be able to deal with those issues without encumbrances. Sometimes
Federal legislation creates more expense and more encumbrances
than we sometimes realize. -

Mr. Towns. On that note, how has that happened with title IX?
Has it happened with title IX in terms of the fact .that sometimes
we move in the wrong direction or the wrong outcome?

Mr. Scuurtz. Well, I think the jury is still out whether title IX;
has been effective. I think the legislation is certainly there, but
without the 1988 legislation, the original legislation would have
been fairly effective because of Supreme Court rulings, and I think
the jury is still out as to whether that legislation is effective.

I think the commitment that we want to make is that we want
to meet those standards and we want to see gender equity whether
the law is enforced by OCR or whether it isn’t enforced by OCR.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Would the gertleman yield for 10 seconds?

Mr. Towns. I would be happy to yield to my colleague.

Mr. McMiiLeN. I think the only unintended consequence has
?een the noncompliance witn title IX. I mean that has been the
act.

Mr. Towns. I agree. I think that is the real issue.

Let me just tell you what my problem really is here, and 1 feel
somewhat frustrated to a degree, and that is why I am happy,
Madam Chair, that you are really moving on some of these issues.

I think that ycu are committed, I really do, but you really have a
very difficult task because you dou’t have the purse strings to be
able to sort of put people in place. When you look at the salaries
just reported here, in reference to the salaries between female
coaches, and then when you take that to black female coaches,
then the situation gets worse.

I know that you have tried toc do some things, but I just think
that under the present structure I don’t think any of us will see it
during our lifetime if we just let it go as business as usual.

Mr. Scruvrrz. Well, let me ask you this. In what other area of
our society does Congress legislate what salaries should be outside
of the Federal Government? I think when we get into situations
where we are going to try to legislate people’s incomes, then we are
probably moving away from one of the basic tenets on which this
country was founded.

Mr. Towns. We do have a minimum wage law.

Mr. ScauLTz, I know we do.

Mr. Towns. Maybe we might have to apply it here with women.

Mr. McMiLLeN. Would the gentleman yield on that? Almost
every State university—a lot of them have statutory limits on what
they can pay their professors and their presidents and the like.
That is just part of being a public institution.

Mr. Towns. Of course.

Mr. ScHuLTtz. Again, 1 will come back to the point that you ad-
dress about the University of Texas. 1 think you would probably
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find the salary the University provides is probably within those
statutory limits.

Again, the inference was made that all those other dollars would
go into resolving other issues. I guess I would take exception to
that. It is just like somebody saying if you make a contribution of
$3 million from a private donor to women’s athletics or men’s ath-
letics that you are taking money away from the rest of the univer-
sity.

I don’t agree with that. I think a person provides support and
provides money because they have a special interest, and if that in-
terest wasn’t there they would not automatically give that to the
engineering department, and I think we have to keep that in mind.
Intercollegiate athletics are very popular, and some sports are very
popular, and some sports are going to receive more support from
the private sector than others, and that is something that we have
to realize exists, and that many times is reflected in compensation.

Now the Presidents Commission, through legislation, has finally
put themselves in a position where, if they want to control those
salaries and those outside sources of income, they are going to have
the right to do that, because under current legislation, in advance
of any outside compensation directly related to intercollegiate ath-
letics, that coach or athletic director will have to have that ap-
proved in advance by the president; that has not existed in the
past. That would lead to television contracts, to shoe contracts,
whatever those sources are.

So some of the concerns that you are talking about have been
recognized. We are attempting to deal with those in a way that is
legitimate knowing also that that probably will be tested by the
courts at some point in time.

Mr. Towns. Madam Chair, I know my time has expired, and I
hope to get another round.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. We are going to have another round.

Mr. Towns. Yes.

I disagree with a lot of that, but anyway go ahead.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Well, the gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Schultz, my principal concern throughout the subcommittee
hearings—and this is the fourth one—has been a concern for the
education of the student athlete. Recently I called upon the NCAA
Presidents Commission, which you just mentioned, to consider pro-
posals requiring schools to present their hiring programs and their
proposals to deal with minority hiring in title IX compliance. I now
understand the Presidents Commission has established a subcom-
mittee to investigate these very concerns, and according to your
testimony the NCAA Administrative Committee has established a
gender equity task force.

My question to you is, after 20 years of title IX legislation, for
example, and afier 86 vears of the NCAA’s existence, how can you
convince those of us in Congress that the NCAA is committed to
bring-ingcabout these reforms?

Mr. Scuurtz. I'm not sure that I will convince you. The only
thing I can do is give you my own personal commitment to that. I
think our presidents are committed to that. I think a lot of our ad-
ministrators are committed to that, and I think that things are in
motion to deal with these issues, and I think that with the mecha-
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nism in place we probably have the ability to deal with those as
fast as anyone can, and I'm hopeful that you will see some
progress.

Mrs. CoLuiNs. I suppose one of the things I wanted to hear you
say is that there were some kinds of actions that this newly formed
study group is going to be looking at. Can you tell us any kinds of
actions that are likely to be considered?

Mr. Scuurrz. Well, the charge of the committee will be to come
up with solutions to solve the gendcr equity problems that we have
recognized in our study. We are not in a position to announce the
entire task force as yet, but I can give you an example or I can give
you the names of some people who have already agreed to serve on
that, and I think you will see that we are going to have good diver-
gent drepresentation, that the interests and the concerns will be
raised.

Chris Voles, the women’s athletic director at Minnesota, who is a
representative of the National Association of Collegiate Women
Athletic Administrators; I mentioned Judith Albino, the president
of the Colorado system; she will be representing the Presidents
Commission; Phyliis Howlett, who is chair of the NCAA Women’s
Commission; Donna Lopiano, recertly named executive director of
the Women’s Sports Foundation: Ellen Vargyas, who will testify
later today, representing the National Women’s Law Center; Judy
Sweet, the current president of the NCAA; in addition to that, we
will have representation from the Knight Commission and others,
a female coach, a male coach, a woman athlete; we hope that it
will be a very divergent group and that they will meet head on the
challenges that are out there in solving these problems.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Ms. Howlett, representing the Woraen’s Commis-
sion, have you thought about any kinds of sanctions that might be
imposed if there is not more equity?

Ms. Howrgrr. It would be premature to indicate any sanctions,
but I think that the one thing that we said at the announcement of
the survey was that evervthing has to be on the table if we are
really going to attack the problem, and I think that we will have
access to the entire system because we have to have the full plate
in order to know what we are going to do about it.

Mrs. CouLINs. Well, let me suggest some possible sanctions to
you. It would seem to me that in order to get the kind of equity
that the law addresses, perhaps some schools could be put on pro-
bation if they have not complied, that there could be restrictions on
their appear..nce in post-season championship games, that possibly
there coul.. be some allocating of revenues from the NCAA to a
tournament using title IX compliance as one of the criteria. I think
these kinds of sanctions would help to get us where we want to go,
and I think anything absent those kinds of what I consider to be
tough sanctions would really not help to resolve the situation that
we are in 20 years after title IX.

Ms. HowLETT. Those are good suggestions.

Mrs. Corrins. So I hope that when you are considering these
th(ings that those are some of the kinds of sanctions you will con-
sider.

Would you agree that a school that spends considerably more
money recruiting men and women in violation of title IX should be
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subject to those sanctions at least as harsh as the NCAA poses on
breaking its recruiting rules—either of the three of you?

Well, Mr. Schultz, it looks like you got selected.

Mr. ScHuLTz. Sanctions are determined by the members them-
selves. This is true with enforcement sanctions, it is true of any
sanction that we have on the NCAA. So I think that one of the
challenges of this task force will be to determine what issues
should be put forward legislatively, and we hope that we can fast-
track at least that part of it so that they can meet the August 15
deadline that we have for January legislation.

Mrs. CoLrLins. Do you nave any rules on how schools ought to
spend their money from the NCAA basketball tournaments?

Mr. Scuurtz. No. The only restriction that is placed has to do
with academic support, and there was $25,000 last year, there will
be $30,000 this year, that has to go for academic support programs
for athletes. Other than that, we don’t attempt to tell them how to
spend the revenue that comes from those championships.

Mrs. Coruins. When we discuss spending on women'’s sports, we
find that colleges have to find some new sources of revenue, and I
think that you have made that pretty clear to us, because there is
& practical limit at most institutions of the extent to which we can
expect football and baskethall to provide the funds.

Why can’t the NCAA do more to contrel costs of these sports? I
mean is there such a thing as a practical number of foctball schol-
arships or a practical number of coaches?

Mr. ScHuLiz. These have heen addressed somewhat, in legislation
that took place in 1991 reducing the size of coaching staffs, reduc-
ing scholarships. Part of that action was reversed at this last con-
vention relating to scholarships for women’s sports, and that, I
think, was the first attempt by some of the members to take a look
at gender equity and be sure that women's scholarships were not
cut until we could really see what the big picture was. But there
have been reductions in coaching staffs, and I think that one of the
ways that we are going t¢ probably be able to resolve, if we are
ever able to resolve, the participation differences is to place some
restrictions on the number of participants in some of these key
sports.

Mrs. CoLLINs. And if you placed restrictions on some of those, if
you put some kind of limits on spending, would there be more
money available for women?

Mr. Scuurrz, Any time you can save monwey in one area, it
makes more dollars available in another area.

Mrs. CoLLins. I just wonder why nobody has thought about that
until now.

Mr. Scuurrz. I think a lot of people have thought about it, but I
think—-—

Mrs. CoLLins. Well, why haven’t they done anything about it?

Mr. Scrurrz. That is the answer. There is always a reluctance to
cut individually. This is why they usually come back witk national
legislation to try to do that.

Mrs. CoLLins. How many women are members of NCAA?

Mr. ScHurTz. How many women?

Mrs. CoLLins. Yes.
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Mr. Scuurrz. I couldn’t give you that number off the top of my
head.

Mrs. CoLLINs. Do you think it is about 50 percent women and 50
percent men?

Mr. ScHuLtz. Well, we know what the ratio is in athletes; it is
about 1 to 3. If you are talking about coaches and administrators
and others, I don’t have that at my fingertips.

Mrs. CoLLins. I just wonder, if it is because it is such a male
dominated thing, is that the reason why women have been short-
changed for these 2. years?

Mr. ScruLtz. Weil, we have only had women athletics in the
NCAA for 10 years, so you can excuse the first 10 years with that.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Mr. McMillen.

Mr. McMiLian. T would just like to comment that women only
got started 10 years ago, they are making much more rapid
progress than men.

Mrs. CoLLins. That is because we are smarter.

Mr. McMIiLLAN. I learned that a long time ago—the first day of
school, every time I go home at night. We need to hold a hearing
on it.

I have a letter, Madam Chairwoman, addressed to you from Mi-
chael L. Williams, assistant secretary for civil rights at the Depart-
ment of Education, who was invited to appear here today and could
not, and I would like to ask unanimous consent to make this part
of the record.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Without objection, it is so ordered.

[Testimony resumes on p. 84.]

[The letter and attachments follow:]
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS

THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY

AR -8 19

Fonorable Cardiss Collins

Chairwoman

Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer Protection
and Competitiveness

House Committee on Energy and Commerce

House of Representatives

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Madam Chairwoman:

I commend you for holding hearings on Thursday, April 9, to discuss equal opportunity for
women in intercollegiate sports.

While I would have preferred to testify at the April 9 hearing, so that the Subcommittec
would have the opportunity to obtain a complcte picture of the Title IX issue and current
enforcement activities, I look forward to appearing before the Subcommittee at some future
date. As you know, I have met with Subcommittee staff recently and would like to share
with you an overview of the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) enforcement activities of Title IX
of the Education Amendments of 1972,

In December 1990, I issued OCR's National Enforcement Strategy (NES), a plan designed

to focus our limited discretionary resources on high priority educational equity issues
recognized by Congress, parents, students, educators and other interested parties. The
responsibility of colleges and universities 10 ensure equal athletic opportunity for students
was named one of the scven high priority 1991-92 NES issues (see attached).

As a result, in 1991 OCR initiated six compliance reviews, or 15 percent of the total reviews
for the year, in this area and others are planned for 1992, Our efforts are especially
significant in light of the fact that in only three of the preceding ten years did OCR initiate
more intercollegiate athletic compliarice reviews ~ eight in 1983, 1984 and 1988 -- and
further, because few complaints alleging sex discrimination in intcrcollegiate athletics are
filed with OCR. In 1991, OCR received only nine intercollegiate athletic complaints out of a
total of 3,800 complaints,

1 believe that equal opportunity for women in intercollegiate sports is a significant
educational issue, despite the relatively low fumber of complaints received by OCR, and 1
have directed my staff to be aggressive in the provision of outreach technical assistance.
OCR has participated in numerous seminars, conferences and workshops showing university

400 MARYLAND AVE, SW  WASHINGTON. D.C 20202-1100
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officials how to comply with Title IX. We have updated, revised and reprinted 15,000
copies of 2 1988 OCR publication entitled “Equal Opportunities in Intercollegiate Athletics.”
Revisions to the Athletics Investigator Manual issued in April 1990 are currently under
consideration to take into account recent OCR investigator experiences and concemns raised
by interested partics.

1 will soon issue guidance explaining how institutions may avoid conflicts with Title IX when
grappling with the fiscal concerns that may lead to the termination of sporis teams.

Again, 1 look forward to testifying on this most important issue of equal opportunity for
women in athletics and OCR's enforcement and technical assistance outreach activities. I
request that this letter be entered into the hearing record.

Sincerely,

ichael L. Williams
Assistant Secretary
for Civil Rights

cc: J. Alex McMillan
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UNTTED STATES DEPARTMENT OF ZDUCATION
OFFICE OF THE ASSISTANT SECRETARY FCR CIVIL RIGHTS

NATIONAL ENFORCEMENT STRATEGY
OFFICE FOR CIVIL RIGHTS

INTRODUCTION

Universal access 1o public educanon is more fundamerially an expression of our
deeply shared commitment to opportuniry to oK - - of our view that individual merit
will prevail if given an equal chance . ... The challenge of the past has been 10
break down the barriersto that opportusty. It is a task that is not yet finished,

Vice President George Bush
July 28, 1987

The Office for Civil Rights (OCR) is first and foremost an enforcement agency. Its®
primary purpose, mission and role is to ensure that recipients of Federal financial

assistance do not discriminate against Amedca's students, faculty or other individuals on

the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, handicap and age.

Education is the vehicle by which Americans have made real their dreams for a better life.
W.E.B. Du Bois wrote, "Education and work are the levers to uplift a people. Work alone
will not do it uniess inspired by the risht ideas and guided by intelligence.” Uplift - - both
individually and as a Nation depends upon nothing more than educating the Amencan

people. And it is through education that we will be best positioned to improve the
siandards of living of American families, protect and defend democratic liberties at home
and abroad, and sirengthen the moral fibre of our nation.

OCR's role is straightforward, but extremely important - - to enforce the civil rights laws
and to assist recipients to comply with those laws. OCR must become a more effective and
visible agency; it must set clear priorities, develop and disseminate policy on the cntical
civil rights issues, and strengthen its compliance, enforcement and technical assistance
activities,

Yet, at this juncture, OCR faces 2 critical situation in terms of accomplishing its mussion
Regular complaint receipts have increased 0 significantly over each of the past three years
that compieiat investigations now consume almost all of OCR's resources. This increase
shows no siga of tapering off; complaint receipts now exceed any previous level in the
agency's history.

It is a tribute to OCR's staff that the agency has maintained such an excellent record 1n
complaint investigations. Since 1986, OCR has met more than 90% of the time frames for
complaints filed with the office. In 1988, 1989, and 1990, OCR has met 95% or more of
its complaint procesting time frames. OCR is perhaps the only Federal civil nghts
enforoement agency where an individual can expect, and will get, a pre .pt resolution of
his or her complaint.
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This national enforcement strategy builds on such accomplishments of the past. As in the
past, OCR will continue to investigate complaints consistent with the agency's time
frames. The thrust of this document, however, is to describe OCR's goals for a more
comprehensive and balanced enforcement strategy to supplement, and complement,
OCR's complaint investigation program. This will enable OCR to focus its available
resources on many important issues that do not usually arise through complaints and to
initiate investigations of broader impact than are found ir. most complaint allegations.
Key aspects of the enforcement strategy are:

1 Integrating OCR’s compliance review program into a comprehensive and
well-coordinated program of policy development, stafY training, compliance
reviews, technical assistance and policy dissemination.

Monitoring corrective-action plans will be given a new emphasis and very
high priority, Mouitoring ks not an optional sctivity and must be cartied
out where complisnce problems have been found. On-site mounitoring will
be enccuraged, where needed, and complaint and compliance review
luvestigations will be tracked through OCR’s auiomated systems until all
moaitoring activities are compieted. Corrective-action plans and
mouitoring will also be addressed as a priority through OCR's Quality
Review Program, ’

Restructuring OCR to more effectively accomplish its mission. Specific
organizational and staffing reallgmmentis will be carried out to increass
mﬂthCR’sudmloﬂkumdmmn;nthegeomphk
Mdmnﬂoﬂoﬂk«tomhh&utomoﬂumon
balamced

program.
Il. HIGH PRIORITY ISSUES (FY 1991 and FY 1992)

The issues listed below will receive special emphasis because of a growing concern that

“the practices of some educational institutions severely nhibit the provision of equal

educational opportunities in violation of the civil rights statutes.
FY 1991 PRIORITY ISSUES

Equal Educational Opportunities for Narional Origin Minority and Nasive-American
Srudents Who are Limised-English Proficien

Ability Grouping That Reswlss in Segregarion on the Basis of Race and National
Origin

Racial Harassmem in Educarional Insticutions

RIC
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Responsibilides of School Systems to Provide Equal Educarional Opportunities 1o
Pregnans Students

Appropriaze Identification for Special Ed-carion and Related Services for Certain
Studens Populations; e.g.,"Crack Babies" and Homeless Children With Handicaps

Discriminasion on the Basis of Sex in Athietics Programs

Discrimination on the Basis of Race in Admissions Programs and in the Provision of
Financial Assistance to Undergraduate and Graduate Students

OCR will also give priority in EY 1991 to developing and disseminating policy statements
on two other issues of nadonal importance, Educational Choice and Attention Deficut
Disotder (ADD). On the issue of Educational Choice, OCR will continue to define the
civil rights responsibilities of school systems and State agencies that are implementing. or
planning to implement, Choice plans. Because of the variety and scope of Educational
Choice plans across the nation, these polic, issuances will continue to be on a case-by-case
basis wilored to the speciiic ptoposal.

Finally, many parents and other interested persons are concerned about students who rave
been diznosed as having Attention Deficic Disorder (ADD), and whether 1t s 2
nandicapping condition undet Section 504. In FY 1991, OCR will widely publicize 3
policy on ADD, under which OCR analyzes whether ADD is a handicapping condition o0
a case-by-case basis,
FY 1992 PRIORITY ISSUES
Over Inclusion of Minority Students in Special Educarion Classe:

Sexual Harassmens of Srudents

Studem Tronsfer and School Assignment Practices That Result in the Ilegal Re-
segregation of Minority Sruderss

Discrimination on the Basis of Age in the Admission of Stidenss to Graduate and
Professional Schools

Discriminarion on the Basis of Race and Narional Origin in Studens Discipline

Equal Opporwunity for Minorities and Women to Participate in Mah and Science
Courses
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For an example of how the enforcement strategy can work. see the proposed acuvities to
be accomplished for the high priority issue of Equal Educasional Opportuniries for
Nasional Origin Minority and Naiive-Americon Students Who are Limired-English Proficient.

o
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Develop a definive policy statement regarding the responsibilities of
recipieats under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.

Develop investigative guidance for regional staff to follow in investigating
complaints or conducting compliance reviews, inciuding modei
investigative plans.

Widely publicize the policy to interesied groups, l.e,, representatives from
the educational and civll rights community; and strongly encourage
recipieats to develop and disseminate internal policies on the ls.ge.

Provide technical assistance and policy workshops to reciplents to assist
them in the development of such poticles.

Provide tralning/policy unplementation workshops on investigative
strategles and the application of the policy guidance to key OCR regional
legal, 52 pervisory anc. investigative staff,

Initiate a vaticawide compliance review program.

Publicize the results of key OCR investigations on the Issue, Including
summaries of the iswues examined, evidence gathered, findings reached,
and corrective actiom obtained, where appropriate.

Carry out foflow-up activities reiated to implementation of the enforcement
strategy. Many of these follow-up efforts would CArTy over into the next
flacal year and include activities such as:

- maouitoring corrective action plans;

revising polcy documents and model investigative plans in light of
the lessons learned; and

identifying additional compliance review or other activities to be
vonducted hased on a review of the oversil results of the year's
activities,

Work closely with other offices in the Department ( e.g.,the Office of
Bilingual Education and Minority Language Affairs (OBEMLA), Office of
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Elementary and Secondary Education) to coordinate Departmental
resources in developing research ard other programs, and to coordinate
technica! assistance activities.

The underlying premise of this National Enforcement Strategy recognizes the inter-
relation of all our activities, and wps into OCR's fuill range of resources to tackle these
major education equity compliance issues.

We do not plan to complete every activity for every targeted issue. We will concentrate,
however, on those activities that will result in a cohesive enforcement strategy.

. IMPLEMENTATION ACTIVITIES

Discussed below are the specific activities and methods OCR will use to implement uts
overall enforcement strategy.

A. POLICY AGENDA

A priority of the OCR enforcement strategy is to develop up-to-date policy documents
for the high-priority issues listed above, as well as for other significant issues. To ensure
these issues are addressed in a tiriely manner, OCR will prepare an annual Policy
Agenda that sets forth the key policy documents o be developed and disseminated to
regional staff and other interested parties.

The Policy Agenda established for FY 1990 resulted in the development of
approximately 1S policy documents, several of which address OCR's high priority 1ssues
for FY 1991. In tumn, the FY 1991 Policy Agenda focuses on the high priority issues to
be addressed in the FY 1992 enforcement strategy.

Genenally, policy documents will be circulated initially in draft to regional staff to obtan
their comments. This will ensure that final policy documents reflect the experiences of
regional staff who investigate these issues. In addition, OCR has sought, and will
contirue to soek, the advice and counsel of interested persons regarding civil rights
policy issues, as well as knowledgeable members of the general public.

Consistent with our overall enforcement strategy, these documents will be widely
distributed to interested parties, as will future documents produced as part of the OCR
Policy Agenda.
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B. INVESTIGATIVE STRATEGIES

A significant aspect of the enforcement strategy is to ensure that OCR regional staff
have the skills. knowledge and overall support needed to carry out high quality
.investigations. Addiuonal assistance to regional staff with regard to the high pnonty
1ssues is particularly important because of complexity of the legal and policy Issues rarsed
and the need for consistency in a national program of compliance reviews and technical
assistance activities. The activities discussed below are designed to suppont
implementation of the enforcement strategy, especially at the regional office level.

1."  Invesngarive Guidance

For each high priority issuc, appropriate investigauve guidance will be provided to
regional office staff to supplement the policy guidance. For example, on most
issues Annotated [nvestigative Plans will be developed to provide detailed
instructions related to the specifics of the investigation, including the rype of data

to be collected, the analytical process to be followed, and a discussion cf the
applicable case law and policy. Development of these Plans and their distnbution
to all regional offices will help to ensure consistency in the investigation of the

high priority issues, and avoid having each regional nffice spend valuable staff

time developing separate investigative plans for each issue. Regional offices will
adapt the Arniotated Investigative Plan to the particular institution under review

OCR also will ideniify well-developed investigauve plans prepared by regional
office staff on significant issues and distribute them 1o all regional offices.

Investigaticn Strategy Workshops

In FY 1991 OCR will initiate a series of Inv:istigation Strategy Workshops where
OCR legal and policy experts will iead discussions and work sessions for regional
investigators, attoreys axi managers to piovide them with an opporwnity to
discuss techniques for investigating particularly complex iscues, and for analyzing
the data oecessary 0 reach a determination of compliance or non-compliance.
These seasions will be held periodically to address the enforcement issues and wali
be given funding priority from the available training funds. The first session, to
be held in January 1991, will address the high priority issues for FY 1991,

The Workshops will be conductad by headquarters and regional staff who have
expertise in the various policy and legal issues under consideration. Regional suf
selected to attend the workshops will be responsible for sharing the information
discussed in the workshops with their respective regicnal offices. Other staff
experts on various issues will be identified and their names circulated OCR-wide
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cesources for other regional offices, and as potenual faculty for fulure
training/workshop activities.

C. COMPLIANCE REVIEW PROGRAM

In the past, OCR’s compliance review program has'been decentrahized, with each Regional
Office determining which recipients and which issues would be 3odressed within 2 given
year. Tnasmuch a3 OCR now has limited resources (o direct (0 compliance review
invesugations, 1t is impornant that the compliance reviews selected 1n the future be
coordinated within the framework of 2 nationd] OCR enforcement strategy.

Accordingly. for FY 1991 and subsequent years, each Regional Office will select most of
us compliance review issues from the list of issues designated by the Assistant Secretary
as hgh-priority issues, Regional offices will continue to select the compliance review sites,
but these selections will be coardinated wiihin the office of the Dvputy Assisant Secretary
for Policy. This will ensure that OCR's limited resources will be focused on compliance
review wnvestigations that address issues of the highest priority and that wiil likety have the
broadest impact within a stae, region, Or the raticn as 2 whole.

The goal will not be defined in terms of numbers of compliance review investigations. but
in terms of the most effective use of staff resources  We will make our best effort 0
Increase the staff resources to the compliance rfeview program 0 that comprehensive
compliance reviews on important civil rights issues can be carned cut within each of the
10 regional offices. The increased complaint workload 1n FY 1990 allowed OCR 0 devote
only 3% of us towal staff resources to compliance review investigations, compared to 75%
of the total staff resources used for complaint investigddons and related activities: €.g..
monitoring, complainant appeals and quality review, We intend 10 devote the bulk of any
new resources 10 the compliance review program. Ruviews of larger institutions will be
carried out by teams to expedite the gathering and analysis of data and the development
of the letters of findings.

As noted sbove, investigarive guidance will be developed to expedite the preparauon for
investigatioes on a particular issue, and to ensuce consistency among regional offices in the
approach to ivestigations. This information will be discussed at the Invesdgation Strategy
Workshops. Time frames may be adjusted on a case-by-case basis for the completion of
particularly complex compliance reviews. '

D. MANDATORY MONITORING

There have been concerns in the past that OCR has not given sufficient prionty (o
monitoring corrective action agreements obtained from recipients pursuant to 2 violation
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finding. Under this enforcement strategy, monitoring of corrective action plans 1s
designated a mandatory activity for all regional office personnel and has the same
priority as complaint investigations. As such, monitoring activities are not 10 be reduced in
order to carry out any other regional activity.

Each Regional Director is directed to designate sufficient staff resources to monitonng
activities, including on-site visits where appropriate, to ensure all correcuve action plan
agreements have been fully implemented. Regional Directors are also directed to
establish intemal procedures that will ensure thorough and timely monitonng activities
occur. OCR's automated case-tracking system has been modified to record all
monitoring activities for each case.

Obuining written corrective-action plans from recipients to correct violations of the
statutes prior to the issuance of a formal Letter of Findings has proven to be an effecuve
method for ensuring compliance with the civil rights laws. Our concemn with this process
is that the agreements we obtain always be sufficient to correct the violation, and of
sufficient specificity to enable OCR to monitor their implementation. To address this
con~em, OCR will issue, in FY 1991, additional guidance on the standards required for
an acceptable pre-LOF cotrective action plan,

Under no circumstances will OCR accept a plan 1o plan. Corrective action plans that s
carry over to & future date,_€.g,,modifying a building to make its programs accessible v
students with handicaps, must contain clear commitments on the part of the recipient.
with sufficient specificity so that OCR knows exactly what, when, and where corrective
actions will be initiated and completed.

Regional offices’ monitoring efforts will be examined as a priority activity by the

Assistant Secretary’s Quality Review Team as part of its review of the overall quality of
case-proceising in OCR. No major changes will be made to the current pre-LOF
negotiation procedures until the Team has had an opportunity to conduct its evaluation
and submit its recommendations (0 the Assisiant Secretary.

E. QUALITY REVIEW PROGRAM

Ensuring high quality investigations and obuining appropriate, legally sufficient,
corrective action for violations of the civil rights laws are an integral part of this
enforcement sirategy. On July 11, 1990, OCR initiated a nev Quality Review Program
(QRP) that recognires the overall high quality of work produced by regional office statf,
and reviewed by regi. ‘sl managers and legal staff, The new QRP also established an
Assistant Secretary's Review Team tihat will conduct regular reviews of the quality of
regional case-processing. Procedures to be followed by the Review Team in FY 1951
will be {ssued during the first quarter of FY 1991 and the Team will begin its review

¢
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activities shortly thereafier, For FY 1991, the Review Team will focus on several areas
that are of high ptiority and important to the success of OCR's enforcement strategy.
These are:

1) Is OCR's pracrice of accepring pre-LOE correcrive acrion plans resulting in
high quality, legally sufficiens remedies to the violanons cited? :

2) Arz OCR's regional offices appropriasely moniioring correcnive action plans
and following up with recipients who have noi fulfilled their commisments?

3) Have revisions 10 OCR's Invesrigasion Procedures Manual, particularly those
relaied 1o administrasive closures, resulted in berer case-processing efficiency?

4 In FY 1990, OCR modified its case-processing procedures to allow reglonal
offices addirional flexibiliry to invesrigate cases and obtain comrective acrion
within the existing rime frames. Are any addirional revisions to the rime
frames needed?

The Review Team will review thoroughly these issues and develop findings and
recommendations prior to the end of FY 1991, The Team will also examine the extent
to which the other components of the QRP are being implemented in the regonal
offices.

F. POLICY DEPLOYMENT AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE OUTREACH
ACTIVITIES

Policy Presemarions

OCR will initiate meetings with various interesied groups at the regional and
headquarters level to provide the organizations with information about OCR's
policies and procedures related 1o the high priority issues. The focus of the
meetings will be to prevent viclations of the civil rights statutes by providing
recipients with specific information about the law and OCR's policies. These
could take the form of state-wide conferences with state education officials and
recipients to discuss practical issues related to compliance with the civil rights
laws, Regicnal office-sponsored forums involving local recipient officials; &.8..
school superintendents and college presidents, will be a top priority. Results of
shese meetings will be shared with the DASP, who will consider the
recommendations and comments in proposing modifications to the enforcement
strategy.

The organizations will be encouraged to share this information with their
constituents in an effort to promote greater voluntary compliance with the law.
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OCR will seek to obtain information and ideas from the individuals representing
the various crganizations regarding their views about the civil rights issues and
OCR's approach to resolving them.

Policy Information Line -

OCR has established a Policy Information Line telephone number where the
public may call and request a copy of any OCR policy document, The telephone
number is (202) 732-1547. A TDD line will also be available.

Policy Codification

OCR has an automated Policy Codification System (PCS) that will be expanded
and made readily available to interested individuals and organizations. The PCS
containg summary information about all official OCR policy documents issued
since the late 1960s. These summaries can be displayed on a computer screen via
entry of appropriate key word codes, ¢.g..Discipline, Athletics,. Actual copies of
the policy documents can be obtained from a manual file once the Document
Number is retrieved from the PCS summary document. Documents are either
listed in the PCS as "Current Policy® or "Historical Policy.” Current Policy
documents are relied upon by OCR stff in making decisions relatsd to case
investigations. Historical Policy documents are for policy documents that are now
obs~.cte, or that have been superseded by new policy. They are for referer-e
only and cannot be used as official policy.

Currently, the PCS is available only to OCR stff through the Department's
electronic communications system. By FY 1992, OCR will have the PCS available
on computer diskette for use by any individual or organization having the
appropriate databese software.

Farriciparion in National Conferences

OCR will participate in selected major conferences of national education and civii
rights organizations where there are opportunities to discuss policy and
enforcemert initiatives related to the high priority issues. A schedule for OCR
staff participation in these conferences will be developed for FYs 1991 and 1992,
and gisseminsted to all OCR staff.




Page 11 - OCR Enforcement Strategy

Publications to Educarion Agencies

OCR will routinely send letters (0 the head of state education agencies
announcing significant policy announcements or enforcement 1nitagves affecting
numerous educational institunons within a particular state, or withun the naton as
a whole. These documents will provide infotmation to assist recipient insututions
in complying with the civil rights stanutes with regard to particular issues.

Publications of Findings and Recommendasions

In the first quarter of FY 1992, OCR will publish, and release to interested
organizations, the results of its FY 1991 enforcement strategies. including
information about the compliance review investigations and other imtiatives,
summaries of letters of findings related to the high prionty issues, and
recommendations  for any follow-up activities.

Development of Technical Assistance Videos

OCR will begin it. FY 1991 to work with outside groups (e.g., educational
institutions and nonprofit organizations, cable television networks, independent
film and video producers) interested in producing video materials (e.g.,public
service announcements, training videos, documentaries, video conferences) on civ il
rights related topics.

Coordination Wichin the Deparmens and With Other Departments

Most of the civil rights issues are also of high interest to one or more of the other
principal operating components (POCs) within the Deparment. OCR plans to

bring these high priority issues to te attention of the other POCs in a more
coordinated and substantive manner than in the past, and to invite their
participation in discussions and strategy issues related to OCR's overall
enforcement strategy. For example, OCR will meet with the Office of Elementary
and Secondary Education to discuss how the Desegregation Assistance Centers
may work more closely with OCR in providing high quality technical assistance to
recipients on the civil rights issues.

We also plan to ensure greater cooperation and coordination with other agencies
that have an interest in civil rights enforcement, such as the Department of
Justice, Health and Human Services and the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission, to look for opportunities to advance the civil rights agenda. For
example, we will explore with the Department of Health and Human Services civil
tights issues related to homeless children and to “crack” babies to determine
whether these may best be addressed through a coordinated effort.

ERIC
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lIl. MANAGEMENT INITIATIVES
A, Workload Balance

Dunng FY 1991, OCR will consider changing the geographical structure of several
regional offices in order to address a workload imbalance with regard to the receipt of
complaints. The shifting of a few states from one region to another, and some shift of
headquarters™ resources to regional actvities, will ensure that every region has
approximately the same per siaff complaint workload as every other regict. This wall
enhance each region’s ability to respond to complaints across the nauor, and will provice
each region with similar opportunities to parucipate in the high prioncy activities that
make up OCR’s overall enforcement strategy.

We are also developing a plan to restructure headquarters to ensure more efficient use
of headquarters’ staff resources. We will continue (0 examine other ways to better
manage OCR'’s total workload consistent with the concepts of a national enforcement
strategy.

B. Managing the Eaforcement Strategy

Responsibility for management of OCR’s national enforcement strategy has been
assigned to the Deputy Assistant Secretary for Policy (DASP). The DASP has developed
an overall management plan for the enforcement strategy which has been circulated to
the Senior Staff for comments. When the management plan is issued in final, each OCR
senior manager will be expected to develop a component-specific plan for implementing
the various activities within his or her area of responsibility.

1V. CONCLUSION

This is an exciting opportunity for OCR o focus its limuted resources around civil nghts
issues of great importance and to carry out a coordinated national enforcement strategy.
Significant incresses in complaint receipts or the availabillty of fewer resources will, of
necessity, result in fewer enforcement strategy activities. Under any circumstances,
however, the strategy provides OCR a framework and focus for deploying its
discretionary resources, and for putting these resources to their best possidle use.

OCR looks forward to the challenge.
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Mr. McMiLLan. I don’t have a lot more questions. There were a
couple of points, Mr. Crawford, that you made that were curious to
me. Your testimony indicates that women coaching women's bas-
ketball teams had a higher average total compensation, $47,871,
than men, $42,706, coaching women's basketball teams.

Mr. CRAwFORD. That is correct.

Mr. McMiLLan. To what do you attribute that, or do you?

Mr. CrawFORD. As part of our study we didn't gather other back-
ground information to answer that question. That was a finding
that was curious to us as well. We found that interesting.

Mr. McMiLLan. Would you agree, though, that in that case you
are comparing apples and apples, comparable levels generally, even
though it is a generalization? You are dealing with women's bas-
ketball teams in all cases, and I wouldn’t say the disparity—I mean
if you were a man you could say yes, $5,000 a year is a big dispari-
ty, over 10 percent, against that.

But I think in what we are doing here we are so broadly general-
izing our findings that it then lacks credibility, because if we
ignore what Mr. Schultz alluded to, that it is competition and in-

rest levels that are driving more these disparities than it is any
_ntent to discriminate by gender—if we don’t look at it taking
those factors into account, then I think we are just going to be to-
tally out of sync with reality.

I would want to do everything possible to eliminate discrimina-
tion where it exists, but if there are other factors in there, such as
the intensity ievel and interest level in the particular sport in
question relative to something else, those are factors that exist on
their own bottom and may explain a lot of differences that will
exist between people of the same gender, and do, let’s face it.

I wanted to comr:ent on one other thing that came up in a ques-
tion to you. I have always been under the impression—and maybe
this is true of many schools. The University of North Carolina basi-
cally funds all of its scholarships through contributions, not
through revenues generated by the sport. Any gains on revenues
generated by the sport go to fund the other athletic programs. 1
mean you basically have two cash generators, football and basket-
ball, and they basically fund a whole array of other sports, many of
them women's sports, that don’t themselves generate cash, and I
don’t see anything wrong with that program.

You raised an interesting point, Mr. Schultz, when we were talk-
ing about your power or whether you should have the power to, in
effect, regulate levels of compensation throughout the NCAA and
asked the questio ' do that in other fields. I would
ask the same question. Why don’t we regulate the level of compen-
sation in the automobile industry or the grocery industry? Because
that isn't our system. There are differences in conditions, and we
let the free marketplace determine those.

My colleague from Maryland will say, “OK, you are hitting the
nail on the head again; it's a business out there.” Well, it may
function like a business in a free enterprise system, but it seems to
me the alternative is worse, and if we are going to treat it like a
business and fix salaries, then why don’t we fix salaries on profes-
sional basketball players? ‘And if we have a difference between pro-

fessional basketball players in the men's sports, why don’t we re-
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quire that women professional basketball players be paid the same
amount? Or, for that matter, why shouldn’t everybody be paid the
same salary that Michael Jordan is?

Mr. McMiLLEN. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. McMiLLAN. Yes.

Mr. McMiLLeN. I didn't say anything about fixing salaries. Mr.
Schultz said that.

Mr. McMiLLAaN. You used the word “control’” repeatedly.

Mr. McMiLLeN. There is a big difference. I never made a state-
ment that I believe that colleges and universities should fix neces-
sarily the salaries. What I said was that there should be a revenue
distribution formula based on different incentives.

Mr. McMiLLaN. I think I have probably come to the end of my
line of questioning. I think the gentleman from Maryland is push-
ing at an interesting point, and that is that in a free market
system out there and a free education systern there are more
market forces at work, there are competitive forces at work, and
they drive the process.

I don’t know that we can really change that, that is in the
nature of things, but it seems to me that what we need to do is to
make certain that in that context if you preserve that competi-
tion—and, after all, that is what athletics is—we don’t allow dis-
crimination in detail to exist, and I think we have to be careful
where we make that analysis and not blur too many things togeth-
er, which I hear being said here, and I would be the first one not to
want to tolerate discrimination, but let’s don’t throw out the baby
with the bath water in the approaches that we tak= to it.

One final comment. I didn’t quite catch entirely those that you—
you have determined the committee that you will——

Mr. ScHurrz. We have pretty much decided on the divergency
that we want. In other words, we want the major women'’s organi-
zations represented on that committee, and I named the ones that
we had been able to contact and get affirmative responses from.
The ones that we are waiting on are those that are representing a
specific group like, one, athletic directors, faculty representatives,
and we hope to announce that full committee, but the names that I
read are those who have accepted, and I think that people who are
knowledgeable realize that these are some of the very knowledgea-
ble people when it comes to gender equity, and that is the type of
person that we want to have on there.

We are not locking for a committee that is going to massage this
in any particular way; we want this to be a committee that is going
to look at all the issues, and the initial start that we have is a dy-
narnic group, and we hope that they will be able to come up and
agree on solutions that we can put in place to start dealing with
this.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Thank you very much.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Mr. McMillen of Maryland.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Elaborating on the gentleman’s comments, if we
want a free market system, that is OK, but give the athletes the
rights that Michael Jordan has to collectively bargain and do ev-
erything else. But it is not a free market system, it is a system
where the public is subsidizing the building of the stadiums, they
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are subsidizing the tax expenditures by the donations of the boost-
ers, student fees, and the like.

If you want a free market system, let the bird fly out of the nest;
let it be regulated, taxed, everything else that a free market
system has. But I don’t think that is what we want to do, and that
is what I am getting at.

I’'m getting at the issue of control, Dick. I really want you to be a
benevolent dictator. I want you to be able to grab hold of this thing
and do what you want to do.

Let me ask some hypotheticals. Five years from now, if the
ACC—both Alex and I are big fans—if the ACC decides to go pzy-
per-view television, can you, as the executive director, stop that?

Mr. Scuurtz. Not if it is in-season television, no.

Mr. McMILLEN. You can't stop it. So they could take every one of
the games that heretofore have been free and now charge my con-
stitu?ents $100 for the season, and you can’t stop that. Is that cor-
rect!

Mr. Scaurtz. The Supreme Court ruling in 1984 established that
the NCAA involvement in regular season television would violate
anti-trust regulations.

Mr. McMILLEN. Right. So the point is, in 1984 there was frag-
mentation, and you personally can’t get a hold of that. So if my
constituents a few years from now, because of revenue pressures,
find ACC games going pay, there is nothing we can do.

Another point: Let me ask you, what is the ultimate penalty that
yot. would place on a school for violations at the NCAA?

Mr. Scuurtz. I don’t know if there is an ultimate penalty.

Mr. McMiLLEN. What is the top?

Mr. Scuurtz. Basically, reduction in scholarships, reduction in
the number of visits by prospects to the campus, not being able to
participate in the particular championship of that sport.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Is that a violation of your rules?

Mr. Scuurtz. I thought you were talking about——

Mr. McMILLEN. No. Is that a violation of your rules?

Mr. Scuurtz. 1 don’t understand the question. I thought you
were asking about the ultimate penalty.

Mr. McMIiLLEN. The penalty would be a sanction because of a vio-
lation.of your rules, the NCAA rules.

Mr. Scuurtz. That would be a violation of our rules.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Not the law of the land?

Mr. Scuurrz. No.

Mr. McMiLLEN. What is the ultimate penalty a school or univer-
sity will face for not complying with title IX?

Mr. ScuurTz. Well, those sanctions would be established by OCR
or by the regulation.

Mr. McMiLLEN. Have there been any sanctions?

Mr. Scuurtz. I'm not quite sure if there have been or not.

Mr. McMILLEN. So, in other words, a school can absolutely be
written off the charts if it breaks a rule of the NCAA, but if it
breaks a law of the land, really, we turn our head aside.

Mr. Scaurrz. I guess that is a good point in allowing the associa-
tion to control its own affairs, that we are tougher on our people
than the Government is.

Mr. McMILLEN. Some parts of the Government.
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Are you in favor of the antitrust exemption being restored to the
NCAA?

Mr. Scuurrz. I'm really not, simply because what we are trying
to do is to cut our staff down, cut our operation down, so that we
can generate as much revenue back to the member institutions.

Mr. McMiLLEN. So you are on record that you would oppose that.

Mr. Scuurtz. For two reasons.

;\(/ilr. McMiLLEN. In 1984 you came before this committee and
said——

Mr. ScyurTz. Not me.

Mr. McMiLLEN. The NCAA executive director came before this
committee and said we would like it.

Mr. Scuurrz. That was 1984, and I think the purposes for main-
taining that at that time were probably fine, but now we are at the
point where television has expanded, and I just don’t think that we
have any place negotiating their in-season radio contracts, their
television contracts. We are talking about expanding our statf dra-
matically in order to do that.

Mr. McMILLEN. Not necessarily.

In reference to her comment about why you can’t iimit it, you
can’t tell Notre Dame to have gender equity because you can’t tell
Notre Dame what to do with its affairs.

Let me tell you what Whizzer White said back in the dissent—
Justice White—of that case. He argued that the NCAA’s antitrust
exemption fosters the goal of amateurism by spreading revenues
among various schools and reducing financial incentives toward
professionalism. Chancellor Young, a member of the Knight Com-
mission, in 1984 testified in front of this committee: ‘“The precedent
has now been established that a major extracurricular activity of
higher education establishes a property right that is to be regarded
as a consumer product similar to those produced for profit alone.
This is a new and, I submit, dangerous stage of affairs for college
intercollegiate athletics.”

Only one thing wrong: He was talking about one side of the
ledger. The other side of the ledger, the waiver side, was not ad-
dressed in that Supreme Court decision. I, as an athlete in college,
can’t go out and get my rights in the system.

So my concern with all of this is, why do we have Federal inter-
vention? Because this is the only Federal entity, this body, can
overturn that Supreme Court decision, and I think we are heading
down a road where it is going to make your job harder, not easier,
Dick. You are going to have more of an arms race. Schools can’t
keep up. Maryland can’t pay a coach $1 million a year. We can't
keep up.

So what we do is, we are forced to cut programs. Guess who gets
cut? Minor sports, women'’s sports, all the things that we ought to
be promoting in colleges, broad-based values, educational values.
We have got to build bigger stadiums, we have got to get bigger
television contracts.

I mean I am all for college sports, I'm a big proponent of it, but
you know the greatest thing your association did was to have those
women'’s games televised, because it showed you the women are
playing just as hard without the money as the men are playing
with the money. The fact is that what we want to do is promote
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college sports, and my fear is that somewhere along the line we are
going to lose even further control of that, and I think your good
intentions are going to be dissipated in the process.

So the reason I argue for this—and, as I said, I'm not here to
slay the messenger, because I think Dick has tried to do a good job
of this, but my concern is, when schools, because of financial pres-
sures, start moving towards pay-per-view and my constituents start
screaming, we have no recourse, and I think it is going to be an
unfortunate day for college sports when that comes.

Thank you.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Thank you.

I'm not going to keep this panel much longer, but I do want the
GAO to explain that chart they have over there.

Mr. Crawford, would you do that for the record?

Mr. Crawrorp. Yes, Ma’am. I would be happy to.

What we did was focus on the five positions that the subcommit-
tee had asked us to look at—the athletic director, the head of
women'’s programs, the head football coach, the men’s head basket-
ball coach, and the women’s head basketball coach—to determine
the numbers of minorities that were involved in holding each of
these positions. I can give you the numbers and the percents.

Essentially what you see there is that men’s basketball had the
highest percentage of minority coaches, close to 14 percent. This is
for the academic year 1990-1991. The next highest was the
women'’s head basketball coaches, close to 7 percent, then followed
by athletic directors at 4.2 percent, and then finally head football
coach at just over 1 percent.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. So even when it comes down to minorities other
than women, there is some disparity there, it would appear, in the
numbers.

Mr. CrawrORD. Minorities are not represented as highly in that
chart, that is correct.

Mrs. CoLrins. OK. Another question quickly just for the record.
Did you find that it is fact that television fees primarily for broad-
casting rights were the NCAA’s major revenue source, and, if so,
how much was it?

Mr. CrRawroORD. Yes, it was. 1 believe it was approaching $120
million, representing nearly 80 percent of the NCAA’s revenues.

Mrs. CorLLins. OK. And, finally, can you comment on the outside
income for men’s coaches versus women’s coaches, and do the men
really earn as much outside income from commercial endorsements
as one may and to believe they do?

Mr. Crawrorp. We found that men's basketball and football
coaches enjoyed the highest average outside incomes. Men’s basket-
ball was approaching $40,000, and football was approaching $32-
$33,000 compared to women's head basketball coaches, whose out-
side income was just under $7,000-$6,600.

Mprs. CoLLins. There seem to be a few inequities there.

OK. We thank this panel very much for coming before us, as we
do all the other panelists that will be coming in. We appreciate the
insight that you have given us, particularly Mr. Schultz, in what
we are trying to do here. Thank you so much.

Our next panel will be Ms. Ellen J. Vargyas, the senior counsel
for education and employment with the National Women's Law
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Center; Ms. Christine H.B. Grant, the women'’s athletic director at
the University of Iowa; Ms. Vivian Stringer, head women's basket-
ball coach at the University of Iowa; Ms. Vivian L. Fuller—Dr,
Fuller—associate director of intercollegiate athletics for the Indi-
ana University of Pennsylvania; and Mr. Lee McElroy—Dr. Lee
McElroy—director of athletics for the California State University
at Sacramento.

Won’t you come forward, please. I think you all heard me say

that we operate clos: to the 5-minute rule and that your entire
statements will be mac. a part of the record.

Why don’t we begin with Ms, Vargyas.

STATEMENTS OF ELLEN J. VARGYAS, SENIOR COUNSEL FOR
EDUCATION AND EMPLOYMENT, NATIONAL WOMEN'S LAW
CENTER; CHRISTINE H.B. GRANT, WOMEN’S ATHLETIC DIREC-
TOR, UNIVF ’SITY OF IOWA; VIVIAN L. FULLER, ASSOCIATE DI-
RECTOR. I (+’RCOLLEGIATE ATHLETICS, INDIANA UNIVERSITY
OF PENNSYLVANIA; AND LEE A. McELROY. ATHLETIC DIREC-
TOR, CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY
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My own background is as a lawyer, and having litigated what is
probably still the leading title IX case in post-secondary education,
Haffer v. Temple University, which gave me a fascinating experi-
ence in looking at these issues, based on that I have spoken and
written widely on the subject, and I have the opportunity to talk to
literally dozens of athletes, coaches, parents, other interested per-
sons every year from around the country, and it is with that per-
spective that I come to the committee.

It is abundantly clear that 20 years after title IX’s enactment,
post-secondary competitive athletics are still characterized by per-
sistent and pervasive discrimination against women and girls. This
goes both to athletes and also the very important area of employ-
ment opportunities.

I'm not going to restate the facts from the NCA's survey except
to say that the numbers are extraordinarily disturbing. More than
half of all college students are female, 30 percent of college ath-
letes are women, which has held constant since approximately
1978. Less than 1 in 3 athletic scholarship dollars g0 to women,
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ball coach at the University of lowa; Ms. Vivian L. Fuller—Dr.
Fuller—associate director of intercollegiate athletics for the Indi-
ana University of Pennsylvania; and Mr. Lee McElroy—Dr. Lee
McElroy—director of athletics for the California State University
at Sacramento. .

Won’t you come forward, please. I think you all heard me say
that we operate close to the 5-minute rule and that your entire
statements will be made a part of the record.

Why don’t we begin with Ms. Vargyas.

STATEMENTS OF ELLEN J. VARGYAS, SENIOR COUNSEL FOR
EDUCATION AND EMPLOYMENT, NATIONAL. WOMEN’S LAW
CENTER; CHRISTINE H.B. GRANT, WOMEN’S ATHLETIC DIREC-
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Ms. Varcyas. Thank you very much.

Madam Chairwoman, members of the committee, I commend you
on holding this hearing and looking into these extraordinarily im-
portant issues, and I'm deeply honored to have the opportunity to
testify.

My own background is as a lawyer, and having litigated what is
probably still the leading title IX case in post-secondary education,
Haffer v. Temple University, which gave me a fascinating experi-
ence in looking at these issues, based on that I have spoken and
written widely on the subject, and I have the opportunity to talk to
literally dozens of athletes, coaches, parents, other interested per-
sons every year from around the country, and it is with that per-
spective that I come to the committee.

It is abundantly clear that 20 years after title IX's enactment,
post-secondary competitive athletics are still characterized by per-
sistent and pervasive discrimination against women and girls. This
goes both to athletes and also the very important area of employ-
ment opportunities.

I'm not going to restate the facts from the NCA's survey except
to say that the numbers are extraordinarily disturbing. More than
half of all college students are female, 30 percent of college ath-
letes are women, which has held constant since approximately
1978. Less than 1 in 8 athletic scholarship dollars go to women,
barely 1 in 5 operating dollars, and an even smaller percentage of
recruiting.

The linkage between these very depressed expenditures on schol-
arships and recruiting on the one hand and participation on the
other fairly cries out. If we were to spend more than 17 percent of
our recruiting dollars on women, maybe—just maybe—we would

_find more than 1 in 3 of our athletes to be women.

I want to take a moment to look at the facts behind these num-
bers, because we are talking about the treatment of very real
people. We heard about the lack of interest of women in athletics. I
can reel off example after example of women whose teams are
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STATEMENT oF ELLEN J. VArGyas, SENtor COUNSEL FOR EDUCATION AND
EMrLOYMENT, NATIONAL WOMEN's Law CENTER

My name is Ellen J. Vargyas. I am Senior Counsel for Education and Employ-
ment at the National Women's Law Center, a non-profit legal organization which
has worked to secure equal rights for women and girls since 1972. The effective en-
forcement of title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, the principal Federal
law prohibiting sex discrimination in education, has been a top priority throughout
our history. Within the title IX complex of issues, a particular and long-standing
focus of the Center has been the eradication of sex discrimination in education re-
lated athletics.

The Center was actively invelved in the debates surrounding the promulgation of
the title IX regulations, including those regarding athletics, and we brought the
first major post-secondary title IX case in this area, Haffer v. Temple University.
Haffer successfully challenged the pervasive sex discrimination in Temple Universi-
ty’s intercollegiate athletic program and resulted.in a ground-breaking settlement
which significantly advanced the cause of gender-equity in athletics.

Center attorneys consult widely on issues of sex discrimination in sport. We field
many dozens of requests every year for information and assistance from athletes,
¢ yaches, administrators, parents and others interested in achieving sex equity in
sport. We also routinely provide assistance to their attorneys and institutional rep-
resentatives. In addition, we frequently speak and write on these issues. Qur bacl:-
ground has given us a unique perspective on the problems facing girls and woinen
in education related athletics.

It is abundantly clear that 20 years after title IX’s enactment, post-secondary
competitive athletics, the subject of this hearing, are still characterized by persist-
ent and pervasive discrimination against women and girls. To be sure, in certain
respects women and girls have made substantial progress. Of course, given the vir-
tual exclusion of women and girls from athletic opportunities prior to 1972 almost
any improvement would be substantial. In other respects, principally in the very im-
portant area of employment opportunities, women have actually lost considerable
ground over this same time period. In any event, the bottom line is the same.
Women and girls are systematically denied anything even resembling equal oppor-
tunity or equal treatment in post-secondary competitive athletics.

I very much appreciate this opportunity to present my views regarding the nature
of the problem as well as what needs to be done to eliminate the blight of sex dis-
crimination from the competitive athletics programs of our Nation's colleges and
universities. First, [ will review the abundant evidence demonstrating the distinctly
second class treatment of women and girls in competitive athletics. Second, I will
address the underlying causes of these inequities which, in my view, stem directly
from a failure of leadership in both the university community and government en-
forcement agencies to address the problem.

Advocates for sex equity in athletics have long known that female athletes are
relegated to an unfairly and disproportionately reduced portion of the participation
opportunities, scholarships, and operating support which flow to competitive post-
secondary athletics. The nationally-based NCAA Gender-Equity Survey performs a
significant service by adding important, nationally-based details to the analysis. The
information it contains enables us, for the first time, to fully understand the depth
and breadth of gender-based inequities in higher education athletics. Let me take a
moment to review the key findings.

To begin with, the NCAA study confirms that women are only 30 percent of col-
lege athletes. See Tables 1, 5, 9, 13 and 17 of the NCAA Study. This number has
held constant for approximately 15 years. The most competitive colleges and univer-
sities—those in Division I-A—have the worst female participation rates, at 28.6 per-
cent. See Table 5.

The distribution of the tens of millions of dollars of athletic financial aid which is
allocated annually to college and university athletes is similarly inequitable. While
the NCAA does not provide information regarding total scholarship expenditures, it
does conclusively demonstrate that female athletes get less than one in three athlet-
ic scholarship dollars. This is true in both the most competitive programs, and the
less competitive Division II programs. See Table 1; p. 20.

The allocation of non-scholarship resources is even less equitable. The NCAA con-
firms that Division [ programs provide barely over one in five operating dollars to
their female athletes and only 17 percent of recruitin: dollars. The most competitive
programs—those in Division I-A—are again the must inequitable. See Tables 2, 6.
Division Il female athletes also receive less operating support than even their re-
duced participatiof numbers would suggest. See p. 20. The linkage between the dis-
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parities in expenditures in recruiting and scholarship dollers and the 30 percent
female participation rate is particularly telling. With an equitable allocation of re-
sources in recruiting and scholarships, female participation would easily reach a
level commensurate with female undergraduate enrollment.

While dramatic, the NCAA figures are devoid of human detail. Our extensive ex-
perience in working with female athletes, their coaches and advocates over the
years enables us to provide these details and demonstrate just what the NCAA
numbers mean to female athletes. The following is a brief summary of what I hear
from female athletes and their coaches on an almost daily basis, pegged to the cate-
gories in the title IX athletic regulations:

—Many young women who want to—and have demonstrated the ability to—par-
ticipate in varsity atlilctics are denied any opportunity at all to compete or are rel-
egated to club programs which receive Yittle or no institutional support. This is
nearly always in the face of athletics programg which persist in maintaining twice
as many varsity athletics opportunities for their male students as their female stu-
dents. Recently, post-secondary institutions have refused to create varsity teams in,
for example, women's ice hockey, basketball and gymnastics, despite demonstrated
interest and disproportionate opportunities for male students. 34 C.F.R. 106.41(cX1).

—The young women who are denied the opportunity to participate are also denied
access to extremely valuable athletic scholarship dollars, accounting for the discri-
minatorily depressed 30 percent female scholarship rate. 34 C.F.R. 106.37(c).

—Female athletes too often receive inferior equipment and supplies. In addition
to disparities in actual athletic equipment, this includes uniforms which are re-
placed on a mu:ch slower schedule than those of their male classmates, fewer pairs
of free sneakers, and the more frequent expectation that they will launder their
own athletic clothing, 34 C.F.R. 106.41 (cX2).

— Female athletes often receive less favorable competition and practice times and
ave assigned to the less desirable competitive and practice facilities including locker
rooms. A common problem is that women's competitions are often scheduled as the
“warm-up”’ event for the '‘more serious” men’s competitions which are held at the
most desirable times. 34 C.F.R. 106.41 (cX3) and (7).

— Female athletes often are allocated less desirable modes of travel and travel ac-
commodations. There are still reports of situations where a male team flies to a cer-
tain destination while a female team from the same school takes a bus. Or, the male
team arrives the night before an event sc that its members can rest and be in prime
shape for the competition while their female classmates arrive and go straight into
the competition. Female athletes are still told that because their male classmates
are bigger than they are, it is only fair that the young men get more money to
spend on food and are assigned fewer to a hotel room. 34 C.F.R. 106.41 (cX4).

—Coaches of women's teams are paid less than coaches of men's teams, see discus-
sion below, and have significantly fewer assistant coaches than their counterparts
who coach men's teams. While there are many extraordinarily dedicated and capa-
ble women and men coaching female athletss, overall female athletes do not receive
the level of coaching of their mate classmates because their institutions simply will
not pay for it. 34 C.F.R. 106.41 (5) and (6).

—Female athletes still encounter trainers who will tend to their needs, if at all,
only after the men are taken care of. There are still too many systems in place
which allocate trainers to men's teams at a much higher rate than to wonien’s
teams regardless of the injury rates in the respective sports. Moreover, although it
is now widely recognized that weight training is an important component of their
training, female athletes are typically denied equal accass to weight training facili-
ties and competent coaching. 34 C.F.R. 106.41 (cX8).

—~Colleges and universities spend only a small fraction on their women's teams of
what they spend on their men's teams in terms of publicity and marketing. Citing
lower spectator interest in women's sports, they ignore the obvious and important
role of publicity and marketing in promoting such interest. One of the most memo-
rable figures to emerge from the Haffer litigation was that over a 3 year period,
Temple spent 0.5 percent of its publicity expenditures on its women's teams. It was
obvious why hardly anyone went to the women's competitions. Nobody knew about
them. 34 C.F.R. 106.41 (cX10).

In short, in 199220 years after the enactment of title IX—female athletes still
suffer from discrimination in virtually every aspect of intercollegiate athletics.

The record is similarly clear regarding the very serious problems facing women in
employment across-the-board in post-secondary athletics. Women have been forced
out of many athletic related jobs, female employees are paid less than males, and
coaches of women's teams are paid less than coaches of men's teams. Moreover,
while there have been improvements in the situation of female athletes since title
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IX was passed, women who want to work in post-secondary athletics are actually in
a worse situation than they were 20 years ago.

Carpenter and Acosta, two respected researchers from Brooklyn College, have
found the following:

~While in 1972 women were over 90 percent of all coaches for women's teams, by
1990 they were less than half, Unchanged was the fact that in both years, less than
1 percent of coaches of men's teams were women,

—The situation in sports administration is even worse. In 1972, over 90 percent of
women’s programs were run by women. By 1990 that figure dropped to 16 percent.
Moreover by 1990, only 32 percent of all administrative jobs in women's programs
were held by women and no women at all were involved in the administration of 30
percent of women's programs. The administrators of men's programs were and are
overwhelmingly male. Less than 1 percent of men’s programs have ever been run by
women.

The recently published ACE Factbook on Women in Higher Education (American
Council on Education, 1991) adds concrete numbers to show the nature of ths prob-
lems facing women in athletic administration, ACE found the following for academ-
ic year 1987-1988:

1. In 1,410 post-secondary institutions surveyed, including both public and private
and 4 and 2 year institutions: !

--There weie 807 male and 75 femaie athletic directors. The men's median salary
was $42,181 and the women's was §30,120.

—There were 404 male and 26 female sports information directors. The men's
median salary was $23,738 and the women's was $19,000. Table 97.

2. In public universities and 4 year colleges surveyed:

—There were 295 male and 16 female athletic directors. The men earned a
median salary of $50,378 and the women earned $42,000.

—There were 215 male and 7 female sports information directors. The men
earned a median salary of $26,156 while the women earned $24,720. Table 98,

3. In private universities and 14 year colleges surveyed:

—There were 362 male and 46 female athletic directors. The men earned a
median salary of $37,000 and the women earned $26,000.

There were 182 male and 18 fernale sports information directors. The men earned
a median $21,000 and the women earned $18,191. Table 99 4. In public 2 year col-
leges surveyed: .

—There were 130 male and 11 female athletic directors. The men earned a
median salary of $39,060 and the women earncd $31,683. (No data was presented on
sports information directors for these schools.) Table 100

The 1992 NCAA survey also provides highly relevant—and equally disturbing in-
formation. To begin with, it confirms Acosta and Carpenter’s findings regarding the
percentages of men and women coaching men’s and women's teams. In Division I
schuols, for example, 98.6 percent of men's teams are coached by men while only
44.8 percent of women's teams are coached by women. See Table 3. Men have virtu-
ally all of the jobs coaching men’s teams and well over half of the jobs coaching
women's teams.

It also demonstrates the depth of the salary disparities facing the coaches of
women's teams. (The NCAA report does not include data regarding salaries of male
and female coaches.) For example, although it is virtually the same game, Division I
coaches of men’s basketball teams are paid an average base salary of $71,511 while
coaches of women's teams receive $39,177. Even leaving aside that these are only
base figures and do not include a substantial part of the compensation packages re-
ceived by coaches of men’s basketball teams, women'’s coaches receive only 51.7 as
much as the men’s coaches. Yet, these are the best paid women's head coaches,

There is nothing on the women'’s side to compare to the average $81,574 base pay
paid to Division I football coaches or even the $43,569 paid to men’'s ice hockey
coaches. See Table 4, -

The disparities are not only in the high visibility sports. Baseball head coaches
{men’s teams) receive an average salary of $34,126 while softball head coaches
(women's teams) are paid $21,169, Looking at other comparable teams, men's head
coaches receive more than their counterparts coaching women's teams in cross
country, fencing, lacrosse, rifle, soccer, swimming, tennis, indoor/outdoor track, and

: volleyball. Only the coaches of women’s golf, gymnastics, and skiing are paid more

*1n this and the following categories, not all institutions surveyed reported the requested in-
formation, .
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than coaches of comparable Inen's teams and the differences in compensation are
quite small. :

Similar differences are reflecied in assistant coach salaries. The most dramatic is
in basketball where the average Division I men's basketball program spends $75,311
in base salaries on assistant coaches while the comparable women's program spends
less than half as much, or §35477. Again, however, the problem is not confined to
basketball.

It is beyond dispute that female athletes, coaches, and administrators are system-
atically subjected to second class treatment in college and university athletics pro-
grams. The next question is why has this situation been permitted to continue to
date and what can be done?

The problems I have just set out are not caused by the failure of Federal law to
prohibit discrimination against girls and women in education related athletics or by
the lack of availability of enforcement mechanisms. Title 1X forbids nearly all of the
practices described above and with the 1988 passage of the Civil Rights Restoration
Act reversing the Supreme Court’s 1984 decision in Grove City College v. Ball, title
IX's applicability to athletics discrimination is well established. A Federal Agency.
the Departmeut of Education’s Office for Civil Rights, is charged with the adminis-
trative enforcement of title 1X. Since the Supreme Court's 1979 decision in Cannon
v. University of Chicago, private plaintiffs have been able to rely on a private right
of action to bring their own lawsuits; prevailing plaintiffs are entitled to attorneys
fees under the 1978 Civil Rights Attorneys Fees Awards Act, 42 U.S.C. 1988; and as
of February, 1892 with its decision in Franklin v. Gwinnett County Public Schools,
the Supreme Court has just provided a damages remedy under title IX which will be
applicable in most athletics discrimination cases. Why, then, has this discrimination
persisted?

In my view, the answer stems [rom a failure of leadership in the university com-
munity which has been exacerbated by the Office for Civil Rights’ abandonment of a
strong enforcement role and the practical difficulties inherent in bringing private
litigation. The university community has not meaningfully addressed sex discrimi-
nation in competitive athletics because it has not been foiced to and because it has
not found the will to resist the-powerful special inteiests secking to maintain inter-
collegiate athletics as the boys' club it has historically been. iet me address these
issues separately.

After title IX's enactment, there was an explosion in the athiletic opportunities
offered to giris aind women in both high schools and colleges. However, by 1980 the
progress had come to an end. At the same time, OCR retreated from its previous
active enforcement presence and became almost invisible on questions of title IX en-
forcement. Following the Supreme Court's decision in Grove City College in 19R84,
and until the passage of the Civil Rights Restoration Act in 1988, OCR opted out of
any role whatsoever in addressing athletics discrimination.

OCR has slowly reentered the field after the passage of the Restoration Act, even
declaring athletics discrimination a priority in 1981. Nonetheless, serious problems
remain which keep OCR from being a serious player in the effort to end the perva-
sive discrimination in post-secondary athletics. For example, in the spring of 1990, it
distributed a manual for its investigators to use in athletics investigations which
failed to address many of the major problems confronting women in athletics. In the
fall of 1990, I submitted on behalf of the National Women's Law Center and the
National Coalition for Women and Girls in Education a detailed critique of the
Manual and a series of very specific requests for changes. A year and a half later
there is still no firm answer from OCR~-even including a rejection—regarding any
of these matters. Yet these are very important issues. A case in point is OCR's anal-
ysis for determinin%compliance with the scholarship regulation. The title [X regula-
tton requires that the female scholarship rate be proportionate to the female partici-
pation rate. OCR takes the view that an institution is out of compliance only if the
percentage of scholarships allocated to female athletes differs in a statistically sig-
nificant fashion from the female participation rate. This analysis permits post-sec-
ondary institutions to spend tens of thousands of dollars less on their female ath-
letes than true proportionality would dictate, simply because of the nature of statis-
tical analysis. Moreover, OCR does not even acknowledge the far more fundamental
problems “inherent in using a discriminatorily reduced participation rate as the
basis for evaluating scholarship compliance. This is in spite of the fact that the one
court to have addressed this issue concluded that schools may not rely on discrimin-
atorily reduced female participation rates to justify similarly reduced scholaiship
rates. See Haffer v. Temple University, 678 F. Supp. 517, 539 (E.D.Pa. 1987 OCR’s
disregard of scholarship discrimination against female athletes is particularly ironic
in light of the major emphasis it has currently placed on eliminating limited schol-
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arship programs targeted to minorities which are narrowly tailored to redress ef-
fects of longstanding race discrimination in this country.

By way of a second example, although C R has had pending for a number of
months a draft policy guidance regarding title IX implications for team cut-backs—a
policy guidance which could be extremely useful in addressing a major problem cur-
rently facing female athletes—it is still not out. Schools continue to further reduce
the already discriminatorily reduced participation opportunities for young women in
the name of cost-containment.

OCR’s problems go beycnd the failure to articulate appropriate policy and very
much include the resolution of complaints. A case in point is the recent disposition
of a major complaint regarding the athletic program of Brooklyn College of the City
University of New York. The problems began during the investigation, when OCR
failed to cooperate meaningfully with the complaining parties, appearing to work
very closely instead with the institution which was the subject of the complaint.
Indeed, a City University of New York attorney accompanied OCR investigators on
a least one interview of a witness where the witness—a City University employee—
was not informed of the attorney’s affiliation. The complaining parties were never
given anything other than general notice of interviews and were certainly never
given the opportunity to accompany the investigators on such interviews.

While OCR did ultimately find a number of violations in Brooklyn College’s pro-
gram, it tound—according to the analysis discussed above—that although Brookiyn
College had violated title IX by not giving female athletes equal participation oppor-
tunities, there was no violation in the allocation of scholarships because it was pro
portionate to the discriminatorily reduced participation rate. As such it put its im-
primatur on a system which unfairly denied women many thousands of dollars of
scholarship assistance.

In resolving the Brooklya College complaint, OCR accepted assurances from
Brooklyn that it would come into compliance with title IX in certain respects. Based
on those assurances OCR actually found that there was no violation of the statute
although it had found many specific violations during the course of the inquiry.
Moreover, OCR closed the case as of the date the Letter of Findings was issued. The
assurcances, which accomplish relatively little, wzre negotiated without any input at
all from—or even notice to—the complaining parties. In any event, there is no
mechanism in place to guarantee that even these assurances will actually be com-
plied with. I am told by the complaining parties that several dates by which time
Brooklyn College had committed o take certain actions have already lapsed without
such action having been taken.

The complaining parties must now struggle with the question of whether—and
how—in the absence of any delineated follow-up mechanism and the fact of a closed
case, to enforce these assurances. They are not alone in facing this dilemma. The
finding of no violation based on assurances given by an institution under investiga-
tion, a closed case, and no enforcement of the assurances is a common pattern and
problem in OCR investigations.

A second enforcement problem in the Brooklyn College case is that OCR did not
address any issues which arose in the 1991-92 academic year although its Letter of
Findings was issued in 1992. Because of major changes in the program in the 1991-
1992 academic year, principally involving the dropping of football, much of OCR’s
analysis—which is based on the facts of the 1990-1991 academic year—is no_longer
relevant and the assurances are even less useful than they would be otherwise.
Moreover; further demonstrating OCR’s weakness as an enforcement A ency, there
are serious allegations of retaliation, occurring after the date of the OCR Letter of
Findings, against certain college employees who were involved with the complaint.
Perhaps the most frustrating part of the whole episode is that OCR views its resolu-
tion of this complaint as a major success in its enforcement effort.

For all of these reasons, the great majority of potential complainants in title IX
athletics cases do not view OCR as a viable enforcement Agency which will thor-
oughly investigate and effectively resolve their claims. At the same time—and for
tne same reasons—colleges and universities do not take OCR seriously as a force
requiring the eradication of sex discrimination in their athletics programs.

The relatively little private litigation to enforce title 1X, to date, has also contrib-
uted to the complacency of the university community. The National Women’'s Law
Center brought the leading post-secondary title IX case, Haffer v. Temple Universi-
ty, which ultimately resulted in a highly favorable settlement for the studeat-ath-
letes. Nonetheless, that experience is an object leszon regarding the difficulties of
private litigation. To begin with, it took 8 years to resolve the case. In large part
this was due to Temple’s aggressive defense and its willingness to pour substantial
money into legal fees, money which it was unable to find for its wornen's athletics
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program. The named plaintiffs, who were extremely dedicated to the principles in-
volved as well as to the case, had long since graduated by the time of the settle-
ment. They received absolutely no concrete benefit from the litigation and no re-
dress for the discrimination they suffered. Most potential plaintiffs are not so self-
less—nor should they have to be.

However, unlike the problems with OCR which do not seem likely to be resolved
in the near term, many of the problems confronting potential private plaintiffs have
been favorably resolved by the Supreme Court’s recent decision in Franklin v. Gwin-
nett County Public Schools. In Franklin the Court held that a monetary damages
remedy is available for intentional violations of title IX. This includes nearly all
post-secondary athletics discrimination; since opportunities and benefits ar allocat-
ed according to the athletes’ gender, the resulting disparate treatment is * ﬁltention-
al” within the meaning of the law.

The damages remedy provides a important incentive for plaintiffs—even those
afraid of retaliation which is an all too common concern—to come forward because
there is now tangible compensation for their injuries. Practically speaking, a dam-
ages remedy also makes these cases: more attractive to the bar and will likely at-
tract more attorneys. Perhaps most important, the damages remedy sends a strong
message to education institutions that—finally—it is in their self interest to end the
discrimination. Temple's 8 year delay strategy made sense only because Temple was
assured that when a remedy was ultimately Tashioned it would be prospective only.
The university knew that it would not be held accountable for the years of discrimi-
nation. Under Franklin, an institution will be held financially accountable to the
women against whom it has discriminated. Franklin thus counsels that it is in an
institution’s interest to act promptly to eliminate discrimination in order to limit its
liability.

Even if OCR were to pursue a more active and aggressive enforcement policy and
even if the expected increase in private litigation under Franklin materializes, this
still will not solve the problem. The university community must take full responsi-
bility for the pervasive sex discrimination in its intercollegiate athletic programs
and it must exercise the leadership to eradicate that discrimination. It has a long
way to go. The few tentative steps which have been taken are a start but they are
not nearly enough.

Much has been made of the NCAA Gender-Equity study. And, as I stated earlier,
it certainly provides important and useful information. But it will go for naught
unless and until college and university presidents across the country acknowledge
that something is fundamentally wrong with a system which intentionally sets aside
more than two-thirds of its extremely valuable benefits for men only. To date, the
key players have carefully avoided drawing the only possible conclusion from its
study which is that its findings reflect discrimination. Meanwhile, the Knight Com-

mission has acknowledged gender-equity as an issue but actually taking—or even
recommending.—concrete steps toward the elimination of such discrimination ap-
pears to be a peripheral concern at best. Indeed, in its 1992 report entitled “A Solid
Start”, the Knight Commission seems fully satisfied with the NCAA survey, and
points to no other progress in the area of gender-equity. Recently, the NCAA did
temporarily shelve a planned decrease in scholarships which may be awarded to
female athletes but there continues to be a very substantial gender disparity both in
NCAA sanctioned sports and scholarships which directly contributes to the dramat-
ic inequities detailed in its report. In short, there is not much out there yet to sug-
gest a serious attack on gender discrimination in athletics.

Eliminating- this discrimination is not a particularly complicated matter. To be
sure, creating a gender-fair intercollegiate athletic system will lead to some disloca-
tions over the short term, particularly in an era of limited resources. Ironically,
many of these dislocations will actually accrue to higher education's financial bene-
fit since, contrary to the prevailing mythology, most competitive athletics programs
lose money, even on their high profile men's programs. But the questions here are
ultimately not about money. It is simply not tenable for our higher education insti-
tutions to perpetuate a system characterized by pervasive sex discrimination. The
challenge is clear. The question is whether our colleges and universities are up to
the task.

Mrs. CoLrins. Thank you.
Ms. Grant.




STATEMENT OF CHRISTINE H.B. GRANT

Ms. GraNT. Madam Chair, members of the subcommittee, there
are three primary points that I would like to make. One, when title
IX was enforced in the seventies there was phenomenal growth in
the opportunities for women in sports in this Nation. When title IX
was not enforced in the eighties, progress came to a screeching
halt. We have seen almost no progress in 12 years. My second
point: there are rampant discriminatory practices being exposed
today, 20 years after the passage of title IX; and, three, women will
disappear from coaching and athletic administrative positions at
both the high school and collegiate levels by shortly after the turn
of the century if the current trends continue.

The degree of discrimination has recently been exposed by the
NCAA Gender Committee and this week’s Chronicle of Higher
Education. The data are clear: Womer are discriminated against in
every quantitative area investigated. Many of our most prestigious
universities are indicted this week.

We women have tried to press for progress on our own campuses
to no avail. We have tried to convince the NCAA’s Presidents Com-
mission to lead the way against discrimination, to no avail. We
strongly encourage the Knight Commission to make women'’s issues
a critical part of the new athletic model, also to no avail. My
appeal to you today is to make equity for women in sport a priori-
ty. If you do not, women will have nowhere else to turn.

Let me share some facts. When title IX was passed in 1972, crit-
ics protested that women were simply not interested in sport and,
if they were interested, there was no money, and forcing the issue
would bankrupt men’s sports. This was simply not true.

In public schools, girls’ participation figures exploded in the sev-
enties from 7 percent to 35 percent by 1981, and in colleges it has
soared to 30 percent, and the rates would have continued to grow if
title IX had been continued to be enforced. The result is that we
have many women today who would like to participate in varsity
sports but who are limited to intramural or club sport experiences.
The problem is not a lack of interest, the problem is a lack of op-
portunity.

Far from bankrupting men’s sports, the seventies and the eight-
les saw a five-fold increase in the funding levels for men’s athletic
departments in Division A football-playing institutions; 1972 ex-
penses were $1.5 million; they rose to $7.9 million in 1989. That ex-
plosive financial growth was in stark contrast to the stagnaticn of
women'’s sports in the eighties.

Despite the fact that women constitute a majority of the under-
graduate population, they still get less than a third of all scholar-
ships and less than one-sixth of the recruiting moneys, and such
disparities would be inconceivable if applied to college admissions
and academic scholarships. In fact, such policies would evoke a na-
tional outcry. Our current practices in athletics are no less a na-
tional disgrace.

At universities, we have an entire change of population every 4
years approximately, and that constitutes one generation. Thus,
since title IX was passed we have had five generations of women
with only limited athletic opportunities. In a Jjust society, the budg-
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ets and participation rates would reflect the undergraduate male/
female ratio, but for women today they experience only 30 percent
of the athletic population. So many of our students have forever
lost their opportunity to experience athletics and also get a college
education.

There is one last critical area for women in sport that absolutely
must be stressed at this committee, and that is the predicted ex-
tinction of women in coaching and administration. Title IX has
been misused to force mergers of men’s and women'’s athletic de-
partments with the position of athletic director always going to
men.

Twenty years ago, more than 90 percent of women'’s athletic pro-
grams were administered by women in Division 1. That has plum-
meted to 7 percent today—f{rom 90 percent. Additionally, there are
now no women left at all in any administrative position in over 30
percent of our universities. Exactly the same pattern is seen in
coaching ranks, from 90 percent to less than half. If these trends
continue, there will be no women left shortly.

Mrs. CorLins. The time of the gentlewoman has expired.

Ms. GRANT. May I say one last thing?

Mrs. CoLLins. Of course.

Ms. GranNT. As Edmund Burke reportedly said, the only thing
necessary for the triumph of evil is for good men to do nothing. My
closing appeal to you good people is to do something.

[The prepared statement and attachment of Ms. Grant follow:]

STaTEMENT ofF CHRISTINE H B. GRANT, WoMEN'S ATHLETIC DIRECTOR, THE
UNIVERSITY OF [owA

To many of us in women’s athletics the findings of the recent NCAA Gender
Equity Study are no surprise. While the passage of title IX offered hope for the eq-
uitable representation of women in intercollegiate sport, lack of title IX enforce-
ment and absence of concern toward gender equity by responsible parties have
stalled progress. What follows is a brief outline of some aspects of gender equity in
intercollegiate sport. These include past efforts toward gender equity and the events
and forces impeding such efforts; the current status of gender equity; prevailing re-
sistant attitudes toward gender equity; and justification and a suggestion for attain-
ing equity.

Prior to the 1970's, the prevailing rationale for the lack of female opportunities in
sport was the erroneous conception that girls and women were just not interested in
sport. :

After title IX was passed in 1972 and educational institutions were forced to offer
sport opportunities for girls, the number of girls participating in sport at public
schools exploded from 7 percent in 1971 to 35 percent in 1981.

At the collegiate level where title IX was being actively enforced during the
1970's, women's participation in sport increased to approximately 30 percent of the
athletic population.

During the 1980’s, the Federal administration did not enforce title IX and in 1983
it was eviscerated in the Grove City decision. Almost no progress was made in the
1980's: in 10 years, there was less than a 1 percent increase in participation for girls
in the Nation; there was no increase in collegiate women's participation figures.

The common interpretation of title IX was that educational institutions would be
in compliance if they had an equal number of teams for females and males regard-
less of the fact that football opportunities automatically meant that a 2-1 participa-
tion ratio existed in favor of males. The concept of offering more sports to females
to compensate for the disparate numbers in football simply was never persuasive to
those in decision-making positions in educational institutions.

In the early 1970's, more than 90 percent of women's athletic programs at the
collegiate level were autonomous from the men’s programs and of those programs
more than 90 percent were headed by women.

125




99

The Association for Intercollegiate Athletics for Women (AIAW) was created in
1971 and was the national governing structure for collegiate women's programs, i.e.,
the parallel structure to the NCAA.

Because the AIAW utilized more geographically confined State and regional
championships as qualification routes to the national championships, women gener-
’c}lly did not participate in the conferences established for male competition, e.g., Big~

‘en.

Citing a need to be cost-efficient, many institutions merged their men’s and
women's athletic programs at the institutional level in the 1970's. In all instances,
the position of the athletic director was given to the top male administrator.

The NCAA, having unsuccessfully attempted to exclude athletics from title IX
and later to exclude men’s football and basketball from title IX, determined to initi-
ate women'’s championships in Divisions II and III in 1980 and women’s champion-
ships in Division I in 1981, The move eroded the financial base for AIAW and it was
put out of business by July 1982, Women's athletic programs in 4-year institutions
were then put under the jurisdiction of the NCAA or the National Association of
Intercollegiate Athletics (NAIA). Women's participation opportunities were signifi-
cantly decreased under both of these organizational structures and institutions
faced a significant increase in costs by placing their women's programs within the
NCAA.

During the takeover of the AIAW by the NCAA, men's conferences were also
moving into the area of women'’s athletics.

Comment: A common and erroneous rationale for mergers and/or takeovers at all
levels was that title IX required that male and female student-athletes be treated in
identical fashion, especially in the realm of rules and regulations. The net result of
these actions was a loss of self-determination for women in collegiate sport in this
Nation at the institutional, conference and national levels. The 1975 interpretation
issued by HEW specifically noted that title IX does not require that men's and
women'’s athletics be administered by a single structure and in 1979 HEW Secretary
Patricia Harris expressed concern about diminishing opportunities for female coach-
es and administrators in stating, “We would expect that as schools amend their pro-
grams, they would do so with sensitivity and with recognition that such changes
should result in enhancing—not minimizing—the role of women coaches and athlet-
ic directors, as well as women athletes, in sport programs.”

In the early 1970's when there was little or no funding for women's programs, and
little or no recompense for those who worked in women's athletics, over 90 percent
of the coaches and administrators were female. The charts on the following page
display the alarming trends that have developed over the past 20 years.

Comment: Female directors of women's programs are almost extinct, yet it is in-
teresting to note that of the nine separate women’s programs existing in Division I,
three of these programs (Texas, Tennessee and lIowa) have consistently been top in
the Nation in attendance at women's basketball for the past several years. Obvious-
ly, this is not a ceincidence, rather it reflects, I believe, the result of well funded,
vx}']ell supported and well promoted programs, run by women who truly believe in
them.

In the last decade, Acosta and Carpenter studies have consistently shown that in
more than 30 percent of the institutions there is not even one woman left in an
-administrative position. In summary, women in administration seem to be disap-
pearing.

Exactly the same trend exists in the coaching ranks at both the public school and
collegiate levels, in spite of the intent of title IX. In a study by Tolliver (1991), it is
predicted that no women will be coaching basketball at the public school level by
1999 in eight States. The study included data from eight States. By 2002-3 she pre-
dicts that few if any women will be left in the collegiate basketball coaching ranks.
Unfortunately, the trends detected in girls' and women’s basketball can also be
found in all other States and in all other girls’ and women’s sports; in fact, the
elimination of women as coaches in other sports may occur sooner than in barket-
ball (see chart D on previous page). I fail to understand why this situation has not
provoked a national outcry. Perhaps it is because few people know the facts because
sportswriters, who are almost exclusively male, do not see this issue as a national
concern.

As noted previously, when title IX was vigorously enforced in the 1970’s, progress
at the high school and collegiate levels was phenomenal for women in sport.

The sudden cessation of enforcement of title IX in the 1980’s, brought about by
the attitude of the White House and the Grove City decision, caused progress in par-
ticipation opportunities for women to come to a grinding halt. To be fair, it should
be noted that funding for women's sports did grow to a degree during the 1980's but
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an analysis of the decade will surely prove that the individual educational institu-
tions in our Nation chose not to voluntarily increase the participation opportunities.
The prior growth of opportunities, it would appear, had been largely the result of
enforced Federal legislation rather than the actions of committed educational lead-
ers.

There were two in.*ances in which significant progress in participation slots for
women in sport was made in the 1980’s; however, the progress was the result of two
lawsuits. In 1987, Judge Dolliver, in overruling the lower court's decision to exclude
football in the Washington State University case, noted that “to exclude football, an
all male program, from the scope of the equal rights amendment would only serve
to perpetuate the discriminatory practices and diminished opportunities for women’’
(Blair vs. Washington State University, 1987). The University was ordered to in-
crease spending until the percentage of female athletes compared favorably with the
percentage of women undergraduates at that institution. The cother landmark case
was an out-of-court settlement in 1988, the Haffer vs. Temple University lawsuit. In
this case, participation and scholarship rates for women were ordered to be in-
creased to approximately 43 percent.

Together, the Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987 as well as the Temple and the
Washington State University cases provided a beacon of light that true equal oppor-
tunity for women in sport might be the thrust of the 1990's.

The NCAA should be strongly commended for having conducted the most exten-
sive and thorough study that has ever been done on the opportunities for women
and men in collegiate sport.

However, the results are even worse than many realized, even though this study
probably painted a rosier picture than actually exists.

For Division I-A, the results are especially disturbing:

[In percent)

Participation e

Athletic scholarships . . ...

Operating budget

Recruiing budget ... . ... . e e e e
Male coaches in men's sports, more than 99 percent

Male coaches i1 women's sports, 54 percent

The male/female salary discrepancies are significant in almost all instances.

Comment: 1 would hope that the CEQ’s at universities will be shocked into inves-
tigating exactly what the situation is at their own institutions. However, I am yet to
be convinced that these same CEO's who failed to make voluntary progress in the
1980's are suddenly going to be committed in the 1990's to increasing participation
rates as well as increasing funding. I hope I am wrong.

It should also be very carefully noted that the NCAA data are quantitive data for
selected areas. There are dozens of other areas in which data now must be collected
and that data collection should also include qualitative aspects of the athletic expe-
rience.

One of the unfortunate results of the institutional mergers, in which women were
actually submerged, is that most of these women are not free to speak up for
progress on their own campuses. If they do, they may not retain their positions.
Thus, even basic inequities such as equal access to facilities at prime times is still a
problem at some major institutions in 1992. The NCAA study only scratched the
surface of the issue; only when non-athletic personnel at the individual institutions
conduct a thorough probe will all of the discriminatory practices be exposed.

Current reaction to increasing participation opportunities for girls and women
elicit the same reactions that were given in 1972:

Females are just not as interested in sport as males.

There are no moneys available to provide additional participation slots for fe-
males and if the issue is forced, creating these opportunities will bankrupt sports for
males.

Comment: Many both in and outside of sport, confuse lower participation numbers
in girls’ and women’s sport with a lack of interest. The lack of interest is not the
Froblem; the lack of opportunity is. For example, today at The University of lowa,

ike every other University in the country, we have many, many women in club
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sports, some of which could easily be elevated to the intercollegiate level: Aikido,
Fencing, Kayaking, Racquetball, (grew, Rugby, Sailing, Scuba Diving, Skiing, Soccer

and Table Tennis. Obviously, there is not a lack of interest. Moreover, there are

y of Iowa currently does not offer at the
intercollegiate level. Were these sports available, we could easily recruit the female
students. Similarly, at the public school,level if girls had a large variety of choices
of sports in which to participate, there is no question that the participation rates
would increase in the 1990’s in the same way that they did in the 1970’'s.

The lack of financial resources has been an ongoing excuse since 1972, yet, when
budgets for men are analyzed, there has been considerable growth in these budgets
over the years.

TOTAL EXPENSES OF MEN'S AND WOMEN'S ATHLETICS PROGRAMS, FISCAL YEARS 1981-1989

[Dollar amounts in thousands]

i Percentage of
Average expenses by NCAA dwision 1981 1985 1988 1983 total
expenses

Division [-A:
Men's program §4,308 §6.158 $7.882 2
Women's program . 502 799 1,805 i8
Division [-AA:
Men's program — 1,189 1,990 2421 7%
Women's program................ 176 367 785 24
Division [-AAA: :
Men's program 631 878 1,296 68
Women's program 188 206 618 32

Further, one should understand that
vision I do bring i

penditures were 18 percent. ‘- . .
Although the Knight Commission did invite several female administrators and
coaches to testify, the Commission elected not to change their “one-plus-three”
model (A model in which Presidential Control focuses on creating (1) academic in-
tegrity, (2) financial integrity and (3) independent certification) to a
four” m C ve included equity as one of the four

athletics, issi i i at issue primarily in one para-
graph (page 14). If members of the Knight Commission, after hearing testimony,
failed to appreciate the breadth and depth of discrimination, it is unlikely that
great support for women will come from other groups.

Almost the same aforementioned criticisms can be raade of the NCAA Presidents’
Commission, a group which until very recently was strongly advocating a 10 percent
reduction of athletic scholarships for women as well as men. Moreover, it would
appear that equity is far from being their highest priority since it is one of the last
issues to be addressed in their current plan for reform of intercollegiate athletics.

‘Women in athletics, generally, have yet to be convinced that the leaders of higher
educational institutions in this Nation are truly committed to equity.

It is hardly surprising that the NCAA has uncovered massive discri
tices at individual institutions when tne Knight Commission and the Presidents’

mmission recently have failed to take corrective action on this national problem.
Even one of . geable CEO’s in the area of athletics was recently

i ing stated that “for now his institution must ex-

- These sentiments are expressed

i, who is none other than the Past

Chair of the NCAA Presidents’ Commission, Gerald Turner. A similar belief is ap-

parently held by the president of a large, prestigious university who is noted as

saying in a recent press release, “We are pleased to report that progress continues

and, with the exclusion of football, we have essentially achieved gender equity.” (Re-
lease in March, 1992).

59-428 0 - 92 - 5
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de football in the equity equation obviously constitute a
for women in sport at the collegiate level.
ach is penalized because she/he protests
inequities. Such was the case this month at California State University at Fullerton.
Recently the institution had decided to abolish the volleyball program but the

coach, Jim Buffman, filed a lawsuit and obtained a preliminary injunction prohibit-
ing the elimination of volleyball. Three days after the judge's ruling, Huffman was
fired. The University was found not to be in compliance with Article 5 of the Cali-
fornia Statutes which requires “that opportunities in athletics be provided on as
nearly an equal basis to male and female students as is practicable, and that compa-
rable incentives and encouragements be offered to females to engage in athletics.”
Huffman ironically noted, “I am worried, however, that (my firing) sends a message
to coaches that if you stand up for title IX and gender equity, you'll be fired.”

In 1990, the section in the OCR Investigators' Manual on how to evaluate the in-
terests and abilities of students in sport was rewritten. As the first test of compli-
ance, investigators were instructed to compare the male/ female athletic ratio to the
male/female student ratio in that educational institution. Although this concept
may be a new one to some people in intercollegiate sport, it should be noted that the
original idea was put forth as a long-term goal in the 1978 title IX guidelines which
this author helped write at that time. Due to a massive backlash by many in men's
athletics, these guidelines were not adopted and unfortunately any reference linking
the women's athlete ratio to the undergraduate women's student population was re-
moved from the final guidelines. As a result of that deletion, there has been no
movement beyond the 70/30 percentage split that we find today. Also eliminated
from these 1978 guidelines, unfortunately, was the proposal to use a per capita
standard when examining male/female expenditures in sport.

T would like to present a few thoughts on why an equal number of opportunities is
justified for girls and women in sport.

Denying women in coaching and administrative positions equal pay, equal support
systems, equal incentives, etc., is a major problem, but for those prof};ssional women
the hope continues to exist that remedies will cccur before they die.

On the other hand, denying girls equal opportunities in a variety of sports at an
early age is an irreparable loss that will last a lifetime, because, in all likelihood,
these girls will later lack the skill and the confidence to participate in high school
and beyond.

Young women athletes who go on to universities and whose interests and abilities
in sport are not accommodated (because they are only allocated ¥s of the athletic
slots overall and only 29 percent in Division I-A) have forever lost that sporting op-
portunity. The chance to participate during their undergraduate collegiate life is'a.
one-time chance. This 4-year window of competitive opportunity has been lost to five
generations of collegiate women since 1972 when title IX was passed, ie, 20 years
constitute five entirely different collegiate populations. Had participation ratios
been similat to undergraduate male/fernale ratios during these years, women ath-
letes would have enjoyed 50 percent rather than approximately 30 percent of the
participation slots.

For some current female collegiate athletes and also for the aforementioned tal-
ented student-athletes who failed to gain a participation slot, there is also the ques-
tion of financial aid. Because women receive fewer than ¥ of the scholarship
moneys allocated to athletes (28 percent in Division I-A), a young woman's opportu-
nity to receive a college edncation may also be eliminated unless her parents are
wealthy enough to provide the financial resources. Five generations of economically
?fi}g_{advantaged yet talented young women student-athletes have been affected since

2.

The data show that universities tend to offer two free educations to young male
student-athletes compared to one free education for a female student-athlete. Is this
important? It most certainly is. Look at it this way: Can you imagine an educational
institution having a policy where men annually automatically receive twice as
many academic scholarships as women?

Clearly, such a practice would evoke a national outery from both those inside and
outside educational institutions. Yet the effect of our current athletic scholarship
practice produces_exactly the same result and there is no outery. In the name of
justice, this must be changed.

Surely the abeve explavaiion is adequate justification for progress toward true
equal op ~ortunity in sport.

After considerable study by two committees in the Big Ten Conference, there is
currently a recommendation on equity being debated on each of the Big Ten cam-
puses. T‘Yxe concept is that within b years' time no more than €0 percent of the par-
2 AR
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ticipants in intercollegiate athletics will be male and no fewer than 40 percent will
be female at each of our Big Ten universities. In another 5 years’ time, the percent-
age in athletic programs should reflect the undergraduate population proportions at
each of the Big Ten universities. The latter goal is predicated upon making some
substantial national changes in rules and regulations, primarily in order to free up
moneys for equity. A vote will be taken at the Big Ten May meeting by faculty rep-
resentatives and athletic administrators and, if passed, the recommendation will be
forwarded {0 the chief executive officers for their June meeting.

Although this plan necessitates yet another 10 year wait for equity for young
women at our institutions, it is the first voluntary action taken by a group of major
universities which attempts to assure equal participation opportunities in the fore-
seeable future. For that reason, if the action is passed, all those in the Big Ten uni-
versities are to be lauded for their leadership role in this area. This is one solution
that could be duplicated by all in the Nation at both the public school and collegiate
levels. This is a concept whose time has come.
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Mrs. CoLriNs. Thank you.
Dr. Fuller.

STATEMENT OF VIVIAN L. FULLER

Ms. FuLLer. Chairwoman Collins and members of the subcom-
mittee, I have to commend you for having this series of hearings.

Progress in providing opportunities for women has slowly ground
to a standstill. In the 10 years following enactment of title IX, in-
stitutions took steps to add sports for women, increase the number
of female participants, and provide additional opportunities for
women, but we have not moved beyond those preliminary steps. If
ever there was a doubt regarding the current inequity in opportu-
nities for women in intercollegiate athletics, the NCAA gender
equity study provides concrete evidence.

Despite the fact that women represent more than half of the stu-
dents in most institutions, women student athletes are outnum-
bered by men by more than two to one. More money is spent on
men’s sports even if you exclude football from the formula.

The dwindling number of female athletic administrators and
coaches is of grave concern to me. The research of Linda Carpenter
and Vivian Acosta documents the steep decline of women adminis-
trators and also women's decline as heads of intercollegiate athletic
departments. As far as coaches, the NCAA gender equity study re-
veals that fewer than half of the head coaches of women’s sports
are women and that their salaries lag behind those of men.

Colleges and universities must make compliance a priority. They
must set equality of oppcrtunity for women student athletes, coach-
es, and administrators as a goal and then establish a plan of action
to address inequities that may exist on their campuses.

In the area of administration, as job openings become available,
institutions must make a commitment to hire women in those posi-
tions, and particularly when directors of athletics positions become
vacant, institutions must consider hiring a woman for the position.
Institutions also need to consider carefully the composition of their
search committee. I do not think all-male search committees would
be more effective because they would not focus on women in lead-
ership positions, so I think institutions need to look at the repre-
sentation of their committees.

It is important for colleges to train women at lower levels of
intercollegiate athletics administration, and to ensure that they
have a skill they need to fill top intercollegiate athletics positions.
This same concern applies to head coaches of women’s sports. The
NCAA gender equity study documents that most head coaches df
women’s sports are men. The absence of women in these positions
has far-reaching effects. There are no female role models for stu-
dent athletes in those sports, and women lose critical opportunities
for networking and also growth and mentorship.

Moreover, the near absence of women as head coaches of
women's sports can lead to a general perception that there is no
defined role for women in intercollegiate athletics other than as a
participant. That has a detrimental effect on a student athlete.

Compliance with title IX should be in job descriptions of athletics
directors just as institutions will be required to report graduation
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rates. Universities should institute periodically performance eval-
uations of AD’s and review their progress to achieving title IX. I
believe that there would be far more progress in achieving equality
of athletic opportunities for women if athletic directors were held
accountable for their failure to comply.

When title IX is discussed, we hear concerns raised about the
cost of complying, but it is time for institutions to stop making ex-
cuses about the cost of providing opportunities for women and to
focus on funding of intercollegiate athletic programs: If there are
not enough funds, how can these funds be generated, and also what
can be done to increase the fund-raising equity? And again it is a
question of commitment.

Title IX and opportunities for women should be a part of the
rules of the Intercollegiate Athletic Association, the National Asso-
ciation of Intercollegiate Athletics, the National Junior College As-
sociation, and other small college associations. The gender equity
study is a start. A crucial and most important part is follow-up.
The NCAA and other intercollegiate athletic associations need to
establish compliance with title IX as an association rule. Failure to
set aside title IX obligations should disqualify teams from partici-
pation in post-season championships or other competition events,
subject them to sanctions just like they do if you violate a rule. I
strongly encourage the NCAA task force that will be developing
recommendations to propose legislation requiring institutions to
comply with title IX to make title IX violations subject to the
NCAA infractions committee.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Fuller follows:]

STATEMENT OF VIVIAN L. FULLER, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR OF INTERCOLLEGIATE
AtHLETICS, INDIANA UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA

Chairwoman Collins and members of the Subcommittee, I am Vivian L. Fuller
and the Associate Director of Interccllegiate Athletics at Indiana University of
Pennsylvania, a position I have held since July 1987. Previously, I was Assistant Di-
vector of Athletics and Assistant Professor of Health, Physica! Education, and
Recreation at Nerth Carolina A&T State University in Greensboro, North Carolina.
I have made numerous professional presentations on issues facing women in inter-
collegiate athletica and I appreciate this opportunity to testify concerning title IX,
women’s participation in intercollegiate athletics, and problems facing female ath-
letic administrators.

My sense is that progress in providing opportunities for women has slowly ground
to a standstill. In the 10 years following enactment of title IX, institutions took
steps to add sports for women, increase the number of female participants, and pro-
vide additional opportunities for women. But we have not moved beyond those pre-
1iminar{y steps. If ever thc = was a doubt regarding the current inequality of oppor-
tunity for women in intercollegiate athletics, the NCAA gender equity study pro-
vide# concrete evidence. Despite the fact that women represent more than half of
the undergraduate enroliment at most institutions, women student-athletes are out-
numbered by men by more than two to one. More money is spent on men'’s sports
than on women's sports. This statement holds true even when expenses for football
are not considered. The emThaSiB on men'’s sports is reflected in scholarship expend-
itures for male student-athletes (even if that percentage is proportionate to partici-
pation and therefore technically is in compliance with the title IX regulation), oper-
ating and recruiting expenditures for men’s sports, and compensation of coaches of
men 8 Sports.

Of grave concern to me and to my colleagues is the dwindling number of femsale
athletic administrators and coaches. While the NCAA gender cquity study did not
provide data concerning athletic administrators, the research and studies of Linda
Carpenter and Vivian Acosta, the latter of whom I believe is scheduled to testify
before you this morning, vividly document the steep decline in female heads of
intercollegiate athletics departments. As for coaches, the NCAA gender equity study
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reveals that fewer than half of the head coaches of women’s sports are women and
that salaries for coaches of women's sports lag behind those of men.

While many justifications can be offered to explain the data and while legal tech-
nicians can debate the legal ramifications, one fact remains—much progress is
needed before gender equity in intercollegiate athletics is achieved.

Colleges and universities must make compliance with title IX a priority. They

- must set equality of opportunity for women—student-athletes, coaches, and adminis-
- trators—as a goal, and then establish a plan of action to address inequalities that
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may exist on their campuses. Compliance with title IX, is a fluid process that re-
quires constant monitoring and assessment, and therefore requires a commitment
on the part of the higher education community.

In administration, as openings become available, institutions need to target key
positiong at all levels for women. Women should not be limited to traditicual posi-
tions in higher education, such as assistant or associate director of athletics or as-
sistant or dean of areas customarily reserved for women (e.q., dean of students,
nursing, or home economics). In particular, when director of athletics positions
become vacant, institutions should consider hiring a woman for the job.

If institutions are serious about equality of opportunity, they need to consider
carefully the composition of their search committees. All-male search committees
may be less likely to focus on female candidates than a search committee with equal
representation of men and women,

One point that frequently is overlooked in the title IX debate is the need to train
women administrators at lower levels of intercollegiate athletics administration to
ensure that women sdministrators have the skills they need to fill top intercolle-
giate athletics administrative positions. While women may know about coaching
sports, budgeting, and managing departments, they may be less knowledgeable in
areas such as fundraising. Experience is essential, and colleges and universities
need to set as a priority the training of women intercollegiate athletics administra-
tors in all areas of administration.

This same concern applies to head coaches of women's sports. The NCAA gender
equity study documents that, in most cases, head coaches of women's sports are
men. The absence of women in these positions has far-reaching effects—there are no
female role models for student-athletes in those sports, and women lose critical op-
portunities for networking and for receiving the benefits of mentoring. Moreover,'
the near absence of women as head coaches of women’s sports can lead to the gener-
al perception that there is no defined role for women in athletics, other than as par-
ticipants,

Institutions need to include training and mentoring of staff members in their per-
formance evaluations. If directors of athletics are held responsible for making sure
that this kind of training is being done, they are more likely to regard-it as a priori-
ty and to make certain their staff members are trained.

In fact, compliance with title IX should be in the job description of every director
of intercollegiate athletics, just as the reporting of graduation rates will be required
of institutions. Colleges an(i universities should institute periodic performance eval-
uation of directors of athletics and review their progress towards achieving compli-
ance with title IX. I believe that there would ge far more progress in achieving
equality of athletic opportunity for women if top intercollegiate athletics adminis-
trators were held accountable for their failure to comply.

Inevitably, when title IX is discussed, we hear concerns raised about the cost of
complying. It is time for institutions to stop making excuses about the cost of pro-
viding opportunities for women student-athletes and to focus on how to fund inter-
collegiate athletic programs. If additional funding beyond the existing intercolle-
giate athletics budget is not available through generated revenue or special multi-
purpose discretionary funds, then the emphasis must be on increased fundraising.
Again, it is a question of commitment. If institutions place compliance v ith title IX
high on their list of priorities, ther the question of funding becomes one of “how
will we do it?"”, not “it's not possible”’. :

Moving from the individual institutional perspective, institutions need to identify
title IX and opportunities for women in sports as a priority in the rules of the ath-
letic associations in which they participate. The gender equity study released last
month by the NCAA is a start. Follow-up is critical. The NCAA and other intercol-
legiate athletics organizations need to establish compliance with title IX as an asso-
ciation rule. Failure to satisfy title IX obligations should disqualify teams from par-
ticipating in post-season championship competition or subject them to other sanc-
tions. In releasing the results of the gender equity study, l\fCAA Executive Director
Dick Schultz announced the creation of a task force, composed of men and women
who hold distinct points of view on the issue, to develop recommendations or how
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the NCAA should proceed. I strongly encourage the NCAA task force to propose leg-
islation requiriﬁg institutions to comply with title IX and to make title IX violations
subject to the NCAA enforcement program, just like other NCAA rules violations.

These concerns take me back to my initial thesis that institutions must make
gender equity and compliance with title IX a priority. They must identify specific
stepe they will take to move toward providing equal athletic opportunity for women
on their individual campuses. The Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights
(“OCR”) can assist in this effort by actively enfcrcing title IX and by providing more
specific guidance as to what title IX requires and what institutions must do te
compl{. OCR Las taken a step in this direction by circulating its draft memorandum
to college presidents concerning the title IX implications of eliminating women’s
sports. OCR needs to continue this public education process and clearly define what
institutions must do. The more institutions understand what title IX requires, the
grgater their ability to comply with the law, and the fewer their excuses for not

oing s0.

Chairwoman Collins, I commend you and the members of this subcommittee for
. “ling these hearings and focusing attention on this important issue that affects
ful,, a3 of our Nation’s student population. Whether they wish to compete in
inteércolleg. athletics, intramurals, or club sports, women constitute about half of
the undergraduate student population. They should not be denied the opportunities
that are available to their male counterparts. And female athletic administrators
and coaches should not be rarities on campus. Title IX is on the books. With greater
institutional commitment, combined with increased government enforcement, aqual
athletic opportunity can be realized.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my views this morning. I would be glad
to answer any questions you or subcommittee members may have.

Mrs. CoLLINS Thank you.
Dr. McElroy.

STATEMENT OF LEE A. McELROY

Mr. McELroy. Thank you, Chairwoman Collins, and I would iixe
to also commend the committee for taking this yeoman effort to in-
vestigate and look into the practices of intercollegiate athletics.

You have gotten a tremendous amount of information, and I'm
not going to be redundant here with many of the statistics that my
colleagues have brought forth. I would like to say, however, that
the problem of gender equity is one that iz pervasive in our society.
I saw yesterday in one news account that at USC the Women, Men,
and Media Project concluded that the role of women in the media
has declined significantly over the last few years, and this was
done by a woman, Nancy Woodhall, who was the co-author of that
project.

Ms. Grant mentioned that since 1972, 90 percent of the women's
coaches in intercollegiate athletics has declined to about 42 percent
at present. Clearly we have a problem, and my job as an athletic
director and one who has been on three different campuses all with
different missions—one, a Division I school, the University of Hous-
ton in the Southwest Conference; another here in this city, UDC,
an historically black university; and now at a predominately white
campus in Sacramento that is new to Division I—I have seen title
IX practiced in entirely unique settings, and it has given me as one
applying the practice a pretty good perspective on how it should be
employed.

I would like to stay away, again, from the background and the
history because you peopie have that and my colleagues have done
a tremendous job with it, and we need to forward on it.

One of the things that has to change, I think, is attitudes, and
how do you change those attitudes? I was just at an athletic direc-
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tors meeting in Minneapolis at the Final Four. Dick Schultz was
there. We had a member of the Knight Commission, Maureen
Devlin, who also presented; she was there and did a wonderful job.

One of the comments that came up, which we often hear from
athletic directors, is, “I'm not opposed to gender equity, but how do
I pay for it?” There is a declining resource not only in athletics but
also in higher education, and we have a problem. We have got to
comply with gender equity, and the resources are shrinking.

Donna Lopiano has advocated a unilateral disarmament of the
resources in order to dea! with gender equity. In my view, I don’t
think that will accomplish very much. What I do propose are a few
recommendations that I think we should follow in order to change
the next 20 years, because if we continue at ovr present rate, as
Ms. Grant has pointed out, we won’t have any women or any
coaches or any women administrators in college athletics, and that
would be a disservice to this country and to intercollegiate athlet-
ics.

I think, again, the certification process in athletics is moving for-
ward; the gender equity compliance should be a part of it: Simply,
i , 1 don’t comply with gender equity, you don’t become certified;
if you are not certified, you won’t be able to participate, you won’t
be involved in championships, you will have your name in a light
that doesn’t look particularly good.

Dick Schultz and the task force are to be commended. I recom-
mend a gender equity foundation; they seem to be moving toward
that, again, to bring people from outside of athletics to address the
issue. We are a microcosm of the society, and if we are going to
resolve the problem we are going to need some help. Apparently
we haven’t been able to do it ourselves.

The institutions have to begin to take athletic participation by
women seriously. Again, as many of my colleagues have outlined
today, the campus has not taken it seriously, they have not investi-
gated it seriously, and when they have they have found clever ways
to get around the ruling. We must cease that practice.

Institutions have to look at the next 5 years, the next 210 years,
in terms of the leadership of women, and that has to be more than
just an appointment in a key position in a major organization.
There are some very able women, there is some very able talent
that is going undisclosed and is not being represented, and we need
to use it appropriately in order to turn the problem around in the
next 20 years.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McElroy follows:)]

STATFMENT OF LEE A. MCELROY, ATHLETIC DIRECTOR, CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY

The debate regarding gender equity in intercollegiate athletics has escalated as a
result of recent court decisions and the NCAA Gender-Equity Study. These two
events highlight the complexity of gender equity in intercollegiate athletics. In the
remarks outlined below, I am hopeful the members of the Subcommittee on Com-
merce, Consumer Protection and Competitiveness will consider the future direction
of gender equity and apply the recommendations toward a new model based on
vision, leadership, and creative strategies.

The gender equity issue has generated an ambiguous and disjointed urpose
which has led to deception and practices of sexism. Title IX of the 1972 Ed%cation
Amendments Act called for institutions of higher education to provide equal athletic
opportunities for womnen. During the tenure of title IX, athletic administrators mis-
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interpreted and abused the law. My experience as an athletics administrator a*
three institutions involved three divergent perspectives on gender equity and title
IX. Why has this occurred?

The NCAA and institutions of higher education failed to meet the needs of women
sports due to the rapidity of social change and the application of broad policy to a
unique environment that required sensitivity, adaptability and diversity. Confronta-
tional and contentious procedures were engaged to “correct” the problem while
maintaining the status quo of intercollegiate athletics. The results of the previous
20 years of title IX interpretation produced confusion, chaos, and ethical deficits not
to mention the fiscal crisis und denial of quality athletic participation for women.

The continuation of the standard operating procedures for intercollegiate athletics
in the treatment of gender equity must be eliminated. We must employ bold initia-
tives that take into consideration fiscal reality, football participation, historical per-
spective, and future direction. Currently, there exist models of excellence that de-
serve review and a formation of an alliance to establish a new order for gender
equity. In the States of Washington and Minnesota, the Women’s Sports Foundation
and numerous institutions of high education, the opportunity to build a new model
for gender equity in the 21st century is present.

In sum, the next 20 years must include expanded resources, vision, leadership,
ethical standards, creativity, and a proactive alliance to provide intercollegiate atii-
letics with a model that promotes gender equity in an enthusiastic and successful
environment. To accomplish the above, I recommend:

1. Each institution should be mandated to file an annual gender equity plan that
is assessed and reviewed each year.

2. A national Gender Equity Foundation be formcd immediately to influence
policy and initiate recommendations.

3. Gender equity in intercollegiate athletics should be woven with institutional
gender equity policy.

4. Gender equity become a measure of NCAA Certification procecures.

5. Institutions should be provided assistance in the operation of gender equity by
the proposed Gender Equity Foundation.

6. The Olympic Committee and other external sports bodies should assist intercol-
legiate athletics in the refinement of gender equity.

7édEmplloyment and program practices should encourage gender balance with tar-
geted goals.

8. Expand athletic opportunities for female student-athletes with specific goals.

9. Soficit corporate involvement to market and promote gender equity.

10. The media should consistently address gender equity issues.

Mrs. Coruins. Thank you very much.

On May 17, 1991, the assistant secretary of education for the
Office of Civil Rights indicater that four compliance reviews were
scheduled for 1991. This nuraber was increased to a total of 7, 6
universities and 1 school district. However, when one considers
that there are 10 regional offices nationwide, that number wouldn’t
seem to account for even each regional office conducting a single
compliance review. Also, for all 10 regional offices in fiscal year
1984, there were 336 nonsupervisory equal opportunity specialists,
and in fiscal year 1992 there were 320. These persons handle all
kinds of complaints and what-have-you.

The question is, do you think that there is adequate monitoring
being done by the Office of Civil Rights, and do you think there are
sufficient numbers of compliance reviews being conducted by OCR?

Ms. Vargyas.

Ms. VARGYas. Madam Chairwoman, in my opinion, OCR is a
large part of the problem. It has to do both with compliance re-
views and complaints, it has to do with the standards they set or
don’t set, it has to do with absolutely no follow-up. Let me give you
an example.

A major complaint was filed just over a year ago dealing with
Brooklyn College, which is part of the City U{ﬁversity of New York
system. It took OCR well over a year to investigate and come to a
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conclusion regarding that complaint. During the investigation, ir-
regularities occurred. One example is that the OCR investigators
took a City University attorney with them to interview a coach, did
not inform the coach of the identity of that attorney, and then put
that coach at enormous risk during that interview.

In any event, finally, about 14 months after they started the in-
vestigation, they negotiated with Brooklyn College what they call
assurances. In other words, they found a series of violations, took
these, quote, assurances from Brooklyn College, did not even con-
sult with the complaining parties, and based on the assurances
found no violation, even though they had found a number of viola-
tions had occurred, and closed the complaint.

I think it was Valentine’s Day, actually, that this came out. To
date, Brooklyn College has failed to meet at least two dates that it
promised to take actions by. The complaining parties are trying to
figure out how to get OCR back into a case which they closed based
on assurances they negotiated without even asking the complaining
parties.

The saddest part of the whole episode is that OCR views this as a
major success. The compliance reviews are few and far between.
OCR applies, in my judgment, several seriously flawed policy anal-
yses of title IX, and then this is an example of a major complaint
which they undertook. OCR, again, in my judgment, is part of the
problem.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Ms. Grant, do you agree that OCR is part of the
problem?

Ms. GraNT. Absolutely. I think in the 1980’s they were not
funded and therefore they were not allowed to enforce title IX, and
they have not yet really established what the standards are, which
I think ought to be based on enrollment and also on the history of
expansion, and, believe me, every university in this country could
expand today if it wanted to.

When we were talking this morning with the NCAA about their
responsibilities; most definitely they can do quite a few things to
help the equity situation. But every individual university in this
country in the eighties and in the nineties has the power to move
quickly toward equity if they so wish. They have voluntarily not
chosen to do so, and that is when OCR has got to step in and en-
force title IX.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. What would be your recommendations to the
Office of Civil Rights regarding their current enforcement proce-
dures, Dr. Fuller?

Ms. FuLLer. The first thing I would suggest to OCR is that they
have clearer guidelines of what should be done. I agree with both
of these women on follow-up, and as far as the procedures that
they are using, they have to be changed. The other thing is, OCR
has not taken significant steps to implement title IX, and it is
almost like show cost of funding: “If there is a problem, you con-
tact us, and we will do something,”” and there is no follow-up, and I
agree, I think OCR is part of the problem.

Mrs. CoLLinNs. Do you agree, Dr. McElroy?

Mr. McELroy. Yes, I do, and for the same reason that Vivian
just outlined, and that is interpretation and consistency. If OCR
comes in and has an idea of what they are looking for, I think they
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do a much better job. Oftentimes they are lcoking for the wrong
things, and so they come out with the wrong output.

Mrs. Corrins. How would you suggest they refocus their efforts?

Mr. McELroOY. One of the things is—and maybe Christine or Ms.
Vargyas or Vivian have had some contact with OCR—you never
hear from OCR until, quote, there is a complaint, and I think part
of the training process and part of the educational part of it should
occur prior to that so that we understand what is going on from
their end and they understand what is going on from our end.

Ms. Vargyas talked about the assurances side. If someone is
going to cleverly not comply with title IX and the people who are
there to enforce it are going to agree with them, obviously there is
a problem when they go in. The landscape has changed dramatical-
ly in intercollegiate athletics for women and intercollegiate athlet-
ics generally, and I don’t know if there has been any kind of input
on their part with regard to training and education.

Mrs. CorLins. Thank you.

Ms. FuLLer. If I could add to that, the other point with OCR is
that the guidelines that were written initially have not been
changed since they were written in the seventies, and at some
point those guidelines have to be evaluated to make that institu-
tions, OCR, and also NCAA are on the same page when it comes to
complying with title IX, and right now they are not, they are all
polarized as to what compliance means.

Ms. Varcyas. If I may add one further thing, OCR put out about
2 years ago a manual for its investigators, not through the Federal
Register process, this is an internal document, which is fairly con-
troversial, at least among people who believe that OCR should be
enforcing title IX. Over 1% years ago, on behalf of the National Co-
alition for Women and Girls in Education, my own organization,
the Women'’s Sports Foundation, the National Association for Girls
and Women in Sports, I submitted a detailed analysis and critique
of that manual, asked for a series of specific changes, and made
ourselves available to meet with OCR to work with OCR. Concerns
ranged from statistical analyses in determining compliance with
these tolerate large numerical differences in scholarships, the
whole participation question about how an institution can justify a
30 percent participation rate, and so forth. I have yet to receive,
1% years later, any definitive response from OCR. They haven’t
even told me, “Thank you, but no thanks, we don’t agree with
you;” it is still sitting there. This is the extent of their interest and
commitment to this issue; it is simply not there.

Mrs. CoLrins. Mr. McMillan.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Did some of your criticism focus on the com-
plaint process? Dr. McElroy mentioned that the only response
seems to come to complaints, and yet I gather that there are not a
lot of complaints. What is the reason for that? It is a lack of aware-
ness of the process? Is it that no one anticipates an adequate re-
sponse? Or how would you characterize it?

Most of the testimony has tended to focus on kind of a top-down
control approach as opposed to a reactive approach to complaints,
and that is the reason for my question, to see if there is something
missing there that perhaps you could enlighten us about.
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Ms. VARrGyas. I think you raise some very important points. The
analysis that we did, because it dealt with OCR’s interpretation of
policy, did not approach procedure so much, how they do it, it dealt
with some disagreements we had about their interpretation of title
IX meant, getting to some of the issues which have been here.

I don’t advocate particularly increased OCR compliance reviews
unless and until OCR takes positions which actually are going to
enforce title IX, and, again, let me give you an example in the
scholarship participation issue. One of the major problems which
has been identified is this 30 percent female participation. OCR
currently takes the view that scholarships should be pegged to par-
ticipation, and, even if there is a discriminatorily reduced partici-
pation rate, you are still OK on scholarships if it is the same rate.

Now everyone has ignored the fact—not everyone but those who
have discussed it—the one court in this country to address the
issue, which was in the Haffer litigation that my office brought,
held that you cannot justify discriminatorily reduced scholarships
based on discriminatorily reduced participation. It seems to me
nothing much more than common sense. If women are at 30 per-
cent participation because the school has cut women’s teams, be-
cause it has refused to make women’s club teams into varsity
teams, the school can’t then turn around and say, “Well, hey, I'm
OK on scholarships because I have 30 percent scholarships.” Now
this is OCR’s position, and something that is very troubling to me
about the NCAA position is, they adopt this whole-hog. They say,
“We're fine on scholarships,” and then they try and avoid the par-
ticipation question, which is in many ways the linchpin question.

In the Brooklyn College complaint, OCR actually found participa-
tion discrimination but refused to find scholarship discrimination
because the scholarship percentage was close to the participation
percentage. I have no interest in advocating that OCR go around
the country and tell schools that they are not in violation of the
statute because their scholarship rates are the same as their discri-
minatorily reduced participation rates. That doesn’t help advance
the cause, and, in my judgment, it doesn’t enforce title IX.

Ms. GRANT. May I add to that?

Mr. McMiLLAN. Yes, Ma’am.

Ms. GrANT. [ totally concur with the comments. What has hap-
pened nationwide at the collegiate level is that we have been stuck
around 30 percent participation since 1980—that is for the last 12
years—and the institutions are sitting back and saying, “We're in
compliance with title IX; we are meeting our scholarship responsi-
bilities,” because you are getting scholarship money close to that,
and that is why I said OCR has got to be pushed to the corner on
stipulating that the standard in 1992 will be based on the enroll-
ment, not on a discriminatory participation limited opportunity.

At the University of Iowa, we have 11 club sports for women. We
could today elevate some of those sports immediately to varsity
status if we so wished, and so can any university in our country.

Mr. McMiLLAN. On that point though, what generates the cash
at the University of Iowa? Obviously football.

Ms. GRANT. Yes.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Basketball?

Ms. GrRANT. Right.
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Mr. McMiLLAN. Does wrestling?

Ms. GRANT. A little.

Mr. McMiLLAN. Probably the best wrestling school in the coun-
try, but does it generate cash?

Ms. GRANT. It does not meet all of its expenditures, but it does
generate cash.

Mr. McMiLLAN. Does it make money?

Ms. GrRaNnT. No.

Mr. McMiLLaN. You subsidize it?

Ms. GRANT. Yes.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Is that based on participation?

Ms. GRANT. It is based on the needs of each sport, men’s and
women’s sports. But the whole theory of subsidization——

Mr. McMiLLAN. My point in saying that is that you probably
make a conscious decision to support that sport, for whatever the
reasons are, and they obviously have been there for a long time be-
cause you have a long-standing tradition in that sport. It may re-
ceive an inordinate amount of emphasis compared to some other
school. But how would you come in there and say that because of
that you are discriminating and maybe you don’'t have a certain
women's sport that is now a club sport because you argue that you
are distorted in your emphasis on wrestling?

Ms. GRANT. I think if I were in professional sports I would have
no problem with your thesis and assumptions, none at all. I have a
problem when we are talking about educational institutions, be-
cause at the University of Jowa, and probably every university, our
College of Liberal Arts has never supported itself and never ever
will support itself, but it is an integral part of our university that
is funded from elsewhere in the university.

The same concept applies to our intercollegiate athletic program.
The money that comes in is not football’s, it is not men’s basket-
ball’s, it is the institutior’s money. It is up to the institution to de-
termine where that money will be given, where it will be allocated,
and I think that is what our institutions have been guilty of not
doing, they have not been making the hard decisions of, where do
we want our money to go in order to provide equal opportunity in
an educational institution?

Mr. McMiLLaN. But there are differing patterns though. I was
pursuing this a little with Mr. Schultz. Is a lot of your scholarship
money at the University of Iowa generated by contributions, or is it
generated by the revenue produced by the sport itself?

Ms. GRaNT. By both, and women’s athletics also contribute by
way of gate receipts and also contribute by way of contributions.

Mr. McMiLLaN. Would those funds go into the same pool, or
would you draw a distinction between contributions for scholarship
A as opposed to the revenue produced by the sport?

Ms. GranT. What our university tends to do is to put it into a
pot and then the president’s office determines where the alloca-
tions will be made.

Mrs. CoLLINS. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. McMillen of Maryland.

Mr. McMiLLEN. I think, with all due respect to the gentleman
from North Carolina, we keep going back to the point of making
money. You know, Christian Laettner made a lot of money for
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Duke University, but he personally didn’t make a lot of money. If
you want to go make money, then let’s turn them into businesses,
but they are not businesses. I mean we just can’t continue to use
business argumer.ic when we are not dealing with businesses. If
you want to use L.asiness arguments, make them businesses; let the
IRS come in and do the whole thing.

It is analogous to saying, well, what makes a profit in a universi-
ty? The bookstore maybe, maybe the royalty area where are new
inventions and so forth. That is analogous to saying, well, then all
the endowment should go there, because it is the only place that is
making money at the campus. But we don’t do that, we are promot-
ing colleges and universities, and that is why we, the Federal Gov-
ernment, and government invests $160. billion every year, more
money than any country except Denmark per capita, and the fact
is, we are promoting colleges and universiti~s; we have got to get
back to that theme.

The basic problem that I have is that I don’t think title IX will
be complied with in this current structure. It is impossible. I mean
as you related, there are just too many systemic problems; you
need a systemic change. The presidents don’t really have control of
this program. The NCAA’s own budget—there is only one president
on the committee that looks at the NCAA’s budget.

The fact is, if you want to get control, you are going to have to
put the money back in a pot, and that is what my legislation does.
I hope that you will go look at it so that women, will understand
that if they want gender equity they have got to change the struc-
tures. You just can’t have more policemen and expect that you are
going to have compliance; it won’t work; you will get part of the
way, but you won'’t get enough of the way.

What I try to do is, I try to put the presidents back in cont: i of
this. They are in control of everything else; why shouidn’t they be
in control of the athletic department? I want to put the money in a
pot. And I am for big-time sports. I don’t think you need to have
100 scholarships for football when the NFL gets by with 44 players.
I don’t think you need 14 football coaches. I think you can spread
that revenue around and still have the players playing just as
hard. Remember, kids played just as hard 50 years ago as they do
today; there has been no change; the players are playing just as
hard. The fact is, we adults have piled money under this and we
have corrupted the system.

So I think it is important that we develop a whole new model,
and I think if we don’t the courts will do it, because the courts will
make it into a business eventually.

Let me ask you, would you agree with that premise? Do you
think we are going to get title IX just by adding more policemen—
title IX compliance?

Ms. VarGyas. Well, I agree that is going to be very hard to get
the whole way, but we have just been given a very important new
policeman, if you will, with the Supreme Court’s decision in Febru-
ary in the Franklin case which now provides money damages for
intentional violations of title IX, and I can tell you that, certainly
from an advocate’s perspective, OCR is not the way to go, that is
not going to accomplish anything, but there is going to be, I am
nearly certain, a very substantial increase in litigation.
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Mr. McMiLieN. That is an awful adversarial way to do it,
though, isn’t it?

Ms. VARGYAS. It is a very adversarial w .y, and money is going to
end up being spent in very nonproductive fashions, but that is
what is going to happen. I mean, in fact, an obje~t lesson of that
was Temple. There were no damages, but Temple ended up spend-
ing over $700,000 in plaintiffs’ attorneys’ fees, which didn’t even
begin to talk about what they spent on their own program.

hMg. McMiLLeN. You were nodding. What was your thought on
that?

Mr. McELroy. I was just saying, it seems to me unproductive,
given the state of higher education and the state of college athlet-
ics right now in terms of the shrinking resources that you alluded
to, to go that route because no one wins. To me, if we look at a new
model, whether it is through your bill or some other modei, when
we take into consideration the entire athletic program, not just
those programs that generate revenue, because as you well know,
and you all have heard from Dick Schultz, 70 percent—or maybe it
is 3’5 percent now—of the Division I athletic programs are in the
red.

Mr. McMILLEN. And they are in the red because there is an arms
race. They have got to build a bigger stadium; they have to pay
coaches more money. You can’t keep up with the Joneses. If you
are Notre Dame, you are in great shape.

Mr. McELroy. There are about 15 or 20 schools that are in that
category.

Mr. MCMILLEN. If you are an historically black college, you are
getting left out.

Mr. McELroy. Cal-State at Sacramento is nowhere near that
league.

Mr. McMIiLLEN. And another issue is, this is just going down to
the high schools. We are having revenues going into high schoois.
What problems we see in colleges today we are going to see in high
schools tomorrow—sneaker contracts for coaches, the whole thing.

The fact is, we are the only country in the world that built sports
entertainment complexes on our colleges and high school campus-
es, only one; everyone else divorced it. So if you are a great athlete,
you have got to go to the club after school in France and Russia. In
America, it is all molded together.

Furthermore, it is the pathway to the pros. If you want to
become a pro basketball player, you have got to go through this
system. It is screwy. Why don't we have alternatives? Why don't
we have a route outside of our colleges and universities? I mean
the one thing Americans are worrying about more than anything
else, in the frustration that is lashing out at this institution, is that
we are not number one as a country, we are losing our economic
edge, and here we are sitting around, letting sports entertainment
complexes destroy lots of goodwill.

Do you know that over half of the major institutions in this
country have been sanctioned by the NCAA, their athletic depart-
ment; it is front-page news. Do you think people want to support
that university when that happens? No, because it is an athletic
factory. So we are putting this tremendous investment in higher
education, and we are seeing it depreciated, depreciated daily, by

i4d




these problems in college sports. Why? Because we have a “winner
take all” mentality on our college campuses, and it is going to get
worse. We are going to be driving to pay-per-view, we are going to
have more of that, we are going to have adversarial relationships
with women'’s sports; I think it is heading down a road that is very
deleterious not only for this country but it is heading down a road
that is deleterious for college sports.

Mr. McELroY. Mr. McMillen, if I may add to that, I agree with
you totally. In 1984 when the Bursiaga decision was handed down,
at the time many people thought it was a boon for college athlet-
ics—the free market will take over, it will be a lot of money there,
and those who really deserve the money in the marketplace will
receive it. Well, the reverse happened. The market was cluttered,
the money shrunk dramatically, and it has not been good, and if
we don’t do something to get a new model you are going to have
the Notre Dames and other institutions in this country saying,
“T've got mine, forget about the rest of us,” and that will be a sad
day in America.

Mr. McMILLEN, If the chairwoman will indulge me for 10 more
seconds, the problem is, if the NCAA goes too far in any of these
things, these schools will bail out, they will form their own basket-
ball conference. That is exactly what the CFA did. They are bound
by certain walls that, if they go too far, they will run for the
money, and so you have an inability to reform internally, because
if they get too aggressive, schools will bolt. They will say, ‘“Let’s
have Notre Dame and Duke; we will have our own basketball asso-
ciation,” just like they did in football.

Mr. McELRroOY. But, if you are advocating, if there is some kind of
structure that the university and not the athletic program will
have to comply with and respond to—again, some new systemic
way of dealing with the revenues that are consistently shrinking
because, after all, as more institutions have problems, who are they
going to play?

Mr. McMiLLEN. That is right.

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman.

Mrs. CovLLiNs. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Certain sports were deemed contact sports by title IX regulation,
34 CFR, section 106.41(b). The definition is open-ended, so that cer-
tain jurisdictions have deemed baseball a contact sport. Title IX
regulations are viewed as neutral on whether to require schools to
field a co-ed team in a contact sport. Do any of you or all of you
believe that this is another example of how sex discrimination is
allowed to prevail?

Let’s start down here and go this way.

Mr. McELroy. Well, again, as I alluded to earlier, Ms. Collins,
the situation with OCR and also with title IX has to be with educa-
tion, and that is an indication, in my view, of something that can’t
be enforced. I don't know if my colleagues on the panel would
agree with me here, but defining contact in terms of whether or
not there is male participation and whether or not there are co-ed
teams seems to me to be ridiculous.

The other issue is, can the increase in participation for women in
. your program—is the department making a tremendous effort in
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order to meet that, and that is not happening, and however you try
to get around it, however you try the OCR, it is not working.

Mrs. Coruins. Dr. Fuller.

Ms. FULLER. The other issue that I think we need to consider spe-
cifically with OCR is that there are no specific guidelines and we
cloud the issue more when we tr% to use definition of terms to
evaluate or justify why actions are being taken.

Mrs. CoLLins. Ms. Grant.

Ms. GranT. I think single-sex teams for the foreseeable future
would be the best avenue of approach for young women. I'm not
ruling out coeducation teams where they really are honest coeduca-
tional teams, but at the current time it seems to me we need to
incréase our participation for young women, and single-sex teams
is the way I would recommend.

Mrs. CoLuins. Ms. Vargyas.
Ms. VARGYAS. 1 absolutely concur with that. I think, in fact, the

only time you see the discussion of coeducational teams is when
the school is really trying to limit women’s opportunities. You see
that more in the secondary school area than you do in post-second-
ary, and of course all the same problems we are talking about here
in most-secondary exist in the secondary school system.

in fact, Temple at one point, to use that example again, tried to
defend its discriminatory practices arguing that even though the
men's teams were called the men’s teams, they were really—my
word, not theirs—the people’s teams, that in spite of the fact that
they were called the men’s teams, that the literature said teams
for men only, that no women had ever been on these teams, and
that they had never previously, prior to the litigation, announced
this policy, nonetheless these teams were really everybody’s teams
and that therefore they could not be helid to be discriminating
against anyone.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Ms. Vargyas, do you think there has been suffi-
cieng case law in the area of title IX clearly defining equal opportu-
nity?

Ms. Varcyas. No, I do not. While I would love to have a more
cooperative approach than litigation to develop the law and devel-
op the responsibilities, to be perfectly honest I can’t see any alter-
natives, and it would be nice, again, to wait for schools to do what
they are supposed to do, I don’t think they are going to, and I pre-
dict a very significant increase in litigation over the short term.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. Do you know of any institutions forfeiting Federal
financial assistance due to noncompliance with title IX?

¢ Ms. VARGYAS. OCR has never defunded an institution based on
noncompliance with title IX, not in 20 years.

Mrs. CoLLins. And you are shaking your head, Ms. Grant. You
don’t know of any either?

Ms. GranT. No.
Mrs. CoLLiNs. You have all outlined the problems, and the other

panel outlined them too, and you have all said what college admin-
istrators and athletic departments ought to do. What do you think
the NCAA should do? What kind of actions or sanctions might be
appropriate?

| Why don't we start with you, Ms. Vargyas, and come down the
ine.
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Ms. VArGYas. | think the NCAA has to treat sex discrimination
every bit as seriously, probably more seriously, than exactly the
kinds of violations that you were addressing earlier. They get in all
sorts of trouble.for spending a few dollars on a recruif that they
are not supposed to, but ncbody says boo when they spend less
than 20 percnt of their overall recruiting money on women, and
they say, “Well, women just aren’t interested; we can’t find the
women."’

Unless and until this becomes a death penalty kind of a sanction
. from the NCAA—you know, the study is 2 step forward, it is a good
thing to have, it should have been done 20 years ago, but, again, I
commend the NCAA for doing it, I think it is important, but that is
not going to soive the problem, because anybody who knows any-
thing about women’s athletics found no new information in that
study, what it gave us was nationally-based figures, which was
useful and important, but there is really no news in that study.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Ms. Grant, what do you think the NCAA should do
to make sure we have greater gender equity? .

Ms. GRANT. The NCAA is experimenting right now with a certifi-
cation program. It would seem to me that is the ideal avenue to

-make equity a part of the certification process, and an institution’s
inability to meet the equity standard should possibly mean expul-
sion from the NCAA. I think that would send a very strong mes-
sage.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Dr. Fuller.

Ms. FULLER. I agree totally with that.

There are three things that I think the NCAA should do: (1) if an
institution fails to comply with title IX, then the institution is not
eligible for any championships; (2) I think that title IX should
become a part of the enforcement program; and a third aspect
would be certification. We do it for all other programs; use that as
a governing agency and start enforcing the law.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Dr. McElroy.

Mr. McELroy. I also would like to support Christine’s and Viv-
ian’s idea of including gender equity in the certification process.
The certification process is already there.

One of the things that we talked about at the athletic directors
meeting on Sunday was that it is not official but that it is under
the, quote, fiscal integrity subtopic, and everyone says, “Well,
where are we going to get the resources to do that?” I think it
should be one of the ingredients or components of certification.

The other issue is education. We have done a tremendous job in
this country, in my view,.of educating the public about drugs and
substance abuse. I think the same thing needs to be done with
gender equity. There needs to be a public relations/marketing tool
put forth not only for intercollegiate athletics but for the post-sec-
ondary, as Ms. Vargyas has outlined, and society in general, be-
cause young women have opportunities, and they should be ex-
panded and taken advantage of, and at this point they aren’t.

Mrs. CoLLins. Which leads to another question: What can we do
to generate more interest in women’s sports? Would your only
answer be—and I think you would say no—that the networks give

more coverage to women'’s sports? That would certainly be helpful,
vsould it not?
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Ms. VARGYAS. Absolutely. I defer to Dr. Grant on this, who has
been working in this area for years and knows how to run a suc-
cessful and popular program.

Mrs. CorLins. Dr. Grant, what can we do to generate more inter-
est in women's sports?

Ms. GRANT. One thing we could do is, if we adopt Representative
McMillen’s bill and we give back to the NCAA the ability to negoti-
ate television contracts, we could restrict the number of times that
institutions are actually on television and make that more equita-
ble than it currently is, which I think is a very good thing, because
it is the haves who are getting more and more television coverage,
and I would like to see other schools get television coverage.

The other thing that could be done is, if the NCAA is negotiating
the television coverage, they can be negotiating for women'’s cover-
age at the same time as they are negotiating for men’s coverage,
and if we are cutting back for the men, the women can fit very
nicely into the free slots. Right now, women cannot get on televi-
sion because the men are on all the time, and there are only 24
hours a day. Actually, we have less television coverage today than
we had 12 years ago, significantly less.

Mrs. CoLLINS. What do you think, Dr. McElroy, that the Congress
should do in this situation to get greater participation and try to
reach some kind of gender equity?

Mr. McELroy. Well, you folks have done a tremendous job of col-
lecting data, analyzing the situation, and coming up with alterna-
tives through your continued discussions and debate in hearings.
Apparently we are moving to an area where there are going to
have to be specific guidelines and goals, and it appears as though,
listening to the testimony and also listening to many of my col-
leagues today, that some form of direct allocation is going to have
to be put forth for women. There will have to be participation
levels that go beyond 30 percent, obviously, because for 20 years
that hasn’t worked, isn’t working, and we aren’t complying with it.

There will also need to be some consideration of how the football
question is dealt with. I thought it was interesting that on the day
that the gender equity study was released the member of the Presi-
dents Commission said, “Well, we would be OK, except you can't
include football,” and I thought, well, we are trying to get away
from that, move in a new direction, bring leadership and vision,
and here we are again getting around compliance.

So we have got to come up with strict guidelines. I don't like the
words “affirmative action,” but I think we have to have specificity
with regard to how resources are going to be allocated for women'’s
sports.

Mrs. Coruins. Dr. Fuller.

Ms. FuLLEr. | agree totally.

Mrs. CoLLins. Ms. Grant?

Ms. GraANT. I really don’t have anything to add to that.

Mrs. CoLLiNs. But you did mention something about approaches
that Mr. McMillen of Maryland had.

Ms. GRaNT. With regard to the television?

Mrs. CoLLins. Well, what Congress should do to try to make sure
that NCAA and the universities and the presidents—that every-
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body understands that there is some seriousness about gender
equity in athletics.

Ms. Grant. I think the Congress can make a deal with the
NCAA with regard to getting the antitrust 5-year experimental
period and put some stipulations on that for equity and also for
equity in coverage. It can be done if the NCAA has the control of
the negotiations.

Mrs. CoLLINs. Ms. Vargyas.

Ms. VarGyas. One addition I would add is, I saw that Michael
Williams declined to come. I would subpoena Michael Williams if
he won't voluntarily come and ask him what is going on in the
Office for Civil Rights and why that office is not enforcing the law.
There are many, many issues there.

I step away from a lot of the issues that Mr. McMillen raises. I
simply don’t have the expertise to address a lot of the broader
questions. But insofar as gender equity is concerned, the laws, I
think, are there. In my judgment, it is a matter of enforcement, it
is a matter of leadership, it is a matter of will, and one very con-
crete thing the Congress can do is put some heat on OCR.

Mrs. CoLuins. In all fairness to Mr. Williams, I understand that
he did not decline to come. However, he was nct able to come
today, and he is going to be coming forth in another hearing that
we will hold.

'st. VaARGyAs. Then that is an excellent step forward. That is ter-
rific.

Mrs. CoLuins. Thank you very much. I thank all of you for being
with us today. There may be one or two questions that we have
that will help to complete our record, and if that is the case we will
send them to you in writing and ask that you send responses
within 5 working days of the time you receive them.

Thank you very much for coming forward. We appreciate it.

This hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:06 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

[The following material was received for the record:]
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Margaret C. Dunkle
1223 Girard Street, NW
Washington, DC 20009

April 9, 1992

Donovan Gay

Professional Staff Member

Subcommittee on Commerce, Consumer
Protection and Competitiveness

Commerce Committee

US Congress

Ford House Office Building—Room H2 151

3rd and D Streets, SW

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Donovan:

As we discussed, enclosed is The Rules of the Game—What Title IX Means
Jor Athletic Programs for inclusion In the hearing record. The Rules af
the Game summarizes, in as Plain English as possible, the athletics
provisions In the Title IX regulation, the Intercollegiate Athletics Policy
Interpretation, and two key court cases.

Let me know if I can be of further assistance.

Stincerely,
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